Western University Scholarship@Western

Electronic Thesis and Dissertation Repository

4-11-2022 9:45 AM

From Individuals To Communities: The Effect Of Climate Change On Ectothermic Predators

Matthew Lawrence Meehan, The University of Western Ontario

Supervisor: Lindo, Zoë, *The University of Western Ontario* A thesis submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the Doctor of Philosophy degree in Biology © Matthew Lawrence Meehan 2022

Follow this and additional works at: https://ir.lib.uwo.ca/etd

Part of the Biodiversity Commons, Entomology Commons, Integrative Biology Commons, and the Terrestrial and Aquatic Ecology Commons

Recommended Citation

Meehan, Matthew Lawrence, "From Individuals To Communities: The Effect Of Climate Change On Ectothermic Predators" (2022). *Electronic Thesis and Dissertation Repository*. 8453. https://ir.lib.uwo.ca/etd/8453

This Dissertation/Thesis is brought to you for free and open access by Scholarship@Western. It has been accepted for inclusion in Electronic Thesis and Dissertation Repository by an authorized administrator of Scholarship@Western. For more information, please contact wlswadmin@uwo.ca.

Abstract

The living components of ecological systems exist within a nested hierarchy, consisting of individuals, populations, and communities. Because of this nestedness, climate change can greatly impact ecological systems, as whole-organism metabolic and physiological demands change for ectotherms under warming, the effects of which may compound with every succeeding level. Therefore, a multi-level approach can better isolate how climate change will reshape ecological systems. In my doctoral research, I used feeding and mesocosm experiments to examine how climate change affects ectothermic predators at the individual-, population-, and community-level, using mesostigmatic mites (Arachnida: Parasitiformes) as my model predator. My research objectives were to: 1) determine how climate warming affects predator feeding rate and behaviour, 2) test how temperature variability across two temperature ranges impacts predator populations and predator-prey interactions, and 3) identify how short-term intensive warming affects the assemblage composition of mesostigmatic mites from boreal forest soils. In my feeding experiments, I found that the predator mite Stratiolaelaps scimitus increasingly fed on small-bodied but not large-bodied prey under warming, which lowered their estimated energy intake. I hypothesize predators prioritized lower handling costs, rather than maximize energy gain to offset higher metabolic demands. Furthermore, I found that greater exposure of predators (and prey) populations to warmer temperatures (20 °C+) strengthened predator-prey interactions but most notably, predators consistently increased the average size of prey within their populations when exposed to warmer temperatures. Finally, I observed that short-term intensive warming shifted soil Mesostigmata assemblages, which was primarily due to the increased abundance of a single asexual species, Veigaia mitis. Increased abundances of asexual species under warming have not been previously reported for microarthropod predators. Across my experiments, body size, of either predators or prey, factored into how temperature increase affected ectothermic predators and predator-prey interactions. This underlines the significance of individual size in ectothermic predator-prey dynamics, but more broadly, that alterations to ecosystem-level functions may be attributed, either directly or indirectly, to changing body size distribution. Future research should further examine the relationship

between ectothermic predator and prey body size and ecosystem functions to understand how climate change will affect ecological communities.

Keywords

Climate change, ecological systems, ectotherms, Mesostigmata, microarthropods, mites, nematodes, predators, prey, temperature variability, warming

Summary for Lay Audience

The living components of ecological systems are organized into three hierarchical levels: individuals, populations, and communities. Individuals from a single species make up a population, and populations from various species interact with one another in communities. Climate change is increasing global temperatures, which will alter ecological ecosystems and the organisms that inhabit them, which predominantly are ectothermic. Ectotherms are defined as organisms that rely on environmental temperatures to regulate their internal body temperature, meaning metabolic and physiological rates (e.g., feeding, growth, and movement) will change under warming. In my doctoral research, I examined how climate change affect ectotherms, specifically ectothermic predators, using lab-based feeding and mesocosm experiments, with mesostigmatic mites (Arachnida: Parasitiformes) as my model predator group. Mesostigmatic mites are small, highly diverse arachnids, who are commonly found in soil habitats and are often sold as biocontrol agents. Because of their diversity, abundance, and small body size, mesostigmatic mites are fitting model organisms to address this question. At the individual-level, I found that predator mites altered their feeding rate by consuming more small-bodied prey, but not large-bodied prey, under warming. At the population-level, I found that predators lowered prey population abundances with the effect appearing stronger at higher temperatures. Furthermore, average body length and body size distribution of prey was both temperature- and predator-dependent. At the community-level, I found that mesostigmatic abundance increased greatly under warming, which was primarily due to a single species, Veigaia mitis. Unlike other mesostigmatic mite species, Veigaia *mitis* is asexual, meaning populations contain only females, suggesting a reproductive benefit for asexual species at higher temperatures. Together, my doctoral research shows that climate change will affect ectothermic predator feeding behaviour, predator-prey interactions, and predator community composition, and climate change will greatly reshape ecological systems at multiple ecological levels.

Co-Authorship Statement

Chapters 2, 3, and 4 in this thesis have been or will be submitted or are already published in their respective journals. Below I list each author contribution to the manuscript and outlined my role for each data chapter and the copyright agreement (if necessary) for published work.

A version of Chapter 2¹ has been accepted pending major revisions for publication in Functional Ecology and is co-authored with Kurtis F. Turnbull (KFT), Dr. Brent J. Sinclair (BJS), and Dr. Zoë Lindo (ZL). The experimental design was conceived based on conversations with BJS and ZL. I created the protocols and collected the data for movement rate, along with the choice and no choice feeding trials. Protocols for soluble proteins, neutral lipid content, and stop-flow respirometry were adapted from BJS published works. I collected soluble protein, neutral lipid, and stop-flow respirometry data and was assisted by KFT. I was responsible for the statistical data analysis and wrote the first draft of manuscript and received feedback and edits from KFT and BJS. ZL made significant contributions to manuscript writing and provided further feedback on data interpretation and presentation.

A version of Chapter 3² has been submitted to Journal of Animal Ecology, with ZL as the co-author. ZL and I conceived the experiment. I was responsible for the experiment set up and maintenance, as well as data collection and statistical analysis, and wrote the first draft of the manuscript. ZL made significant contributions to manuscript writing and provided further feedback on data interpretation and presentation.

A version of Chapter 4³ has been published in Pedobiologia (<u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pedobi.2021.150742</u>) with Dr. Tancredi Caruso (TC) and ZL as coauthors. ZL, TC, and I conceived the experiment. ZL collected the organic matter which acted as the substrate for this study. I was responsible for the experiment set up and maintenance, as well as data collection and statistical analysis, and wrote the first draft of the

¹ Meehan, M.L., Turnbull, K.F., Sinclair, B.J., Lindo, Z. Predators minimize energy costs, rather than maximize energy gains under warming: Evidence from a microcosm feeding experiment. Functional Ecology. Accepted pending major revisions March 22, 2022. FE-2022-00058.

² Meehan, M.L., Lindo, Z. Mismatches in thermal performance between ectothermic predators and prey alter interaction strength and direction. Journal of Animal Ecology. Submitted March 15, 2022. JAE-2022-00180

³ Meehan, M.L., Caruso, T., Lindo, Z., 2021. Short-term intensive warming shifts predator communities (Parasitiformes: Mesostigmata) in boreal forest soils. Pedobiologia 87–88, 150742.

manuscript. ZL made significant contributions to manuscript writing and provided further feedback on data interpretation and presentation. Pedobiologia (through their publisher Elsevier) allows published works to be incorporated into graduate theses without penalty (https://www.elsevier.com/about/policies/copyright/permissions).

Acknowledgments

A Ph.D. is not something one can attain by themselves, but rather, is achieved with the support and guidance of supervisors, lab mates, friends, and family. With that, I would first like to acknowledge my supervisor Dr. Zoë Lindo. Zoë gave me my start to conduct independent research in 2014 – 2015 when I was an honours student in their lab. Zoë has help guide my career over several years and has continued to give me opportunities to grow and develop as a scientist. I thank you immensely for allowing me to follow my research interests during my degree. My data chapters changed a lot over the past four years, but it led me to develop several skills and collaborations, and which led to a thesis I am quite proud of, so thank you. I also thank you for seeing the potential in me, that at times, I could not see in myself. Simply put, I am a better scientist today than when I entered the lab in 2018.

The Lindo Lab has been home to many graduate students and I have created friendships that I will cherish for life. To Carlos, who was also coincidentally my next door neighbour, thanks for keeping me on track, and being there to discuss science and everyday life with during my Ph.D. To Caitlyn, my work wife, thank you for listening to my rants about anything and everything. More so than anybody, you put up with my shenanigans for four years. To Grace, thank you for keeping the Edmonton connection strong and for our daily morning chats, they were the highlights of my day. I would also like to thank my extended lab mate Jen for being an absolute riot. Our walks during the beginning of the pandemic also helped me get through the early stages of Covid. To Katy, we only overlapped for a few months, but they were a blast, and you helped make first semester back in person feel like old times again, so thank you. Thank you to the rest of the Lindo Lab, Maddie, Jordan, Will, Dev, Trevor, and Holly for being great lab mates during my Ph.D. Special thank you to my honour thesis students Emily, Divya, and Eileen for giving me the opportunity to guide you during your projects. I definitely learned a lot being the mentor, as opposed to the mentee.

During my Ph.D. I occupied a great office space where daily 'water cooler' chats kept me sane. Thank you to Wes and Ryley, the Simon Lab 'brothers', when you guys walked into the office fun times were had. Thank you as well to Alannah, Brendan, Kiana, Jake, Andrew and others for being awesome office mates.

Thank you to the wider Western Biology community for being supportive and friendly during my Ph.D. To Dr. Brent Sinclair and Kurtis, thank you for your help and

guidance with my first data chapter. I really jumped into a new field and without you all my ideas would not have come to fruition. Thank you as well to fellow graduate students Jeff, Jessica, Andrew, Jackson, Lauren, Kevin, Zach, Jackie, Vonica, Kyra, Kaelyn, and Christie. Interactions during softball, over beer, in the hallway, or outside of school helped sustain me during my Ph.D. Thank you to Jennifer Peter, Dr. Ben Rubin, and Dr. Yolanda Morbey for fun courses to TA. Teaching your courses was always a nice break from research and something I looked forward too. Thank you to the heart of the department, the administrative staff of Diane, Carol, Arzie, Sherri, and Debbie for keeping the department running and for answering my constant stream of questions.

Thank you to Mitch Zimmer (for use of camera), Adam Tepperman (for making 3-D plastic rings) and Dr. Anne Simon (for providing feedback on animal movement rate videos and protocols) for your help and support with my first data chapter. I had a to learn a lot of new skills for that experiment, but the finalized work would not have been possible without your help.

A special thank you to my M.Sc. supervisor Dr. Heather Proctor and my old lab mate Andrew. You both are always keen to answer my emails or messages, and even though I have been gone for four years, I still feel engrained within the Proctor Lab.

I was also blessed to spend my time outside of school with some remarkable people. Thank you to Jenn for being there during the early stages of my Ph.D. Your stability helped me overcome many challenges and you were always there when I needed you. Thank you as well to Tory, you got me over the finish line and made the last stretch of my Ph.D. quite enjoyable and somehow relaxing.

I would like to acknowledge my funding sources who have supported me through the last four years. Thank you to Natural Sciences and Engineering Research Council and their reviewers for awarding me a Ph.D. scholarship. Thank you, Western University and Faculty of Science for the Science International Engagement Fund. I was able to engage in some interesting research in Belfast and was the perfect excuse to visit Dublin and meet some relatives for the first time. As well as to the Department of Biology for the two graduate student awards. An immense thank you to the Entomological Society of Canada who have been extremely generous. I have been well supported through their student awards and was honored to receive a spot in their Graduate Student Showcase at last year's (2021) conference.

viii

And finally, I would like to thank my family, my mother and father, Sharon and Shawn, and my brother and sister, Alec and Laura. It was great doing a Ph.D. closer to home in that I could visit more often. I am sure my career interests where not expected when I entered University, especially starting off at King's in 2011. But now you can say there is a Doctor in the family, a first on both sides.

|--|

Abstracti
Summary for Lay Audienceiv
Co-Authorship Statement
Acknowledgments vi
Table of Contents
List of Tables xii
List of Figuresxiv
List of Appendicesxv
List of Abbreviations xvi
Chapter 11
1 General Introduction
1.1 Predators in nature1
1.2 Climate change
1.3 Ectotherms, ectothermic predators and climate change
1.4 Mesostigmatic mites (Arachnida: Parasitiformes: Mesostigmata)10
1.5 Thesis objectives
1.6 References
Chapter 225
2 Predators minimize energy costs, rather than maximize energy gains under warming: Evidence from a microcosm feeding experiment
2.1 Introduction
2.2 Methods and Materials
2.2.1 Predator and prey species
2.2.2 Stop-flow respirometry
2.2.3 Neutral lipid and soluble protein measurements

		2.2.4	Movement rate	31
		2.2.5	Feeding assays	32
		2.2.6	Estimated energy intake	33
		2.2.7	Statistical Analysis	33
	2.3	Result	s	34
	2.4	Discus	ssion	46
		2.4.1	Observations during the feeding trials	49
		2.4.2	Caveats and limitations	50
		2.4.3	Conclusions	51
	2.5	Refere	nces	52
C	hapte	er 3		59
3	Spe vari	cies int iability	eractions are less sensitive than population size to temperature change ar in a predator-prey ectotherm model system	1d 59
	3.1	Introdu	uction	59
	3.2	Metho	ds and Materials	61
		3.2.1	Predator and prey species	61
		3.2.2	Experimental design	62
		3.2.3	Sample processing	64
		3.2.4	Predator-prey mass ratio	65
		3.2.5	Interaction strength – Dynamic Index	66
		3.2.6	Statistical analysis	67
	3.3	Result	s	68
	3.4	Discus	ssion	83
		3.4.1	Predator-prey interactions and prey populations	83
		3.4.2	Predator populations	85
		3.4.3	Conclusions	86

	3.5	Refere	ences	87
Chapter 496				
4	Short-term intensive warming shifts predator communities (Parasitiformes: Mesostigmata) in boreal forest soils			96
	4.1 Introduction			96
	4.2	Metho	ods and materials	100
		4.2.1	Sampling site and experimental design	100
		4.2.2	Soil fauna sampling and identification	101
		4.2.3	Body mass calculations	102
		4.2.4	Statistical analysis	
	4.3	Result	S	105
	4.4	Discus	ssion	114
4.4.1 Implications of changing Mesostigmata assemblages for the soil food		il food web 118		
		4.4.2	Conclusions	118
	4.5	Refere	ences	119
Chapter 51			128	
5 Discussion			128	
5.1 Summary of findings1		128		
	5.2	Gener	al discussion	128
	5.3 Future research: Scaling to ecosystems using a trait-based approach		131	
	5.4 Caveats and limitations of study design			133
	5.5	Concl	usions	136
	5.6	Refere	ences	136
Appendices1			143	
Curriculum Vitae				

List of Tables

Table 2-1 Estimated body mass, and lipid and protein concentration of taxa (S. scimitus, F.
candida, C. lactis, O. nitens) used to calculate energy content, and energy density at 16 °C
and 24 °C41
Table 4-1 Mesostigmata species richness, diversity and evenness within 12 °C and 20 °C assemblages. 107
Table 4-2 Abundance (number of individuals per gram wet weight) of the major
microarthropod taxa (excluding Mesostigmata) and nematodes within 12 $^{\circ}$ C and 20 $^{\circ}$ C
mesocosms108

List of Figures

Figure 1-1 A conceptual thermal performance curve showing the temperature – performance
(e.g., whole-organism metabolic and physiological rates) relationship for an ectotherm5
Figure 1-2 A conceptual figure showing some examples of how climate change can affect
ectothermic predators and predator-prey interactions across multiple ecological levels9
Figure 2-1 CO ₂ production of <i>S. scimitus</i> maintained and tested at 16 °C and 24 °C (i.e., same conditions as the feeding trials)
Figure 2-2 A) Soluble protein B) neutral lipid and C) movement of taxa (S scinitus F
<i>candida, C. lactis, O. nitens</i>) at 16 °C and 24 °C
Figure 2-3 A) Choice and B) no choice feeding trials showing the survival probability of C_{i}
<i>lactis</i> and <i>F. candida</i> being fed on by <i>S. scimitus</i> at 16 °C and 24 °C43
Figure 2-4 Estimated energy intake of S scimitus during the choice feeding trials at 16 °C
and 24 °C
Figure 3-1 Total collembolan prey abundance (A and C) and average body length (B and D)
Figure 3-1 Total collembolan prey abundance (A and C) and average body length (B and D) in the cool (12 °C to 20 °C, A and B) and warm temperature range (20 °C to 26 °C, C and D).
Figure 3-1 Total collembolan prey abundance (A and C) and average body length (B and D) in the cool (12 °C to 20 °C, A and B) and warm temperature range (20 °C to 26 °C, C and D).
Figure 3-1 Total collembolan prey abundance (A and C) and average body length (B and D) in the cool (12 °C to 20 °C, A and B) and warm temperature range (20 °C to 26 °C, C and D).
Figure 3-1 Total collembolan prey abundance (A and C) and average body length (B and D) in the cool (12 °C to 20 °C, A and B) and warm temperature range (20 °C to 26 °C, C and D).
Figure 3-1 Total collembolan prey abundance (A and C) and average body length (B and D) in the cool (12 °C to 20 °C, A and B) and warm temperature range (20 °C to 26 °C, C and D).
Figure 3-1 Total collembolan prey abundance (A and C) and average body length (B and D) in the cool (12 °C to 20 °C, A and B) and warm temperature range (20 °C to 26 °C, C and D).
Figure 3-1 Total collembolan prey abundance (A and C) and average body length (B and D) in the cool (12 °C to 20 °C, A and B) and warm temperature range (20 °C to 26 °C, C and D).
Figure 3-1 Total collembolan prey abundance (A and C) and average body length (B and D) in the cool (12 °C to 20 °C, A and B) and warm temperature range (20 °C to 26 °C, C and D).
Figure 3-1 Total collembolan prey abundance (A and C) and average body length (B and D) in the cool (12 °C to 20 °C, A and B) and warm temperature range (20 °C to 26 °C, C and D).
Figure 3-1 Total collembolan prey abundance (A and C) and average body length (B and D) in the cool (12 °C to 20 °C, A and B) and warm temperature range (20 °C to 26 °C, C and D).
Figure 3-1 Total collembolan prey abundance (A and C) and average body length (B and D) in the cool (12 °C to 20 °C, A and B) and warm temperature range (20 °C to 26 °C, C and D).
Figure 3-1 Total collembolan prey abundance (A and C) and average body length (B and D) in the cool (12 °C to 20 °C, A and B) and warm temperature range (20 °C to 26 °C, C and D).

Figure 4-1 Mesostigmata adult and juvenile abundances within 12 °C and 20 °C mesocosms.
Figure 4-2 The community weighted mean (CWM) of body mass for an adult Mesostigmata
within 12 °C and 20 °C mesocosms
Figure 4-3 Distance-based Redundancy analysis (db-RDA; with Bray-Curtis dissimilarity) of
adult Mesostigmata assemblages within 12 °C and 20 °C mesocosms

List of Appendices

Appendix A Chapter 2 Supplementary Material	143
Appendix B Chapter 3 Supplementary Material	152
Appendix C Chapter 4 Supplementary Material	

List of Abbreviations

ANCOVA	Analysis of Covariance
ANOVA	Analysis of Variance
BCA	Bicinchoninic Acid
CE	Cholesterol Esters
CH ₄	Methane
CO ₂	Carbon Dioxide
CT _{max}	Critical Maximum Temperature
CT _{min}	Critical Minimum Temperature
CWM	Community Weighted Mean
db-RDA	distance-based Redundancy Analysis
EtOH	Ethanol Alcohol
FFA	Free Fatty Acids
IPCC	Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change
MANOVA	Multivariate Analysis of Variance
N ₂ O	Nitrous Oxide
NMDS	Non-metric Multidimensional Scaling
PPMR	Predator-Prey Mass Ratio
RQ	Respiratory Quotient
SSI	Sable Systems International
TAG	Triacylglycerols
TLC-FID	Thin Layer Chromatography-Flame Ionization Detection
T _{opt}	Optimal Temperature
TPC	Thermal Performance Curve
<i>V</i> ̈CO ₂	Rate of Carbon Dioxide Production
<i>Ϋ</i> O ₂	Rate of Oxygen Consumption

Chapter 1

1 General Introduction

1.1 Predators in nature

Food webs consist of the feeding relationships and interactions of tens to hundreds of species or species-groups (D'Alelio et al., 2016; Kortsch et al., 2015; Morton et al., 2021) with predators sitting atop and occupying the highest positions. Predators are individuals that capture, kill and feed on other species, i.e., their prey (Sergio et al., 2014). Predators within food webs may consist of individuals and populations from a handful of species (Power, 1990), to dozens, like in soil food webs (Potapov et al., 2021, 2019). Although obscure at times, food webs can be compartmentalized into separate trophic (feeding) chains with predators often feeding on prey across multiple trophic chains and levels, thereby linking them together as energy flows upward (McCann and Rooney, 2009; Rooney et al., 2006). As such, predators can structure entire ecosystems via the consumption of their prey as predators accumulate the feeding interactions within ecosystems and regulate the flow of energy and nutrients throughout the surrounding environment (Lindeman, 1942).

Predators are integral to ecosystem function as individuals exert 'top-down' pressure on their prey, thereby reducing prey populations and releasing trophic levels below their prey from potential predation or herbivory (Hairston et al., 1960; Slobodkin et al., 1967). Top-down trophic cascades (i.e., indirect trophic effects observed beyond one trophic level) have been found in aquatic (Halaj and Wise, 2001) and terrestrial systems (Schmitz et al., 2000) and with both the addition (Ripple et al., 2001) or loss (Terborgh et al., 2001) of top predators. Although trophic cascades are typically associated with mammals, like wolves or otters (Estes and Palmisano, 1974; Ripple et al., 2001), ectothermic predators also induce cascades (Borer et al., 2005; Shurin et al., 2002), and in general, ectothermic predators are considerably more abundant and diverse than their endothermic counterparts.

Along with diet, many other attributes separate predators from their prey. The vast majority of predators are larger than their prey (Brose et al., 2019, 2006). This has

1

important ramifications as body size is linked to several demographic characteristics, such as population growth and density (Brown et al., 2004), and individual metabolic rate (Kleiber, 1932). Because predators are large-bodied, they have greater metabolic demands, but slower population growth and smaller populations, relative to their prey. Consequentially, it is these traits that make predators highly susceptible to environmental change (Bender et al., 2013; Cardillo, 2003; Purvis et al., 2000). For instance, reduction of habitat negatively affects large species who have larger resource bases (Cardillo, 2003); species with slow population growth take longer to recover post disturbance (Barnthouse, 2004); while species with small population sizes are affected most by stochastic events (Lacy, 2000). As a result, predators are considered disproportionally sensitive to environmental change.

1.2 Climate change

Climate change is among the most prevalent forces shaping the natural world as global temperatures have increased at an unprecedented rate. Prior to the 20th century, temperatures were stable and were actually decreasing at a rate of -0.15 °C per 1000 years (PAGES 2k Consortium, 2019). But beginning in the industrial revolution (around the 1750s), greenhouse gas emissions, such as carbon dioxide (CO₂), methane (CH₄), and nitrous oxide (N₂O), have steadily increased (IPCC, 2021) which has corresponded with a rise in global temperatures. A recent report from the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC) concluded that the average global surface temperature between 2011-2020 was 1.09 [0.95 to 1.20; 90% confidence interval] °C higher than in 1850-1900, with temperature increases greatest on land compared to the ocean (land: +1.59 [1.34 to 1.83] °C, ocean: +0.88 [0.68 to 1.01] °C) (IPCC, 2021). On land, the distribution of warming is also unequal, as temperatures have increased most at high latitudes (Cohen et al., 2014), with future warming predicted to be 2-3× greater in the Arctic than the global average (Jiang et al., 2016).

Along with rising average temperatures, climate change is increasing temperature variability, as extreme warming events, like heat waves, are becoming more intense, frequent, and prolonged (Meehl and Tebaldi, 2004; Perkins-Kirkpatrick and Gibson, 2017). Already, extended heat waves have transpired as Siberia experienced

temperatures (+ 6 °C) well above the historical average for several months in 2020 (Overland and Wang, 2021). Much like average temperatures, the intensity of heat waves also varies latitudinally as the additional warmth during a heat wave, per heat wave day, is 2 - 3 °C at northern latitudes, but only 0.5 - 1 °C in the Tropics (Perkins-Kirkpatrick and Lewis, 2020). Although heat wave duration is predicted to increase most at the tropics (Perkins-Kirkpatrick and Gibson, 2017) the increasing frequency and duration of heat waves means most future boreal and austral summers may occur under heat wave conditions. Spells of high winter temperatures have also increased in recent years, as temperature records have continually been eclipsed during the winter months (Colucci et al., 2017; Hansen et al., 2014).

One the most concerning issues with climate change is not the magnitude of warming, but rather the rate of warming. Diffenbaugh and Field (2013) found that the projected rate of temperature change could be at least 10× and upward of 100× faster than observed in the past 65 million years. Organisms today are living within climates that are dissimilar to even their most recent ancestors. To this end, climate change has already reshaped the natural world and its ecological communities. Commonly, this includes changes to species distribution (where species inhabit) (Parmesan and Yohe, 2003; Román-Palacios and Wiens, 2020), species phenology (the timing of life history events) (Montgomery et al., 2020; Scranton and Amarasekare, 2017), and to individual body size (Gardner et al., 2011). Due to the close ties between environmental temperatures and biological rates for ectotherms, ectotherms are particularly susceptible to climate change.

1.3 Ectotherms, ectothermic predators and climate change

To comprehend how climate change can reshape the natural world, one needs to understand how virtually all organisms respond to warmer (or cooler) temperatures. More than 99% of species are ectotherms (Atkinson and Sibly, 1997) and the majority of animal biomass is concentrated within ectothermic animals, like arthropods (Bar-On et al., 2018). Unlike endotherms, ectotherms do not generate metabolic heat to regulate their body temperature, meaning environmental temperature sets their pace of life as metabolic and physiological rates (e.g., feeding, growth, and movement) are tightly coupled to one another (Clarke, 2017). Whole-organism metabolic and physiological rates (grouped here as 'performance') follows a well-established relationship with temperature and can be shown using a thermal performance curve (TPC) (Sinclair et al., 2016) (Figure 1-1). The width (i.e., the thermal breadth) of TPCs are bounded by the minimum (CT_{min}) and maximum (CT_{max}), i.e., the temperature limits when performance happens. TPCs are typically skewed as ectotherm performance starts at CT_{min} and increases curvilinearly quickly before slowing down when approaching the thermal optimum (T_{opt}). Here, performance is maximized as temperatures beyond this leads to declining performance with performance ceasing at CT_{max} . The overall shape of the curve can be performance-(Stevenson et al., 1985) and species-specific (Rezende and Bozinovic, 2019) as the temperature-performance relationship is highly variable.



Figure 1-1 A conceptual thermal performance curve showing the temperature – performance (e.g., whole-organism metabolic and physiological rates) relationship for an ectotherm.

A) Ectotherm performance is bounded by critical minimum (CT_{min}) and critical maximum (CT_{max}) temperatures as performance is highest (or maximized) at the thermal optimum (T_{opt}). Warming below T_{opt} corresponds with higher performance, but if warming continues beyond T_{opt} then performance declines. B) Three hypothetical temperature cycles where temperatures rise then falls to varying degrees. The horizontal line corresponds with T_{opt} used to model performance in Figure C. C) Corresponding ectotherm performance under three different temperature cycles. Ectotherm performance was based on the equation (and parameters) for consumption rate of Silver Carp (*Hypophthalmichthys molitrix*) provided in Cooke and Hill (2010). Dotted horizontal lines represent the average performance for the three temperature cycles. This conceptual figure was modeled after Figures in Colinet et al. (2015) and Sinclair et al. (2016). The average performance for an ectotherm differs under constant vs. fluctuating temperatures, due to the curvilinear relationship between temperature and performance. This relationship can be described using a mathematical property of non-linear functions called Jensen's inequality (Jensen, 1906; Ruel and Ayres, 1999). Jensen's inequality states that when variance is greater than zero, the average value at f(x) does not equal the result of \bar{x} at $f(\bar{x})$, with the difference in performance dependent on whether the second derivative is positive or negative. In simpler terms, average performance is higher under fluctuating temperatures when temperatures remain below T_{opt} , but are lower when temperatures fluctuate above T_{opt} (Colinet et al., 2015; Figure 1-1). This difference in performance between constant and fluctuating temperature sensitive and temperature cycles exhibit large amplitudes. Because of this, recent publications have stressed incorporating temperature variability into studies to better predict how climate change will impact ectotherms (Bernhardt et al., 2019; Kingsolver et al., 2015; Marshall et al., 2021; Morash et al., 2018).

Climate change may impact ectothermic predators through direct (changing metabolic and physiological demands) and indirect (changing prey resources and competition) mechanisms. Initial research indicates that ectothermic predators are disproportionally sensitive to warming, relative to their prey, as shown through mathematical models (Vasseur and McCann, 2005), microcosm experiments (Petchey et al., 1999), and correlative analyses (Voigt et al., 2003). And while more recent studies have provided further evidence to support this claim (e.g., Edeline et al., 2013; Fussmann et al., 2014), the susceptibility of ectothermic predators to climate change is likely far more complex as numerous factors dictate ectothermic predator success at higher temperatures. For instance, nutrient (carbon and nitrogen) demands (Bestion et al., 2019; Zhang et al., 2020), prey community composition (Yvon-Durocher et al., 2015, 2011), predator and prey encounter/movement rates (Kruse et al., 2008; Öhlund et al., 2014), tolerance to extreme temperatures (de Mira-Mendes et al., 2019; Franken et al., 2018; Pintanel et al., 2021), amongst other factors affect predator persistence under warming. Therefore, to isolate how rising temperatures from climate changes affects ectothermic

predators requires the examination of predator group(s) across multiple ecological levels to better assess the effects of warming across each succeeding level.

Increasing mean, variability or both mean and variability of temperature with climate change will impact individual-level functions for ectothermic predators, the effects of which may compound within higher ecological levels (i.e., predator and prey populations and communities) (Figure 1-2). For example, warming (below T_{opt}) increases ectotherm feeding and attack rates (Rall et al., 2012), which can lead to greater interaction strength (i.e., the effect of one species on the abundance or biomass of another; Berlow et al., 1999) between consumers and resources (O'Connor, 2009; Rall et al., 2010). Higher feeding rates by predators paired with changing prey preference may shift prey community composition; Yvon-Durocher et al. (2015) found that community composition of phytoplankton shifted towards being larger and more heavily defended, as zooplankton presumably fed more on smaller-bodied phytoplankton under warming. Finally, higher feeding rates by top predators may restructure food webs by shifting the regulation of primary production from bottom-up forces to top-down ones (Kratina et al., 2012; Shurin et al., 2012). Together, this suggests that even slight changes to temperature can have cascading effects for whole ecosystems and food webs. But the challenge of understanding the effect of climate change on ectothermic predators is not only in examining how warming alters predator functions, predator-prey interactions, and predator communities, but also identifying potential mechanisms that explain these changes and finding common trends and patterns across ecological levels. This is particularly challenging in highly diverse food webs, like soil food webs, where predators can consist of multiple taxonomic groups with various diets and rates, meaning climate change may greatly disrupt these communities as predator and prey alike adjust to new conditions.

7



Figure 1-2 A conceptual figure showing some examples of how climate change can affect ectothermic predators and predatorprey interactions across multiple ecological levels.

Warming increases ectothermic performance, like feeding rates (Figure A), paired with changing feeding behaviour can lead to greater predator-prey interaction strength for select prey (Figure B) and shift prey community composition (as illustrated with a non-metric multidimensional scaling (NMDS) plot; Figure C). These interactions accumulate within food webs where the balance can shift towards top-down forces (Figure D). Conceptual figures are shown using microarthropod animals, consisting of predator and prey mites, and collembolan prey, and soil fungi. Here, arrows represent feeding relationships, while the size of arrows (in Figures B and D) represent the strength of those relationships. In Figure D, solid arrows represent direct interactions, while the dotted arrow is an indirect interaction. Blue represents functions, interactions, and community compositions under cooler temperatures, while red represents them under warmer temperatures.

1.4 Mesostigmatic mites (Arachnida: Parasitiformes: Mesostigmata)

Soil food webs are highly diverse as several microbial and animal groups interact with one another across multiple trophic (feeding) levels (Hunt et al., 1987; Moore et al., 2003). These food webs are mainly populated by microarthropods, like mites (Arachnida: Acariformes, Parasitiformes) and collembolans (Hexapoda: Collembola), along with nematodes (Nematoda), and microbes (fungi, bacteria and protists) forming the basal consumer levels) (Coleman et al., 2018). Mites, collembolans, and nematodes primarily function as fungi- and detritus-feeding in soil food webs, but soil microarthropod predators sit atop of the soil food web, which at times, can consist of entirely of one group, mesostigmatic mites.

Mesostigmata are a speciose group of arachnids with 11,000 described species, of which 650 species have been found in Canada thus far (Beaulieu et al., 2019; Walter and Proctor, 2013). Mesostigmatic mites can be found in anthills or animal nests (Napierała and Błoszyk, 2013), on living plants (McMurtry et al., 2013; McMurtry and Croft, 1997), while some species are bee parasites (Ramsey et al., 2019), or reared commercially as biological control agents (Knapp et al., 2018). However, most mesostigmatic mites are soil-dwelling, where their abundances can exceed 10,000 individuals per m² (Christian, 2000). Despite being one magnitude smaller than other soil predators, soil mesostigmatic mites total biomass can match or exceed that of spiders and beetles (Scheu et al., 2003) due to the immense number of individuals within their communities.

The Mesostigmata life cycle has three juvenile stages: larva, protonymph, deutonymph, before moulting into adults (Lindquist et al., 2009). Body size increases with ontogeny as individual body length can range between $200 - 4,500 \mu m$ (Lindquist et al., 2009), with an adult body mass for most species between $2 - 60 \mu g$ (Newton and Proctor, 2013). Despite mesostigmatic species having the same number of developmental stages, mesostigmatic mites exhibit numerous types of sexual systems. Many species are biparental, with males and females reproducing sexually, leading to equal male : female ratios within populations (Norton et al., 1993). However, parthenogenesis (asexual reproduction) is common within Mesostigmata. For

10

Mesostigmata, arrhenotokous parthenogenesis arises when males are produced asexually but females sexually, which can result in female-biased sex ratios within populations (Norton et al., 1993). Thelytokous parthenogenesis is also observed within Mesostigmata within a select number of families, like Ascidae and Veigaiidae and leads to all-female populations (Norton et al., 1993).

Soil Mesostigmata are considered generalist predators as individuals will consume nematodes, collembolans, and soft-bodied mites (e.g., prostigmatic mites, and juvenile oribatid and other mesostigmatic mites) (Beaulieu and Walter, 2007; Schneider and Maraun, 2009; Usher et al., 1989; Walter, 1988; Walter et al., 1988), and can feed on prey both smaller and larger than themselves (Bowman, 1987; Rahmani et al., 2016; Usher and Bowring, 1984). However, some mesostigmatic mite species are specialist feeders. An example are species within the family Zerconidae. Feeding experiments have shown zerconid species exclusively feed on nematodes (Walter, 1988) and have been used as specialist and nematode feeders within predator-prey experiments (Laakso and Setälä, 1999; Martikainen and Huhta, 1990). Differences in feeding preferences amongst mesostigmatic species may affect soil food web dynamics. Laakso and Setälä, (1999) found that nematode-feeding specialists had greater top-down control on prey populations than generalists, and significantly reduced the biomasses of both bacteriaand fungi-feeding nematodes within experimental mesocosms.

Mesostigmatic mites have been used as model predators across numerous research topics because they are small, diverse, are generalist feeders, and can be easily sampled and maintained in various climatic conditions (i.e., temperature and moisture levels). This includes studies on predator-prey interactions with respect to predator learned behaviour (Jensen et al., 2019b; Schausberger et al., 2010), predator's non-consumptive effects on prey (Walzer and Schausberger, 2009), spatial-temporal population dynamics (Huffaker, 1958; Janssen et al., 1997; Lesna et al., 1996; Nachappa et al., 2011), ecotoxicology (Axelsen et al., 1997), and predator functional response (Lester et al., 2005; Lester and Harmsen, 2002). In conjunction, because mesostigmatic mites are speciose, their assemblages, along with other soil fauna groups, can act as model systems to understand how environmental change shapes community dynamics. For example, Staddon et al. (2010) used microarthropod communities to study how habitat connectivity affects ecosystem-level processes, such as carbon and nitrogen fluxes and found that mesostigmatic mite predators were disproportionately impacted by habitat loss, and reductions in predator mites led to prey release and changes in C and N cycling. Recently, mesostigmatic mites have been used to model predator behaviour, predator-prey dynamics, and predator physiological demands in response to temperature change (Jensen et al., 2019a, 2018, 2017; Thakur et al., 2018, 2017). Using model organisms (and simplified experimental settings) can breakdown how climate change is affecting ectothermic predators across multiple ecological levels. By examining mesostigmatic mites at the individual-, population, and community-level, I can improve our understanding of how climate change will affect ectothermic predators.

1.5 Thesis objectives

The overall objective of my thesis was to test the effect of climate change on ectothermic predators across multiple ecological levels (individual-, population, and community-level), using mesostigmatic mites as my model predator. By examining a single predator group across multiple levels, I can better isolate how warming affects ectothermic predator individuals, populations and communities. The specific research objectives of my thesis were to:

- 1. Determine how increasing temperatures affect the individual feeding rate and behaviour of an ectothermic predator, *Stratiolaelaps scimitus* (Chapter 2)
- Test the interactive effect of temperature increase, variability, and predation on population-level predator-prey dynamics in a microarthropod-model system (Chapter 3)
- Identify how short-term intensive warming affects the assemblage composition of mesostigmatic mites collected from the boreal forest (Chapter 4)

In my second chapter, I determined how temperature (16 °C vs. 24 °C) affected the feeding rate and behaviour of an ectothermic predator *Stratiolaelaps scimitus* (Mesostigmata: Laelapidae) using choice and no choice feeding experiments and offering predators three prey species that differed in capturability (body size, movement rates), energy content (lipid and protein content), and defenses. I measured the CO₂ production of predators to calculate their energy demands during the feeding experiment at 24 °C,

compared to 16 °C. I also quantified the energy intake of predators in the choice feeding experiments to determine if energy intake increased or decreased at 24 °C compared to 16 °C.

In my third chapter, I determined how increasing mean and temperature variability affect predator-prey dynamics across a cool (12 °C to 20 °C) and warm (20 °C to 26 °C) temperature range using a model predator (*Stratiolaelaps scimitus*) and prey (*Folsomia candida* (Collembola: Isotomidae)) species. To do this, I counted predator and prey abundance, measured predator and prey body length, and calculated predator-prey interaction strength and predator-prey mass ratio within experimental mesocosms.

In my fourth chapter, I incubated boreal forest, forest-floor organic matter at 12 °C and 20 °C for three months to determine how short-term intensive warming impacts Mesostigmata assemblages by counting mesostigmatic mite juveniles and identifying adults to the species-level. In addition, I enumerated the abundances of oribatid, astigmatic, and prostigmatic mites, along with collembolans and nematodes, to determine if prey abundances affected mesostigmatic mite assemblages. I tested this by using a mixture of both community- (species richness, abundance, diversity, evenness, and assemblage composition) and trait-based indices (community weighted mean of mesostigmatic body mass).

In my fifth and final chapter, I synthesize my research by establishing connections between my three data chapters and discussing the broader implications of my results.

1.6 References

- Atkinson, D., Sibly, R.M., 1997. Why are organisms usually bigger in colder environments? Making sense of a life history puzzle. Trends in Ecology and Evolution 12, 235–239.
- Axelsen, J.A., Holst, N., Hamers, T., Krogh, P.H., 1997. Simulations of the predator prey interactions in a two species ecotoxicological test system. Ecological Modelling 101, 15–25.
- Bar-On, Y.M., Phillips, R., Milo, R., 2018. The biomass distribution on Earth. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 115, 6506–6511.

- Barnthouse, L.W., 2004. Quantifying population recovery rates for ecological risk assessment. Environmental Toxicology and Chemistry 23, 500–508.
- Beaulieu, F., Knee, W., Nowell, V., Schwarzfeld, M., Lindo, Z., Behan-Pelletier, V.M., Lumley, L., Young, M.R., Smith, I., Proctor, H.C., Mironov, S.V., Galloway, T.D., Walter, D.E., Lindquist, E.E., 2019. Acari of Canada. ZooKeys 819, 77–168.
- Beaulieu, F., Walter, D.E., 2007. Predation in suspended and forest floor soils: Observations on Australian mesostigmatic mites. Acarologia 47, 43–54.
- Bender, M.G., Floeter, S.R., Mayer, F.P., Vila-Nova, D.A., Longo, G.O., Hanazaki, N., Carvalho-Filho, A., Ferreira, C.E.L., 2013. Biological attributes and major threats as predictors of the vulnerability of species: A case study with Brazilian reef fishes. Oryx 47, 259–265.
- Berlow, E.L., Navarrete, S.A., Briggs, C.J., Power, M.E., Menge, B.A., 1999. Quantifying variation in the strengths of species interactions. Ecology 80, 2206– 2224.
- Bernhardt, J.R., Sunday, J.M., Thompson, P.L., O'Connor, M.I., 2019. Nonlinear averaging of thermal experience predicts population growth rates in a thermally variable environment. Proceedings of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences 285, 20181076.
- Bestion, E., Soriano-Redondo, A., Cucherousset, J., Jacob, S., White, J., Zinger, L.,
 Fourtune, L., Di Gesu, L., Teyssier, A., Cote, J., 2019. Altered trophic interactions in warming climates: Consequences for predator diet breadth and fitness.
 Proceedings of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences 286, 20192227.
- Borer, E.T., Seabloom, E.W., Shurin, J.B., Anderson, K.E., Blanchette, C.A., Broitman,
 B., Cooper, S.D., Halpern, B.S., 2005. What determines the strength of a trophic cascade? Ecology 86, 528–537.
- Bowman, C.E., 1987. Studies on feeding in the soil predatory mite *Pergamasus longicornis* (Berlese) (Mesostigmata: Parasitidae) using dipteran and microarthropod prey. Experimental & Applied Acarology 3, 201–206.
- Brose, U., Archambault, P., Barnes, A.D., Bersier, L.F., Boy, T., Canning-Clode, J., Conti, E., Dias, M., Digel, C., Dissanayake, A., Flores, A.A.V., Fussmann, K., Gauzens, B., Gray, C., Häussler, J., Hirt, M.R., Jacob, U., Jochum, M., Kéfi, S.,

McLaughlin, O., MacPherson, M.M., Latz, E., Layer-Dobra, K., Legagneux, P., Li,
Y., Madeira, C., Martinez, N.D., Mendonça, V., Mulder, C., Navarrete, S.A.,
O'Gorman, E.J., Ott, D., Paula, J., Perkins, D., Piechnik, D., Pokrovsky, I., Raffaelli,
D., Rall, B.C., Rosenbaum, B., Ryser, R., Silva, A., Sohlström, E.H., Sokolova, N.,
Thompson, M.S.A., Thompson, R.M., Vermandele, F., Vinagre, C., Wang, S.,
Wefer, J.M., Williams, R.J., Wieters, E., Woodward, G., Iles, A.C., 2019. Predator
traits determine food-web architecture across ecosystems. Nature Ecology and
Evolution 3, 919–927.

- Brose, U., Jonsson, T., Berlow, E.L., Warren, P., Banasek-Richter, C., Bersier, L.-F.,
 Blanchard, J.L., Brey, T., Carpenter, S.R., Blandenier, M.-F.C., Cushing, L., Dawah,
 H.A., Dell, T., Edwards, F., Harper-Smith, S., Jacob, U., Ledger, M.E., Martinez,
 N.D., Memmot, J., Mintenbeck, K., Pinnegar, J.K., Rall, B.C., Rayner, T.S.,
 Reuman, D.C., Ruess, L., Ulrich, W., Williams, R.J., Woodward, G., Cohen, J.E.,
 2006. Consumer-resource body-size relationships in natural food webs. Ecology 87,
 2411–2417.
- Brown, J.H., Gillooly, J.F., Allen, A.P., Savage, V.M., West, G.B., 2004. Toward a metabolic theory of ecology. Ecology 85, 1771–1789.
- Cardillo, M., 2003. Biological determinants of extinction risk: Why are smaller species less vulnerable? Animal Conservation 6, 63–69.
- Christian, A., 2000. Zur kenntnis der raubmilbenfauna des riesengebirges (In German). Abhandlungen und Berichte des Naturkundemuseums Görlitz 72, 107–113.
- Clarke, A., 2017. Principles of thermal ecology: Temperature, energy and life. Oxford University Press, Oxford.
- Cohen, J., Screen, J.A., Furtado, J.C., Barlow, M., Whittleston, D., Coumou, D., Francis, J., Dethloff, K., Entekhabi, D., Overland, J., Jones, J., 2014. Recent Arctic amplification and extreme mid-latitude weather. Nature Geoscience 7, 627–637.
- Coleman, D.C., Callaham Jr., M.A., Jr., Crossley, D.A., 2018. Fundamentals of soil ecology. Elsevier Inc., Burlington.
- Colinet, H., Sinclair, B.J., Vernon, P., Renault, D., 2015. Insects in fluctuating thermal environments. Annual Review of Entomology 60, 123–140.
- Colucci, R.R., Giorgi, F., Torma, C., 2017. Unprecedented heat wave in December 2015

and potential for winter glacier ablation in the eastern Alps. Scientific Reports 7, 7090.

- Cooke, S.L., Hill, W.R., 2010. Can filter-feeding Asian carp invade the Laurentian Great Lakes? A bioenergetic modelling exercise. Freshwater Biology 55, 2138–2152.
- D'Alelio, D., Libralato, S., Wyatt, T., Ribera D'Alcalà, M., 2016. Ecological-network models link diversity, structure and function in the plankton food-web. Scientific Reports 6, 21806.
- de Mira-Mendes, C.V., Costa, R.N., Dias, I.R., Carilo Filho, L.M., Mariano, R., Le Pendu, Y., Solé, M., 2019. Effects of increasing temperature on predator-prey interaction between beetle larvae and tadpoles. Studies on Neotropical Fauna and Environment 54, 163–168.
- Diffenbaugh, N.S., Field, C.B., 2013. Changes in ecologically critical terrestrial climate conditions. Science 341, 486–492.
- Edeline, E., Lacroix, G., Delire, C., Poulet, N., Legendre, S., 2013. Ecological emergence of thermal clines in body size. Global Change Biology 19, 3062–3068.
- Estes, J.A., Palmisano, J.F., 1974. Sea otters: Their role in structuring nearshore communities. Science 185, 1058–1060.
- Franken, O., Huizinga, M., Ellers, J., Berg, M.P., 2018. Heated communities: Large interand intraspecific variation in heat tolerance across trophic levels of a soil arthropod community. Oecologia 186, 311–322.
- Fussmann, K.E., Schwarzmüller, F., Brose, U., Jousset, A., Rall, B.C., 2014. Ecological stability in response to warming. Nature Climate Change 4, 206–210.
- Gardner, J.L., Peters, A., Kearney, M.R., Joseph, L., Heinsohn, R., 2011. Declining body size: A third universal response to warming? Trends in Ecology and Evolution 26, 285–291.
- Halaj, J., Wise, D.H., 2001. Terrestrial trophic cascades: How much do they trickle? American Naturalist 157, 262–281.
- Hansen, B.B., Isaksen, K., Benestad, R.E., Kohler, J., Pedersen, Å.Ø., Loe, L.E.,
 Coulson, S.J., Larsen, J.O., Varpe, Ø., 2014. Warmer and wetter winters:
 Characteristics and implications of an extreme weather event in the High Arctic.
 Environmental Research Letters 9, 114021.

- Huffaker, C.B., 1958. Experimental studies on predation. Dispersion factors and predator-prey oscillations. Hilgardia 27, 343–383.
- Hunt, H.W., Coleman, D.C., Ingham, E.R., Ingham, R.E., Elliott, E.T., Moore, J.C., Rose, S.L., Reid, C.P.P., Morley, C.R., 1987. The detrital foodweb in a shortgrass prairie. Biology and Fertility of Soils 3, 57–68.
- IPCC, 2021. Summary for Policymakers, in: Masson-Delmotte, V., Zhai, P., Pirani, A., Connors, S.L., Péan, C., Berger, S., Caud, N., Chen, Y., Goldfarb, L., Gomis, M.I., Haung, M., Leitzell, K., Lonnoy, E., Matthews, J.B.R., Maycock, T.K., Waterfield, T., Yelekçi, O., Yu, R., Zhou, B. (Eds.), Climate Change 2021: The Physical Science Basis. Contribution of Working Group I to the Sixth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change. In Press.
- Janssen, A., van Gool, E., Lingeman, R., Jacas, J., van de Klashorst, G., 1997.Metapopulation dynamics of a persisting predator-prey system in the laboratory: Time series analysis. Experimental and Applied Acarology 21, 415–430.
- Jensen, J.L.W.V., 1906. Sur les fonctions convexes et les inégalités entre les valeurs moyennes (In French). Acta Mathematica 30, 175–193.
- Jensen, K., Kristensen, T.N., Overgaard, J., Toft, S., Sørensen, J.G., Holmstrup, M., 2017. Cold acclimation reduces predation rate and reproduction but increases coldand starvation tolerance in the predatory mite *Gaeolaelaps aculeifer* Canestrini. Biological Control 114, 150–157.
- Jensen, K., Michaelsen, J. V., Larsen, M.T., Kristensen, T.N., Holmstrup, M., Overgaard, J., 2018. Increased lipid accumulation but not reduced metabolism explains improved starvation tolerance in cold-acclimated arthropod predators. The Science of Nature 105, 65.
- Jensen, K., Toft, S., Sigsgaard, L., Sørensen, J.G., Holmstrup, M., 2019a. Prey-specific impact of cold pre-exposure on kill rate and reproduction. Journal of Animal Ecology 88, 258–268.
- Jensen, K., Toft, S., Sørensen, J.G., Sigsgaard, L., Kristensen, T.N., Overgaard, J., Holmstrup, M., 2019b. Prey-specific experience affects prey preference and time to kill in the soil predatory mite *Gaeolaelaps aculeifer* Canestrini. Biological Control 139, 104076.

- Jiang, D., Sui, Y., Lang, X., 2016. Timing and associated climate change of a 2°C global warming. International Journal of Climatology 36, 4512–4522.
- Kingsolver, J.G., Higgins, J.K., Augustine, K.E., 2015. Fluctuating temperatures and ectotherm growth: Distinguishing non-linear and time-dependent effects. Journal of Experimental Biology 218, 2218–2225.

Kleiber, M., 1932. Body size and metabolism. Hilgardia 6, 315–322.

- Knapp, M., van Houten, Y., van Baal, E., Groot, T., 2018. Use of predatory mites in commercial biocontrol: Current status and future prospects. Acarologia 58(Suppl), 72–82.
- Kortsch, S., Primicerio, R., Fossheim, M., Dolgov, A.V., Aschan, M., 2015. Climate change alters the structure of arctic marine food webs due to poleward shifts of boreal generalists. Proceedings of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences 282, 20151546.
- Kratina, P., Greig, H.S., Thompson, P.L., Carvalho-Pereira, T.S.A., Shurin, J.B., 2012. Warming modifies trophic cascades and eutrophication in experimental freshwater communities. Ecology 93, 1421–1430.
- Kruse, P.D., Toft, S., Sunderland, K.D., 2008. Temperature and prey capture: Opposite relationships in two predator taxa. Ecological Entomology 33, 305–312.
- Laakso, J., Setälä, H., 1999. Population- and ecosystem-level effects of predation on microbial-feeding nematodes. Oecologia 120, 279–286.
- Lacy, R.C., 2000. Considering threats to the viability of small populations using individual-based models. Ecological Bulletins 48, 39–51.
- Lesna, I., Sabelis, M., Conijn, C., 1996. Biological control of the Bulb Mite, *Rhizoglyphus robini*, by the Predatory Mite, *Hypoaspis aculeifer*, on Lilies: Predator-prey interactions at various spatial scales. Journal of Applied Ecology 33, 369-376.
- Lester, P.J., Harmsen, R., 2002. Functional and numerical responses do not always indicate the most effective predator for biological control: An analysis of two predators in a two-prey system. Journal of Applied Ecology 39, 455–468.
- Lester, P.J., Yee, J.M., Yee, S., Haywood, J., Thistlewood, H.M.A., Harmsen, R., 2005. Does altering patch number and connectivity change the predatory functional

response type? Experiments and simulations in an acarine predator-prey system. Canadian Journal of Zoology 83, 797–806.

Lindeman, R.L., 1942. The trophic dynamics aspect of ecology. Ecology 23, 399-417.

- Lindquist, E.E., Krantz, G., Walter, D.E., 2009. Order Mesostigmata, in: A manual of Acarology. Texas Tech University Press, Lubbock, pp. 124–232.
- Marshall, K.E., Anderson, K.M., Brown, N.E.M., Dytnerski, J.K., Flynn, K.L., Bernhardt, J.R., Konecny, C.A., Gurney-Smith, H., Harley, C.D.G., 2021. Wholeorganism responses to constant temperatures do not predict responses to variable temperatures in the ecosystem engineer *Mytilus trossulus*. Proceedings of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences 288, 20202968.
- Martikainen, E., Huhta, V., 1990. Interactions between nematodes and predatory mites in raw humus soil a microcosm experiment. Revue D'Ecologie Et De Biologie Du Sol 27, 13–20.
- McCann, K.S., Rooney, N., 2009. The more food webs change, the more they stay the same. Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences 364, 1789–1801.
- McMurtry, J.A., De Moraes, G.J., Sourassou, N.F., 2013. Revision of the lifestyles of phytoseiid mites (Acari: Phytoseiidae) and implications for biological control strategies. Systematic and Applied Acarology 18, 297–320.
- McMurtry, J.A., Croft, B.A., 1997. Life-styles of phytoseiid mites and their roles in biological control. Annual Review of Entomology 42, 291–321.
- Meehl, G.A., Tebaldi, C., 2004. More intense, more frequent, and longer lasting heat waves in the 21st century. Science 305, 994–997.
- Montgomery, R.A., Rice, K.E., Stefanski, A., Rich, R.L., Reich, P.B., 2020. Phenological responses of temperate and boreal trees to warming depend on ambient spring temperatures, leaf habit, and geographic range. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 117, 10397–10405.
- Moore, J.C., McCann, K., Setälä, H., de Ruiter, P.C., 2003. Top-down is bottom up: Does predation in the rhizosphere regulate aboveground dynamics? Ecology 84, 846–857.
- Morash, A.J., Neufeld, C., MacCormack, T.J., Currie, S., 2018. The importance of incorporating natural thermal variation when evaluating physiological performance
in wild species. Journal of Experimental Biology 221, jeb164673.

- Morton, D.N., Antonino, C.Y., Broughton, F.J., Dykman, L.N., Kuris, A.M., Lafferty, K.D., 2021. A food web including parasites for kelp forests of the Santa Barbara Channel, California. Scientific Data 8, 99.
- Nachappa, P., Margolies, D.C., Nechols, J.R., Campbell, J.F., 2011. Variation in predator foraging behaviour changes predator-prey spatio-temporal dynamics. Functional Ecology 25, 1309–1317.
- Napierała, A., Błoszyk, J., 2013. Unstable microhabitats (merocenoses) as specific habitats of Uropodina mites (Acari: Mesostigmata). Experimental and Applied Acarology 60, 163–180.
- Newton, J.S., Proctor, H.C., 2013. A fresh look at weight-estimation models for soil mites (Acari). International Journal of Acarology 39, 72–85.
- Norton, R.A., Kethley, J.B., Johnston, D.E., OConnor, B.M., 1993. Phylogenetic perspectives on genetic systems and reproductive modes of mites, in: Evolution and Diversity of Sex Ratio in Insects and Mites. Routledge, Chapman & Hall, Inc., New York, pp. 8–99.
- O'Connor, M.I., 2009. Warming strengthens an herbivore-plant interaction. Ecology 90, 388–398.
- Öhlund, G., Hedström, P., Norman, S., Hein, C.L., Englund, G., 2014. Temperature dependence of predation depends on the relative performance of predators and prey. Proceedings of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences 282, 20142254.
- Overland, J.E., Wang, M., 2021. The 2020 Siberian heat wave. International Journal of Climatology 41 (Suppl.), E2341–E2346.
- PAGES 2k Consortium, 2019. Consistent multi-decadal variability in global temperature reconstructions and simulations over the Common Era. Nature Geoscience 12, 643–649.
- Parmesan, C., Yohe, G., 2003. A globally coherent fingerprint of climate change impacts across natural systems. Nature 421, 37–42.
- Perkins-Kirkpatrick, S.E., Gibson, P.B., 2017. Changes in regional heatwave characteristics as a function of increasing global temperature. Scientific Reports 7, 12256.

- Perkins-Kirkpatrick, S.E., Lewis, S.C., 2020. Increasing trends in regional heatwaves. Nature Communications 11, 3357.
- Petchey, O.L., McPhearson, P.T., Casey, T.M., Morin, P.J., 1999. Environmental warming alters food-web structure and ecosystem function. Nature 402, 69–72.
- Pintanel, P., Tejedo, M., Salinas-Ivanenko, S., Jervis, P., Merino-Viteri, A., 2021. Predators like it hot: Thermal mismatch in a predator–prey system across an elevational tropical gradient. Journal of Animal Ecology. 90, 1985–1995.
- Potapov, A.M., Brose, U., Scheu, S., Tiunov, A. V., 2019. Trophic position of consumers and size structure of food webs across aquatic and terrestrial ecosystems. American Naturalist 194, 823–839.
- Potapov, A.M., Rozanova, O.L., Semenina, E.E., Leonov, V.D., Belyakova, O.I.,
 Bogatyreva, V.Y., Degtyarev, M.I., Esaulov, A.S., Korotkevich, A.Y., Kudrin, A.A.,
 Malysheva, E.A., Mazei, Y.A., Tsurikov, S.M., Zuev, A.G., Tiunov, A. V., 2021.
 Size compartmentalization of energy channeling in terrestrial belowground food
 webs. Ecology 102, e03421.
- Power, M.E., 1990. Effects of fish in river food webs. Science 250, 811-814.
- Purvis, A., Gittleman, J.L., Cowlishaw, G., Mace, G.M., 2000. Predicting extinction risk in declining species. Proceedings of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences 267, 1947–1952.
- Rahmani, H., Hoseini, M., Saboori, A., Walzer, A., 2016. Prey preference of the predatory mite *Neoseiulus californicus* (Mesostigmata: Phytoseiidae) when offered two major pest species, the two spotted spider mite and the onion thrips. International Journal of Acarology 42, 319–323.
- Rall, B.C., Brose, U., Hartvig, M., Kalinkat, G., Vucic-Pestic, O., Petchey, O.L., 2012.
 Universal temperature and body-mass scaling of feeding rates. Philosophical
 Transactions of the Royal Society B 367, 2923–2934.
- Rall, B.C., Vucic-Pestic, O., Ehnes, R.B., Emmerson, M., Brose, U., 2010. Temperature, predator-prey interaction strength and population stability. Global Change Biology 16, 2145–2157.
- Ramsey, S.D., Ochoa, R., Bauchan, G., Gulbronson, C., Mowery, J.D., Cohen, A., Lim,D., Joklik, J., Cicero, J.M., Ellis, J.D., Hawthorne, D., Van Engelsdorp, D., 2019.

Varroa destructor feeds primarily on honey bee fat body tissue and not hemolymph. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 116, 1792–1801.

- Rezende, E.L., Bozinovic, F., 2019. Thermal performance across levels of biological organization. Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences 374, 20180549.
- Ripple, W.J., Larsen, E.J., Renkin, R.A., Smith, D.W., 2001. Trophic cascades among wolves, elk and aspen on Yellowstone National Park's northern range. Biological Conservation 102, 227–234.
- Román-Palacios, C., Wiens, J.J., 2020. Recent responses to climate change reveal the drivers of species extinction and survival. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 117, 4211–4217.
- Rooney, N., McCann, K., Gellner, G., Moore, J.C., 2006. Structural asymmetry and the stability of diverse food webs. Nature 442, 265–269.
- Ruel, J.J., Ayres, M.P., 1999. Jensen's inequality predicts effects of environmental variation. Trends in Ecology and Evolution 14, 361–366.
- Schausberger, P., Walzer, A., Hoffmann, D., Rahmani, H., 2010. Food imprinting revisited: Early learning in foraging predatory mites. Behaviour 147, 883–89eu 200
- Scheu, S., Albers, D., Alphei, J., Buryn, R., Klages, U., Migge, S., Platner, C., Salamon, J.-A., 2003. The soil fauna community in pure and mixed stands of beech and spruce of different age: trophic structure and structuring forces. Oikos 101, 225–238.
- Schmitz, O.J., Hambäck, P.A., Beckerman, A.P., 2000. Trophic cascades in terrestrial systems: A review of the effects of carnivore removals on plants. American Naturalist 155, 141–153.
- Schneider, K., Maraun, M., 2009. Top-down control of soil microarthropods Evidence from a laboratory experiment. Soil Biology and Biochemistry 41, 170–175.
- Scranton, K., Amarasekare, P., 2017. Predicting phenological shifts in a changing climate. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 114, 13212–13217.
- Sergio, F., Schmitz, O.J., Krebs, C.J., Holt, R.D., Heithaus, M.R., Wirsing, A.J., Ripple,W.J., Ritchie, E., Ainley, D., Oro, D., Jhala, Y., Hiraldo, F., Korpimäki, E., 2014.

Towards a cohesive, holistic view of top predation: A definition, synthesis and perspective. Oikos 123, 1234–1243.

- Shurin, J.B., Borer, E.T., Seabloom, E., Anderson, K., Blanchette, C.A., Broitman, B., Cooper, S.D., Halpern, B.S., 2002. A cross-ecosystem comparison of the strength of trophic cascades. Ecology Letters 5, 785–791.
- Shurin, J.B., Clasen, J.L., Greig, H.S., Kratina, P., Thompson, P.L., 2012. Warming shifts top-down and bottom-up control of pond food web structure and function.
 Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences 367, 3008–3017.
- Sinclair, B.J., Marshall, K.E., Sewell, M.A., Levesque, D.L., Willet, C.S., Slotsbo, S., Dong, Y., Harley, C.D.G., Marshall, D.J., Helmuth, B.S., Huey, R.B., 2016. Can we predict ectotherm responses to climate change using thermal performance curves and body temperatures. Ecology Letters 19, 1372–1385.
- Staddon, P., Lindo, Z., Crittenden, P.D., Gilbert, F., Gonzalez, A., 2010. Connectivity, non-random extinction and ecosystem function in experimental metacommunities. Ecology Letters 13, 543–552.
- Stevenson, R.D., Peterson, C.R., Tsuji, J.S., 1985. The thermal dependence of locomotion, tongue flicking, digestion, and oxygen consumption in the wandering garter snake. Physiological Zoology 58, 46–57.
- Terborgh, J., Lopez, L., Nuñez V, P., Rao, Shahbuddin, G., M., Orihuela, G., Riveros, M., Ascanio, R., Adler, G.H., Lambert, T.D., Balbas, L., 2001. Ecological meltdown in predator-free forest fragments. Science 294, 1923–1926.
- Thakur, M.P., Griffin, J.N., Künne, T., Dunker, S., Fanesi, A., Eisenhauer, N., 2018. Temperature effects on prey and basal resources exceed that of predators in an experimental community. Ecology and Evolution 8, 12670–12680.
- Thakur, M.P., Künne, T., Griffin, J.N., Eisenhauer, N., 2017. Warming magnifies predation and reduces prey coexistence in a model litter arthropod system.Proceedings of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences 284, 20162570.
- Usher, M.B., Block, W., Jumeau, P.J.A.M., 1989. Predation by arthropods in an Antarctica terrestrial community, in: University Research in Antarctica. Proceedings of British Antarctic Survey Antarctic Special Topic Scheme Symposium 9-10

November 1988. British Antarctic Survey, Cambridge, pp. 123–129.

- Usher, M.B., Bowring, M.F.B., 1984. Laboratory studies of predation by the Antarctic mite *Gamasellus racovitzai* (Acarina: Mesostigmata). Oecologia 62, 245–249.
- Vasseur, D.A., McCann, K.S., 2005. A mechanistic approach for modeling temperaturedependent consumer-resource dynamics. American Naturalist 166, 184–198.
- Voigt, W., Perner, J., Davis, A.J., Eggers, T., Schumacher, J., Bährmann, R., Fabian, B., Heinrich, W., Köhler, G., Lichter, D., Marstaller, R., Sander, F.W., 2003. Trophic levels are differentially sensitive to climate. Ecology 84, 2444–2453.
- Walter, D.E., 1988. Nematophagy by soil arthropods from the shortgrass steppe, Chihuahuan desert and Rocky Mountains of the central United States. Agriculture, Ecosystems & Environment 24, 307–316.
- Walter, D.E., Hunt, H.W., Elliott, E.T., 1988. Guilds or functional groups? An analysis of predatory arthropods from a shortgrass steppe soil. Pedobiologia 31, 247–260.
- Walter, D.E., Proctor, H.C., 2013. Mites: Ecology, evolution and behaviour: Life at a microscale. Springer, New York.
- Walzer, A., Schausberger, P., 2009. Non-consumptive effects of predatory mites on thrips and its host plant. Oikos 118, 934–940.
- Yvon-Durocher, G., Allen, A.P., Cellamare, M., Dossena, M., Gaston, K.J., Leitao, M., Montoya, J.M., Reuman, D.C., Woodward, G., Trimmer, M., 2015. Five years of experimental warming increases the biodiversity and productivity of phytoplankton. PLoS Biology 13, e1002324.
- Yvon-Durocher, G., Montoya, J.M., Trimmer, M., Woodward, G., 2011. Warming alters the size spectrum and shifts the distribution of biomass in freshwater ecosystems. Global Change Biology 17, 1681–1694.
- Zhang, P., van Leeuwen, C.H.A., Bogers, D., Poelman, M., Xu, J., Bakker, E.S., 2020. Ectothermic omnivores increase herbivory in response to rising temperature. Oikos 129, 1028–1039.

Chapter 2

2 Predators minimize energy costs, rather than maximize energy gains under warming: Evidence from a microcosm feeding experiment

2.1 Introduction

Predators exert energy searching for, capturing, and handling their prey. Optimal foraging theory predicts that predators should select and prefer prey that maximizes energy intake while balancing the energetic costs associated with prey capture and handling, alongside digestion and metabolism (Stephens and Krebs 1986; Stephens et al. 2007). Specifically, predators may select prey according to their nitrogen:carbon ratio (Jensen et al., 2012), energy density (Kiyota et al., 2013), body size (Johnson et al., 2012) and defenses (Llewelyn et al., 2012). However, these prey characteristics are not necessarily independent of one another. For instance, body size influences prey movement rate, which in turn affects capturability and handling time (Brose et al., 2008; Hirt et al., 2017), suggesting that prey body size strongly factors into predator foraging decisions and outcomes.

Increased temperatures from climate change is affecting predator-prey dynamics as warming increases ectotherm metabolic rates, altering the balance between energetic costs and energetic gains (Rall et al., 2010; Vucic-Pestic et al., 2011). Warming will also change both predator and prey movement rates (Kruse et al., 2008) and nutrient demands (Bestion et al., 2019) altering predator-prey interactions under higher temperatures. Acclimation to warming may buffer against rising metabolic demands (Sentis et al., 2015; Sohlström et al., 2021), but predators can also compensate by increasing their overall feeding rate (Ramachandran et al., 2021; Walker et al., 2020), or prioritizing prey that are easier to subdue and capture. For example, Frances and McCauley (2018) found that intraguild predation of dragonfly larvae under warming shifted the body size distribution towards larger-bodied individuals of three species, as individuals increasingly fed on smaller-bodied ones. Possibly, this occurred because smaller animals typically have slower movement rates than larger animals (Alexander, 1982; Peters, 1983), while smaller-bodied prey lower handling times for predators (Brose et al., 2008; Rall et al., 2012), making them less energetically costly to capture and feed on. However, because smaller prey are less energy-rich than larger prey (Portalier et al., 2019), predators need to consume more small-bodied prey to satisfy their energetic demands. But on top of this, predators need to balance carbon (to fuel metabolism) and nitrogen (for growth and maintenance) demands (Angilletta Jr., 2009; Bestion et al., 2019; Lee et al., 2015; Lemoine et al., 2013) that are also impacted by prey body size as large-bodied prey inherently have more carbon- and nitrogen-rich tissue than small-bodied prey. Thus, climate change produces trade-offs for ectothermic predators between consuming easier to capture, small-bodied prey, with difficult to capture large-bodied prey but with greater energy and nutrient content.

Warming-induced shifts in predator feeding behaviour and prey preference may affect multiple trophic levels. For instance, if ectothermic predators increase their feeding rates under warming, then top-down control by predators will strengthen (Kratina et al., 2012; Shurin et al., 2012) that can produce trophic cascades towards basal resources (Lang et al., 2014). Changing predator feeding behaviour may also have unexpected predator-prey outcomes that affect other ecosystem-level processes. For example, Koltz et al. (2018) found that collembolan abundance increased with wolf spider (Lycosidae spp.) density under warming in the Arctic tundra, which they theorized was due to changes in predator feeding rate and behaviour. These changes corresponded with slower decomposition rates as greater abundances of collembolans likely surpressed fungal biomass, one of the main decomposers in belowground systems. Thus, developing a better understanding of how predators alter their feeding behaviour under warming is key to predicting changes to overall food web structure and interactions.

In this study I examined how an ectothermic predator alters its feeding behavior to compensate for increased metabolic demands under warming by conducting choice and no choice feeding trials and offering predators three prey species that differed in capturability, energy content, and defenses. Predators should select for prey based on trade-offs due to the energetic gains versus losses related to handling and consumption. I hypothesize three possible outcomes in my feeding trials. First, predators will increase

their overall feeding rate to compensate for the increased metabolic demands, thus the survival rate during predation of all three prey species will decrease with increasing temperature. Second, predators will minimize the cost of feeding (i.e., the energy spent capturing and handling prey) under warming. In this case, I predict predators to feed more on small-bodied prey under warming because they are easier to capture and consume. Third, predators will maximize energy intake under warming, and I predict that predators would feed more on large-bodied prey under warming.

2.2 Methods and Materials

2.2.1 Predator and prey species

I used the predatory mite *Stratiolaelaps scimitus* (Arachnida: Mesostigmata: Laelapidae) and three prey species in my experiment: one collembolan, *Folsomia candida* (Hexapoda: Collembola: Isotomidae), and two mites: *Oppia nitens* (Arachnida: Oribatida: Oppiidae) and *Carpoglyphus lactis* (Arachnida: Astigmata: Carpoglyphidae). *Stratiolaelaps scimitus* is a medium-sized (600 – 700 µm in length) active, generalist soil predator that feeds on a wide variety of soil invertebrates, including dipteran larvae, potworms, soft-bodied mites, insect eggs, and can even ingest pollen (Cabrera et al., 2005; Xie et al., 2018). *Stratiolaelaps scimitus* are consistently on the move, searching for prey, and like other mesostigmatic mites, feed using a piercing-sucking extra-oral digestion mode as individuals will pre-orally digest their prey before consumption (Cohen, 1995).

The prey I used differ in body size, shape, as well as defensive traits. *Folsomia candida* is a large (adult body length can exceed 1500 μ m) (Fountain and Hopkin, 2005) soil animal but is readily consumed by mesostigmatic mite predators (Jensen et al., 2019; Thakur et al., 2017). Like many Collembola, *F. candida* can escape predators by jumping using its furcula (Fountain and Hopkin, 2005). *Oppia nitens* is a well-sclerotized, medium-sized soil mite (body length ~510 μ m) (Fajana et al., 2019). Because of this sclerotization, adult oribatid mites, like *O. nitens*, are well-defended and not often consumed by soil mesostigmatic mites (Peschel et al., 2006). However, *O. nitens* were included as ectothermic predators may feed more on less susceptible prey when under higher metabolic demands from climate warming. *Carpoglyphus lactis* is a

small (body length \sim 300 µm) soft-bodied astigmatid mite that has no known defenses (Zhan et al., 2017). Although not found in soil, *C. lactis* is similar in shape and size with soft-bodied juvenile oribatid mites, who are a common prey group for soil mesostigmatic mites (Schneider and Maraun, 2009).

I maintained cultures of *F. candida* and *O. nitens* from Environment and Climate Change Canada (Ottawa, ON) on a dry yeast (Active Dry Yeast, Fleischmann's Instant Yeast, Lasalle, QC, Canada) diet in sterilized soil. I purchased and maintained cultures of *C. lactis* from Koppert Canada Limited (Toronto, ON, Canada) on dry wheat bran spiked with small pieces of dried apricot. I also purchased *S. scimitus* from Koppert Canada Limited; they were shipped with *Tyrophagus putrescentiae* as prey, which was exhausted seven days after arrival. Thereafter, I maintained *S. scimitus* cultures on *C. lactis* for the duration of the experiment. Because >95% of individuals in my S. *scimitus* cultures were female, I only used adult females in my feeding trials. I maintained cultures of my animals in plastic food storage containers (e.g., Tupperware, Ziploc). I added food and moistened culture media once per week for *F. candida* and *O. nitens* cultures, and twice per week for *S. scimitus*. I moistened *C. lactis* cultures at the start but did not water cultures again to limit potential mold growth on bran, while the dried apricot offered at the beginning of culturing supplemented their diet for the entire experiment.

I kept predator and prey cultures in B.O.D Low Temperature Incubators (VWR Model 2005; Plainfield, NJ, USA) at 16 °C or 24 °C (\pm 0.5 °C) with 60 – 90% relative humidity in constant darkness for at least one full generation (five weeks for *F. candida, O. nitens*, and *S. scimitus*, and three weeks for *C. lactis*), before moving them to a GCHA-10 Environmental Growth Chamber (Chagrin Falls, OH, USA) at 16 °C or 24 °C (\pm 0.5 °C) with 40 – 70% relative humidity in constant darkness one week prior to my experiment. Switching from incubators to the growth chamber allowed me to measure movement rate and conduct the feeding trials within the same apparatus.

2.2.2 Stop-flow respirometry

I used stop-flow respirometry to measure CO_2 production at 12 °C, 16 °C, 20 °C, 24 °C, and 28 °C of *S. scimitus* individuals maintained at 16 °C or 24 °C to gauge the

metabolic demands of predator mites maintained and tested at the two temperatures in my experiment (Smith et al., 2021). I only included data for 16 °C-maintained S. scimitus measured at 16 °C, and 24 °C-maintained S. scimitus measured at 24 °C as those were the experimental conditions used in the feeding trials; but the entire temperature-CO₂ relationship is presented in Appendix A, Figure 1A. I measured the CO₂ production of groups of 25 adult female S. scimitus, with four replicates at each temperature. Stratiolaelaps scimitus were held in chambers that consisted of c. 3 cm lengths of Bev-A-Line V tubing (Cole-Parmer; Vernon Hills, IL, USA) inside of a Peltier temperaturecontrolled cabinet (PELT-4; Sable Systems International (SSI); Las Vegas, NV, USA). I equilibrated each group of animals for 30 min at each test temperature, and sequentially flushed each chamber with dry, CO_2 -free air for 10 min. I included a blank chamber when measuring CO₂ production to act as a control for my four experimental chambers and used an RM8 multiplexor (SSI) to manage air flow. I allowed S. scimitus to respire in the chambers for 230 minutes where the air was then passed through a LiCor Li7000 infrared gas analyzer (Lincoln, NE, USA) at 200 mL min⁻¹ against a baseline stream of dry, CO₂-free air to measure the volume of accumulated CO₂. I collected data in Expedata software (ver. 1.8.5.; SSI) via a UI2 interface (SSI) and estimated rate of CO₂ production (VCO_2) by dividing the volume of CO_2 produced by the duration the chamber was sealed.

I converted $\dot{V}CO_2$ to estimated energy demands during the feeding trials for *S*. *scimitus* individuals (mJ 8 h⁻¹ individual⁻¹) to gauge energy lost through respiration versus the energy intake by predators when feeding. Briefly, I converted $\dot{V}CO_2$ into $\dot{V}O_2$ by dividing $\dot{V}CO_2$ by an assumed respiratory quotient (RQ) of 0.8 (Lighton, 2008). I then multiplied $\dot{V}O_2$ by the oxyjoule equivalent (20.13 J mL⁻¹) to calculate metabolic rate (J s⁻¹), which I then converted to estimate energy demands during the feeding trials (mJ 8 h⁻¹ individual⁻¹; see Appendix A, *Energy demands of Stratiolaelaps scimitus individuals* for more details).

2.2.3 Neutral lipid and soluble protein measurements

I measured the total neutral lipids and soluble protein of all taxa (*C. lactis*, *F. candida*, *O. nitens*, and *S. scimitus*) after acclimation to 16 °C or 24 °C using methods

adapted from Williams et al. (2012) to estimate the energy content (mJ individual⁻¹) of both predators and prey. For each species, I pooled individuals into samples of 0.3 - 2.5mg wet mass, which included both adult and juveniles of *C. lactis*, and *F. candida*, and adults of *O. nitens* and *S. scimitus*. For total neutral lipids, I homogenized tissue and extracted lipids in 2.5 mL of Folch reagent [2:1 chloroform: methanol (v:v) mixture containing 0.1 % butylated hydroxytoluene (w/v, BHT)]. I did not detect cholesterol during preliminary analyses, so I added 100 µL of 1 mg mL⁻¹ cholesterol in chloroform (Sigma-Aldrich; St. Louis, MO, USA) to every sample as an internal standard to correct for lipid lost during extraction. I vortexed and centrifuged samples (2000 × g for 15 min), then added 1 mL of 0.25% KCl to each sample before incubating at 70 °C for 10 min. After incubation, I collected the organic phase, containing the neutral lipids, and dried it under a stream of nitrogen gas. Samples were then reconstituted in 100 µL of Folch reagent and stored at -20 °C until analysis.

I dried samples again before reconstituting lipid samples in 50 μL chloroform. I separated neutral lipid classes in triplicate on chromarods (Shell-USA; Spotsylvania, VA, USA) in a development tank of 49:21:0.35 benzene: chloroform: formic acid for 45 min. I used a known standard mixture to identify classes of neutral lipids in my samples by comparing the retention time of individual peaks (Williams et al., 2011). I measured the cholesterol esters (CEs), triacylglycerols (TAGs), and non-esterified 'free' fatty acids (FFAs), as I detected them in my samples, using three standard curves [Triarchin (TCI; Tokyo, Japan), triplamitin (Sigma-Aldrich) and triolein (Sigma-Aldrich) mixed equally into a TAG standard; cholesterol palmitate (Sigma-Aldrich) as a CE standard; and stearic and palmitic acid (Sigma-Aldrich) mixed equally into a FFA standard]. I quantified these lipids using an Iatroscan MK-6 TLC-FID (thin layer chromatography-flame ionization detection) at a scanning speed of 3 cm s⁻¹ and flow rates of 2 L min⁻¹ air and 160 mL min⁻¹ hydrogen and normalized each value to my cholesterol internal standard. I had three biological replicates for each taxon at each temperature but discarded one replicate of *O. nitens* at 24 °C because FFAs were not detected in the sample.

I used a bicinchoninic acid (BCA) assay (Thermo Fisher Scientific; Williams et al., 2012) to quantify total soluble protein content of each taxon. I homogenized groups of animals in 40 μ L 0.05% Tween-20 before centrifuging (600 × g, 5 min), and diluting 5

 μ L of supernatant in 40 μ L 0.05% Tween-20. I added 200 μ L of BCA reagent [50:1 bicinchoninic acid: 4% copper(II) sulphate w/w in water] and incubated overnight at room temperature (~ 21 °C). I read absorbance at 562 nm and compared the values to a bovine serum albumin standard (Sigma-Aldrich; 0.025 mg mL⁻¹ - 2 mg mL⁻¹ in 0.05% Tween-20). For total soluble protein content, I had three technical replicates for each of my three biological replicates for each taxon at each temperature.

Finally, I used average soluble protein and lipid concentration (total mg mg of sample⁻¹) values at each temperature (16 °C and 24 °C) to estimate the total energy content of an average-sized individual (in mJ individual⁻¹) for each species. I used length-mass conversion formulae to estimate the body mass of my four species based on species description and available literature. I calculated energy content by assuming an energy density of 17.8 J mg⁻¹ for soluble protein and 39.3 J mg⁻¹ for lipids (Schmidt-Nielsen, 1990). For each species, I multiplied their estimated body mass by the concentration of lipids and protein with their respective energy densities to calculate their energy content at 16 °C and 24 °C. For more details on how I calculated energy content of each taxa, see Appendix A, *Calculating body mass and energy content for predators and prey*.

2.2.4 Movement rate

I measured the movement rate of all four species within a given time at each acclimation temperature using protocols adapted from *Drosophila* studies (Chang et al., 2006; Simon et al., 2009) to determine the speed of predators, relative to their prey. This measurement accounted for how changing predator and prey movement rates may impact predator feeding under warming. I placed an individual animal on a printed grid (2×2 mm cells) covered by a 3-D printed ring (height: 0.5 cm) with a 2 mm thick glass covering. I varied the diameter of the ring between predator (6 cm) and prey (4 cm) to accommodate the faster movement rates of the predators and give individuals more interior space to move in. I recorded the movement of individuals inside the GCHA-10 Environmental Growth Chamber using a Nikon D610 digital SLR camera paired with the AF-S Micro NIKKOR 105 mm1:2.8G ED lens with a red LED light illuminating the grid. I recorded 60 s videos to ensure at least one continuous period of 15 to 30 s of constant

movement (Appendix A; Image 1A) with a clear view of both the individual and the grid lines. I scored the total movement of predators and prey by counting the number of cell lines each individual crossed. I scored the same 15 - 30 s video clip three times and recorded the mean number of lines crossed and measured 10 - 12 replicates of total movement for each taxon at 16 °C and 24 °C.

2.2.5 Feeding assays

I conducted choice (three prey) or no choice (single prey) feeding trials for adult female *S. scimitus* in constant darkness at 16 °C or 24 °C in the GCHA-10 Environmental Growth Chamber. By conducting both choice and no choice feeding trials, I assessed whether predator mites had similar feeding rates and behaviours when in the presence of more than one prey species. To ensure predators would feed during the trials, prior to feeding trials I food deprived individual predators for three days in constant darkness in 1.5 mL microcentrifuge tubes with a moist piece of filter paper to prevent desiccation of predator mites. I used adult *O. nitens*, and a mixture of adult and juveniles for *C. lactis* and *F. candida* in feeding trials. I selected *F. candida* individuals that were the same size or larger than *S. scimitus* (> 700 μ m body length), with size ranging from 700 μ m and 2000 μ m long.

The feeding arena consisted of a 40 mm diameter petri dish containing a solid substrate of 9:1 plaster of Paris to activated charcoal, where I added four drops of distilled water to maintain humidity in the arena. I observed feeding through a 5×5 cm glass covering secured to the top of the petri dish to stop animals from escaping (Appendix A; Image 2A). In the choice feeding experiment, I placed five individuals of each prey species (*C. lactis, F. candida,* and *O. nitens*) and one *S. scimitus* (15 prey : 1 predator) into the feeding arena for 8 h. In the no choice feeding experiment, I placed five individuals of a single prey species into an arena with a single *S. scimitus* (5 prey : 1 predator) for 8 h. I recorded the number of live prey remaining every 30 minutes to determine the survival rate of each prey species. I completed 9 - 10 choice trials and 8 - 12 no-choice trials for each prey species at each temperature.

2.2.6 Estimated energy intake

I estimated the energy intake (in mJ 8 h⁻¹ individual⁻¹) for each *S. scimitus* individual in the choice feeding trials at 16 °C and 24 °C by multiplying the feeding rate of the individual predator by the change in mass of a predator post feeding, along with the energy density of their prey and the assimilation efficiency of predators. Change in body mass for predators was by measuring the length and width of predator mites before and after feeding on *C. lactis* and *F. candida*, then converting those measurements into mass and standardized values by number of prey eaten (for more information please see Appendix A, *Estimated energy intake of Stratiolaelaps scimitus during the choice feeding experiment*). The formula to calculate energy intake is as follows:

$$I_t = \sum_{j}^{T} (F_{j,T} \times C_{j,T} \times E_{j,T}) \times Ae$$

where I = is the energy intake in 8 h by a single *S. scimitus* (mJ 8 h⁻¹ individual⁻¹) at temperature *T* (16 °C or 24 °C), feeding on all prey, F = feeding rate (number of prey individuals 8 h⁻¹) of *S. scimitus* at temperature *T* (16 °C or 24 °C) for a given prey *j* (*C. lactis* or *F. candida*), C = the change in body mass (µg prey eaten⁻¹) for *S. scimitus* at temperature *T* (16 °C or 24 °C) when feeding on prey *j* (*C. lactis* or *F. candida*) (Appendix A; Table 1A), E = is the energy density (mJ µg⁻¹) at temperature *t* (16 °C or 24 °C) for prey *j* (*C. lactis* or *F. candida*) (Table 2-1). The assimilation efficiency (*Ae*) for *S. scimitus* was assumed to be 0.85 (Jochum et al., 2017).

2.2.7 Statistical Analysis

I performed all analyses using the R statistical program (R Version 3.5.1; R Core Team 2018). For all statistical tests, I evaluated the underlying assumptions of each model. I used a one-way Analysis of Variance (ANOVA) to determine the effect of temperature (16 °C or 24 °C) on CO₂ production of *S. scimitus*. In addition, I tested for differences between species in their total soluble protein (in mg) and neutral lipid content (in mg) at 16 °C and 24 °C using Analysis of Covariance (ANCOVA). For total lipid and protein content, the fixed factors were taxon, temperature, and their interaction, with the sample mass (pooled wet mass, in mg) as the co-variate. I then summarized my model

using the 'Anova' function (in the *car* package) to calculate Type III F-statistics and P-values for my main, interacting terms and co-variate. In conjunction, I analyzed how movement rate between my four species was affected by temperature using a two-way ANOVA, with taxon, temperature, and their interaction as the fixed factors and again calculated Type III F-statistics and P-values.

I used mixed effect Cox proportional hazard regressions (using the 'coxme' function in the *coxme* package) to determine how prey survival (*C. lactis* and *F. candida*) differed under 16 °C and 24 °C while under risk of predation by S. scimitus, with temperature, prey and their interaction as the fixed effects using C. lactis at 16 $^{\circ}$ C as the baseline measurement. I did not include O. nitens in the choice or no choice Cox regressions as predator mites did not consume a single individual of O. nitens in either feeding trial at both temperatures. I ran separate Cox regressions for my choice and no choice feeding trials and used arena number as the random effect due to lack of independence between samples (i.e., prey survival may differ between individual arenas). For the Cox regressions, I reported the hazard ratio (and 95% confidence intervals), and corresponding P-values for each factor. Hazard ratios above 1 equates to prey survival probability being lower, relative to the baseline. Conversely, hazard ratios below 1 is equal to prey survival probability being higher, relative to the baseline. In addition, I compared survival curves by partitioning the data and running individual mixed effect Cox regressions for each pairing of treatments and corrected the p-values for individual tests using a Bonferroni correction. I plotted prey survival probability using Kaplan-Meier survival curves. Finally, I used Kruskal-Wallis Rank Sum test (using the 'kruskal.test' function in base R) to determine if temperature significantly affected the estimated energy intake of predators during the choice feeding trials.

2.3 Results

I found that *S. scimitus* produced more CO_2 at 24 °C than at 16 °C ($F_{1,6} = 11.69$, P = 0.014; Figure 2-1; Appendix A; Figure 1A) and therefore had higher metabolic demands under warming. I estimated the energy requirements for *S. scimitus* individuals during the feeding trials maintained at 16 °C to be 9.6 mJ 8 h⁻¹ individual⁻¹, which was

~30% lower than that of their counterparts maintained at 24 °C (12.2 mJ 8 h^{-1} individual⁻¹).



Figure 2-1 CO₂ production of *S. scimitus* maintained and tested at 16 °C and 24 °C (i.e., same conditions as the feeding trials).

* indicates P < 0.05. Bars represent mean \pm SD, while points are data values.

I found that total protein content did not differ between 24 °C and 16 °C ($F_{1,15} = 1.28$, P = 0.276), but that *F. candida* had the highest protein content at both 16 °C and 24 °C ($F_{3,15} = 12.63$, P < 0.001). In addition, the interaction between taxon and temperature was also not significant ($F_{3,15} = 0.389$, P = 0.763; Figure 2-2A). Conversely, I found that total lipid content for all four taxa was lower at 24 °C than at 16 °C ($F_{1,14} = 24.14$, P < 0.001), but did not significantly differ among taxa ($F_{3,14} = 2.44$, P = 0.107), nor was the taxon × temperature interaction significant ($F_{3,14} = 0.80$, P = 0.512; Figure 2-2B)



Figure 2-2 A) Soluble protein, B) neutral lipid, and C) movement of taxa (*S. scimitus*, *F. candida*, *C. lactis*, *O. nitens*) at 16 °C and 24 °C.

*** indicates P < 0.001. Bars represent mean ± SD, while points are data values. I presented the mass-specific soluble protein and neutral lipid for ease of display, but statistical analyses were performed as an ANCOVA with sample mass as covariates.

Using mean soluble protein and neutral lipid concentrations at each temperature, I estimated that *F. candida* had the highest energy content at both 16 °C and 24 °C, and that energy content (and subsequently energy density) decreased for all species, except *F. candida*, at 24 °C (Table 2-1). This decrease in energy content under warming for *S. scimitus*, *O. nitens*, and *C. lactis* was driven by lower lipid concentrations at 24 °C, but this was offset in *F. candida* as their protein concentrations rose considerably under warming. *Folsomia candida* body mass (28.7 µg) was considerably greater than the average body mass of *C. lactis* (3.76 µg) and *O. nitens* (17.4 µg), respectively, and a single *F. candida* consequently contained more energy than the other species; however, energy content was also temperature-dependent. The total energy content of *F. candida* at 16 °C was 11.8 times greater than *C. lactis* and 1.6 times greater than *O. nitens*. At 24 °C, energy content of *F. candida* was 35.1 times greater than *C. lactis* and 5.3 times greater than *O. nitens*.

- 1 Table 2-1 Estimated body mass, and lipid and protein concentration of taxa (S. scimitus, F. candida, C. lactis, O. nitens) used to
- 2 calculate energy content, and energy density at 16 °C and 24 °C.
- 3 I calculated energy content by assuming an energy density of 17.8 J mg⁻¹ for protein, and 39.3 J mg⁻¹ for lipid (Schmidt-
- 4 Nielsen, 1990).

Taxa	Estimated Body	Temperature (°C)	% Lipid	% Protein	Energy Content (mJ	Energy density (mJ µg ⁻¹)
	Mass (µg)				individual ⁻¹)	
S. scimitus	38.3	16	9.6	9.2	207.2	5.4
		24	2.4	10.9	110.4	2.9
F. candida	28.7	16	13.8	13.6	225.1	7.8
		24	11.0	24.5	249.2	8.7
C. lactis	3.76	16	10.5	5.4	19.1	5.1
		24	1.6	7.1	7.1	1.9
O. nitens	17.4	16	18.2	3.5	135.3	7.8
		24	4.9	4.5	47.4	2.7

Movement rate differed significantly among taxa ($F_{3,86} = 82.33$, P < 0.001) with the predator *S. scimitus* fastest at both 16 °C and 24 °C, followed by *F. candida* (Figure 2-2C). I found that the average movement rate of *S. scimitus* was approximately nine times faster than that of the other mites at both temperatures. Movement rate did not change significantly with temperature, with all taxa exhibiting similar movement between 16 °C and 24 °C ($F_{1,86} = 0.078$, P = 0.78), while the interaction between temperature and taxon was also not significant ($F_{3,86} = 1.24$, P = 0.299).

Stratiolaelaps scimitus did not consume any O. nitens in either the choice or no choice feeding trials. Although I observed S. scimitus attacking O. nitens at both temperatures, it failed to successfully feed, likely because of their heavy sclerotization. The collembolan F. candida had a higher survival probability than C. lactis in both the choice (Prey_{F. candida}, HR = 0.23, 95% CI = 0.11 to 0.47, P < 0.001) and no choice (Prey_{F.} $_{candida}$, HR = 0.13, 95% CI = 0.07 to 0.25, P < 0.001) trials (Figure 2-3). Moreover, in both choice (Temperature_{24°C}, HR = 2.89, 95% CI = 1.59 to 5.27, P < 0.001) and no choice (Temperature_{24°C}, HR = 3.34, 95% CI = 2.12 to 5.27, P < 0.001) trials, a higher temperature decreased the survival of C. lactis prey species, with no effect on the survival of F. candida leading to a significant interaction between prey and temperature (choice: $Prey_{F. candida} \times Temperature_{24^{\circ}C}$, HR = 0.14, 95% CI = 0.042 to 0.435, P < 0.001; no choice: $Prey_{F. candida} \times Temperature_{24^{\circ}C}$, HR = 0.26, 95% CI = 0.10 to 0.66, P = 0.005). As C. lactis are slow, small-bodied, and lack defenses, individuals had no mechanism to defend against attacks from S. scimitus, making them an easy target for predators. Conversely, because of their larger size, faster movement and defenses (i.e., an appendage used for jumping) F. candida was fed upon less by S. scimitus and could repel against attacks from predators. I also observed that predators frequently abandoned captured F. candida at 24 °C, leading to partial prey consumption of their large-bodied prey, but this was not observed with the small-bodied prey C. lactis.



Figure 2-3 A) Choice and B) no choice feeding trials showing the survival probability of *C. lactis* and *F. candida* being fed on by *S. scimitus* at 16 °C and 24 °C. *S. scimitus* did not feed on any *O. nitens* individuals in either feeding trials or temperatures and were therefore excluded from my analyses. I used *C. lactis* from 16 °C cultures as the baseline treatment for both the choice and no choice feeding trials mixed effect Cox regressions. ** indicates P-value < 0.01, *** indicates P-value < 0.001. Letters indicate significant differences (P < 0.05) between treatments after a Bonferroni correction.

Finally, I estimated that the energy intake for *S. scimitus* individuals was significantly higher at 16 °C (Kruskal Wallis test: H = 6.91, df = 1, P = 0.009; 80.89 ± 24.30 mJ 8 h⁻¹ individual⁻¹; mean ± SD; Figure 2-4), compared to the energy intake at 24 °C (30.55 ± 30.31 mJ 8 h⁻¹ individual⁻¹). This was mainly due to the slight decrease in feeding rate of *S. scimitus* on *F. candida* at 24 °C, along with the lower energy density of *C. lactis* individuals at 24 °C. This resulted in estimated energy intake by *S. scimitus* being 8.3 times greater than their energy requirements during the feeding trials at 16 °C, but only 2.5 times greater at 24 °C.



Figure 2-4 Estimated energy intake of *S. scimitus* during the choice feeding trials at 16 °C and 24 °C.

** indicates P < 0.001. Bars represent mean \pm SD, while points are data values.

2.4 Discussion

Climate warming could affect predator-prey dynamics by increasing the metabolic demands of predators, which could drive novel feeding rates and behaviours as predators navigate trade-offs in prey selection, including changes in energy content, handling time, and body size (among other functional constraints). I found that increasing the temperature from 16 °C to 24 °C increased the CO₂ production of my predator, S. scimitus, by ~30%, but predators energy intake was greater at 16 °C than 24 °C. The predator S. scimitus lowered the survival rate of the small-bodied prey, C. lactis, at 24 °C in both the choice and no choice trials. However, the survival rate of the large-bodied prey, F. candida, did not significantly change with temperature. As well, the energy density of C. lactis was lower at 24 °C (compared to 16 °C), but marginally increased for F. candida at 24 °C. I also observed that capturing and handling of C. *lactis* by predators was far less strenuous than with F. candida at both temperatures due to differences in their body size and defenses (for more details on my observations, see section 2.4.1 below). Together, these results and observations strongly support my second hypothesis that under climate warming, predators may minimize energy lost during feeding, which in this case, consists of favouring the small, easy to capture C. *lactis.* Predators should select prey based on cost-benefit trade-offs of energetic gains and losses. Therefore, I interpret my results to be that differences in energy content and 'capturability' (i.e., body size, movement rates) of C. lactis and F. candida lead to the novel feeding rates and behaviours observed under warming. Carpoglyphus lactis is energy-poor compared to F. candida, but is smaller, slower, and has no defenses making C. lactis easier to capture and consume under increased metabolic demands. Conversely, because of their larger size, faster movement and defenses (i.e., an appendage used for jumping) F. candida could repel against attacks from S. scimitus, making F. candida harder to capture.

In both my choice and no choice feeding trials, I found that predators increased their feeding on small-bodied prey, which has been observed with other ectothermic predators, like dragonfly larvae and fish (Dobashi et al., 2018; Frances and McCauley, 2018). This can be attributed to smaller animals typically being slower than larger animals (making them easier to catch; Hirt et al., 2017) and require less time to capture and handle (Brose et al., 2008; Rall et al., 2012). My results are also similar to Jensen et al. (2019) who also found that predator mite feeding rate on 'easy' prey (i.e., a slower moving collembolan) increased more under warming than when feeding on faster collembolan prey, which were likely harder to catch. Ectothermic predators can increase their feeding rates under warming to compensate for higher metabolic demands. But energetic efficiency (i.e., the per capita feeding or ingestion rate divided by metabolic rate) can decrease at higher temperatures as metabolic rate increases faster than feeding rates (Rall et al., 2010; Vucic-Pestic et al., 2011). As a result, even modest increases in metabolic demands for predators may lead to novel feeding rate and behaviours to limit energetic losses. I theorize that predators selected the small-bodied, easy to capture prev under warming because predators prioritized lower handling costs to combat higher metabolic demands instead of maximizing energetic gains associated with larger prey. Even though predators could have captured and fed more on large-bodied prey at 24 °C, it appears predators preferred feeding on small-bodied prey under warming (see section 2.4.1 below for more details on predator feeding behaviour). As a result, energy intake decreased as predators traded-off higher energy gains for lower energy losses.

Along with being the most energy-rich prey (due to its large body size), *F*. *candida* was also the most energy-dense prey. Predator mites feeding on a single *F*. *candida* at 16 °C and 24 °C was equivalent to feeding on four (at 16 °C) or 20 (at 24 °C) *C. lactis* individuals. This dramatic change in feeding equivalency of prey between the two temperatures primarily stems from the reduced energy density (driven by the reduced lipid concentration) of *C. lactis* at 24 °C. Reductions in the energy density of *C. lactis* at 24 °C contributed to the lower energy intake during the choice feeding trials, as predators would need to consume more *F. candida* to compensate for this decrease. I found that predator mites often exhausted *C. lactis* prey at 24 °C but did not increase their feeding *F. candida*. Despite apparent deficiencies in energy intake, the reluctance of predators to feed on *F. candida* under warming may stem from the aforementioned differences in capturability and handling of each prey item and resulted in lower energy intake for predators.

I calculated a lower energy intake for *S. scimitus* at 24 °C, compared to 16 °C during the choice feeding trials, but this estimated energy intake still exceeded the calculated energy requirements for the predators. Nevertheless, there may be long-term consequences for decreased energy intake for predators under climate change. Already, predators have lower starvation tolerance at higher temperatures as individuals lay relatively fewer eggs when food deprived under warming (Jensen et al., 2018, 2017). Predators could compensate for this by accumulating energy stores (Jensen et al., 2010). However, in my study, *S. scimitus* maintained at 24 °C had less body lipid content than at 16 °C and did not increase consumption on the more energy-rich prey, *F. candida*, suggesting that *S. scimitus* are not accumulating energy stores and may therefore have less of a safety margin for missed feeding opportunities at higher temperatures. Decreased starvation tolerance and lower reproductive output for predators may lead to decreased population size, exposing them to greater extinction risk (Cardillo, 2003) alongside increased susceptibility to other disturbances.

Climate change strengthens top-down control by predators through increased feeding rates (Barton et al., 2009; Ramachandran et al., 2021; Tanentzap et al., 2020; Walker et al., 2020), and an increased consumption of small-bodied prey (as I show here) can further alter food web dynamics as a predator-prey mass ratio is positively correlated with interaction strength but negatively correlated with trophic transfer efficiency (Barnes et al., 2010; Emmerson and Raffaelli, 2004). Increased consumption of smaller, energy-poor prey may also alter prey community composition, increasing the prevalence of large-bodied prey (Yvon-Durocher et al., 2015). However, I found that the well-defended medium-sized prey in my study, *O. nitens*, was not consumed at either test temperature. This suggests that increased energy demands for *S. scimitus* did not change the prey species (via chemical and physical defenses, or both) will be largely unaffected by higher predator feeding rates. As prey defenses can control the strength of top-down trophic cascades (Van der Stap et al., 2007), the presence (or absence) of defended prey may partly dictate how predators restructured food webs under climate change.

2.4.1 Observations during the feeding trials

During feeding trials, observations of S. scimitus revealed particular behaviours, some of which appear to be undocumented. While mesostigmatic mite feeding styles and behaviour appears to be similar across species (Ali and Brennan, 2000; Bowman, 1987; Eveleigh and Chant, 1981; Flechtmann and McMurtry, 1992; Muraoka and Ishibashi, 1976), I observed some distinctions in feeding behaviour by predators when attacking F. candida versus C. lactis, stemming from the differences in their body size. For F. candida, my predators used tarsi of leg I to detect prey and if attacking, would 'lunge' at their prey using legs I and II to entrap individuals. Afterwards, mesostigmatic individuals would pierce and tear apart prey using their chelicerae to feed. As fluidfeeders, predators become larger as fluids flow from prey to predator as they imbibe digested prey (Bowman, 2014). When predators consumed entire F. candida individuals, feeding took several hours and often required resting periods; S. scimitus individuals would stop feeding, drop prey, but return later to continue feeding (Bowman, 1987). For C. lactis, S. scimitus individuals still used tarsi I to detect prey but if attacking, would only use their chelicerae to pick up prey and did not require the use of either legs I or II. As well, feeding on a *C. lactis* individual took considerably less time, and therefore energy, than feeding on F. candida. When predators had finished feeding on F. candida and C. lactis individuals, prey bodies were shrivelled and abandoned.

Interestingly, I observed that predators would attack and capture both *F. candida* and *C. lactis* individuals but feeding would not commence until predators had moved prey individuals to secluded parts of the arena. This behaviour is not unlike chickadees (as one example) who carry food to protective areas to feed, away from potential predators (Lima, 1985). This behaviour further exacerbates the energy demands of predators feeding on *F. candida* versus *C. lactis*, particularly on larger *F. candida*. I observed that for *S. scimitus* individuals, carrying *F. candida* appeared to be strenuous, and more effort was required to move *F. candida* individuals to secluded areas to feed. Conversely, I observed that when predators were carrying *C. lactis* movement was unhindered, as individuals did not appear slower than if not handling the prey. To my knowledge, this is the first documented observation of a mesostigmatic mite species

moving prey to secluded areas before feeding commenced, representing a new behavioural trait for the group.

As mentioned, it appears predators preferred feeding on small-bodied prey under warming because predators increased feeding on *C. lactis* but did not increase their feeding on *F. candida* under warming. This was not because predators could not capture and handle the larger prey at the higher temperatures (i.e., prey had higher escape efficiency), although follow up experiments showed that *S. scimitus* had lower capturing ability for large *F. candida* at 24 °C compared to 16 °C. However, I often observed that predators would capture *F. candida* and then drop the individual before feeding had even commenced despite the abandoned *F. candida* prey appearing injured and undefended. Together, this strengthens my argument that predator feeding rate and behaviour under warming was driven by trade-offs in the handling costs associated with *F. candida* versus *C. lactis* at 24 °C, as predators could capture *F. candida* at the higher temperature but did not feed more on those individuals under warming, possibly due to the energy require to move larger *F. candida* to a secluded feeding spot.

Stratiolaelaps scimitus did not feed on a single O. nitens during the feeding trials, at either temperature. Similar to F. candida and C. lactis, predators would use tarsi I to detect O. nitens and then attack, but predators were not successful in capturing individuals due to the sclerotization of O. nitens body. I found that predators would attack multiple times over the course of the trials, but again were never successful. Adult oribatid mites live in 'enemy-free space' as individuals contain an array of defensive mechanisms (e.g., sclerotization, chemical cues, protective setae) (Brückner et al., 2017; Peschel et al., 2006) that protect and deter attacks from soil predators. As S. scimitus could not overcome O. nitens defenses, it provides further evidence that adult oribatid mites are an uncommon prey group for mesostigmatic mites in soil systems.

2.4.2 Caveats and limitations

There are always caveats and limitations when considered the results of a predator-prey experiment within a broader ecological context. Because of the parabolic relationship between predator-prey mass ratio and feeding rate (Brose et al., 2008), changes to prey body size preferences for predators is possibly context-dependent, based

on the available prey and predator body size. If offered other species, *S. scimitus* may have abandoned both small- and large-bodied prey in favour of a intermediate-sized prey (i.e., a prey similar in size to *O. nitens* that does not have defensive mechanisms) to maximize their feeding rates, changing my underlying conclusions and interpretations. Potentially, using different-sized individuals of the same prey species (e.g., *F. candida*) may better detect the effect of prey body size on predator feeding behaviour.

Using simplified invertebrate predator-prey systems allowed me to test hypotheses and explore how ectothermic predator feeding changes at higher temperatures. However, direct measurements of energy intake, along with energy spent capturing, handling, and digesting (i.e., specific dynamic action) of prey during the feeding trials were not possible. Because of this, I am unable to quantify the net energy intake of predators (i.e., subtracting total energy ingested from total energy losses) which would strenghten my conclusions. Similar studies have also used the average weight and energy density of their prey to calculate energy gains for predators (Rall et al., 2010; Sentis et al., 2012; Sohlström et al., 2021; Vucic-Pestic et al., 2011), but I expanded that work to include an empirical measurement of change in body mass in my energy intake formula. This is still an indirect measurement of energy intake but it provides additional evidence of the consequences of changing feeding behaviour for ectothermic predators under warming. While I hypothesized long-term consequences of changing feeding behaviour for predators, further examination at the population and community level under longer-term or natural conditions is warranted.

2.4.3 Conclusions

Climate warming is anticipated to have both direct and indirect effects on species at physiological, behavioural, and population levels with cascading effects on community composition, diversity, and ecosystem processes. I showed that warmer temperatures may increase top-down control on some ectothermic predator-prey interactions, but weaken others, and that prey body size, defense tactics, and handling time are important factors in predator-prey dynamics under climate warming. I found that predators increased feeding on small-bodied, energy-poor prey in favour of large-bodied, energyrich prey under warming, but that energy intake was lower at the higher temperature.

Thus, predators may prioritize minimizing handling costs over maximizing energy gains when feeding under greater metabolic demands with climate warming.

2.5 References

Alexander, R.M., 1982. Locomotion of animals. Blackie & Son Limited, Glasgow.

- Ali, O., Brennan, P., 2000. Observations on the feeding behaviour of *Hypoaspis miles* (Mesostigmata: Laelapidae). Systematic and Applied Acarology 5, 41–43.
- Angilletta Jr, M.J., 2009. Thermal adaptation: A theoretical and empirical synthesis. Oxford University Press, Oxford.
- Barnes, C., Maxwell, D., Reuman, D.C., Jennings, S., 2010. Global patterns in predator prey size relationships reveal size dependency of trophic transfer efficiency. Ecology 91, 222–232.
- Barton, B.T., Beckerman, A.P., Schmitz, O.J., 2009. Climate warming strengthens indirect interactions in an old-field food web. Ecology 90, 2346–2351.
- Bestion, E., Soriano-Redondo, A., Cucherousset, J., Jacob, S., White, J., Zinger, L.,
 Fourtune, L., Di Gesu, L., Teyssier, A., Cote, J., 2019. Altered trophic interactions in warming climates: Consequences for predator diet breadth and fitness.
 Proceedings of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences 286, 20192227.
- Bowman, C.E., 2014. Gut expansion and contraction in the predatory soil mite *Pergamasus longicornis* (Mesostigmata: Parasitidae): A stiff system. Experimental and Applied Acarology 64, 337–359.
- Bowman, C.E., 1987. Studies on feeding in the soil predatory mite *Pergamasus longicornis* (Berlese) (Mesostigmata: Parasitidae) using dipteran and microarthropod prey. Experimental and Applied Acarology 3, 201–206.
- Brose, U., Ehnes, R.B., Rall, B.C., Vucic-Pestic, O., Berlow, E.L., Scheu, S., 2008. Foraging theory predicts predator-prey energy fluxes. Journal of Animal Ecology 77, 1072–1078.

Brückner, A., Wehner, K., Neis, M., Heethoff, M., 2017. Attack and defense in a

gamasid-oribatid mite predator-prey experiment – sclerotization outperforms chemical repellency. Acarologia 56, 451–461.

- Cabrera, A.R., Cloyd, R.A., Zaborski, E.R., 2005. Development and reproduction of *Stratiolaelaps scimitus* (Acari: Laelapidae) with fungus gnat larvae (Diptera Sciaridae), potworms (Oligochaeta: Enchytraeidae) or *Sancassania* aff. *sphaerogaster* (Acari: Acaridae) as the sole food source. Experimental and Applied Acarology 36, 71–81.
- Cardillo, M., 2003. Biological determinants of extinction risk: Why are smaller species less vulnerable? Animal Conservation 6, 63–69.
- Chang, H.-Y., Grygoruk, A., Brooks, E.S., Ackerson, L.C., Maidment, N.T., Bainton, R.J., Krantz, D.E., 2006. Overexpression of the *Drosophila* vesicular monoamine transporter increases motor activity and courtship but decreases the behavioral response to cocaine. Molecular Psychiatry 11, 99–113.
- Cohen, A.C., 1995. Extra-oral digestion in predaceous terrestrial Arthropoda. Annual Review of Entomology 40, 85–103.
- Dobashi, T., Iida, M., Takemoto, K., 2018. Decomposing the effects of ocean environments on predator-prey body-size relationships in food webs. Royal Society Open Science 5, 180707.
- Emmerson, M.C., Raffaelli, D., 2004. Predator-prey body size, interaction strength and the stability of a real food web. Journal of Animal Ecology 73, 399–409.
- Eveleigh, E.S., Chant, D.A., 1981. The feeding and searching behaviour of two species of phytoseiid mites, *Phytoseiulus persimilis* Athias-Henriot and *Amblyseius degenerans* (Berlese), at different prey densities (Acarina: Phytoseiidae). Canadian Journal of Zoology 59, 1419-1430.
- Fajana, H.O., Gainer, A., Jegede, O.O., Awuah, K.F., Princz, J.I., Owojori, O.J.,
 Siciliano, S.D., 2019. *Oppia nitens* C.L. Koch, 1836 (Acari: Oribatida): Current status of its bionomics and relevance as a model invertebrate in soil ecotoxicology. Environmental Toxicology and Chemistry 38, 2593–2613.

Flechtmann, C.H.W., McMurtry, J.A., 1992. Studies on how Phytoseiid mites feed on

spider mites and pollen. International Journal of Acarology 18, 157–162.

- Fountain, M.T., Hopkin, S.P., 2005. *Folsomia candida* (Collembola): A "standard" soil arthropod. Annual Review of Entomology 50, 201–222.
- Frances, D.N., McCauley, S.J., 2018. Warming drives higher rates of prey consumption and increases rates of intraguild predation. Oecologia 187, 585–596.
- Hirt, M.R., Lauermann, T., Brose, U., Noldus, L.P.J.J., Dell, A.I., 2017. The little things that run: A general scaling of invertebrate exploratory speed with body mass. Ecology 98, 2751–2757.
- Jensen, K., Kristensen, T.N., Overgaard, J., Toft, S., Sørensen, J.G., Holmstrup, M., 2017. Cold acclimation reduces predation rate and reproduction but increases coldand starvation tolerance in the predatory mite *Gaeolaelaps aculeifer* Canestrini. Biological Control 114, 150–157.
- Jensen, K., Mayntz, D., Toft, S., Clissold, F.J., Hunt, J., Raubenheimer, D., Simpson, S.J., 2012. Optimal foraging for specific nutrients in predatory beetles. Proceedings of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences 279, 2212–2218.
- Jensen, K., Mayntz, D., Wang, T., Simpson, S.J., Overgaard, J., 2010. Metabolic consequences of feeding and fasting on nutritionally different diets in the wolf spider *Pardosa prativaga*. Journal of Insect Physiology 56, 1095–1100.
- Jensen, K., Michaelsen, J. V., Larsen, M.T., Kristensen, T.N., Holmstrup, M., Overgaard, J., 2018. Increased lipid accumulation but not reduced metabolism explains improved starvation tolerance in cold-acclimated arthropod predators. The Science of Nature 105, 65.
- Jensen, K., Toft, S., Sigsgaard, L., Sørensen, J.G., Holmstrup, M., 2019. Prey-specific impact of cold pre-exposure on kill rate and reproduction. Journal of Animal Ecology 88, 258–268.
- Jochum, M., Barnes, A.D., Ott, D., Lang, B., Klarner, B., Farajallah, A., Scheu, S., Brose, U., 2017. Decreasing stoichiometric resource quality drives compensatory feeding across trophic levels in tropical litter invertebrate communities. American Naturalist 190, 131–143.

- Johnson, A.F., Valls, M., Moranta, J., Jenkins, S.R., Hiddink, J.G., Hinz, H., 2012. Effect of prey abundance and size on the distribution of demersal fishes. Canadian Journal of Fisheries and Aquatic Sciences 69, 191–200.
- Kiyota, M., Okamura, H., Itou, H., Suzuki, N., Kohyama, K., 2013. Measurement of diet preference and its variability in captive northern fur seals (*Callorhinus ursinus*). Mammal Study 38, 199–210.
- Koltz, A.M., Classen, A.T., Wright, J.P., 2018. Warming reverses top-down effects of predators on belowground ecosystem function in Arctic tundra. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 115, E7541–E7549.
- Kratina, P., Greig, H.S., Thompson, P.L., Carvalho-Pereira, T.S.A., Shurin, J.B., 2012. Warming modifies trophic cascades and eutrophication in experimental freshwater communities. Ecology 93, 1421–1430.
- Kruse, P.D., Toft, S., Sunderland, K.D., 2008. Temperature and prey capture: Opposite relationships in two predator taxa. Ecological Entomology 33, 305–312.
- Lang, B., Rall, B.C., Scheu, S., Brose, U., 2014. Effects of environmental warming and drought on size-structured soil food webs. Oikos 123, 1224–1233.
- Lee, K.P., Jang, T., Ravzanaadii, N., Rho, M.S., 2015. Macronutrient balance modulates the temperature-size rule in an ectotherm. American Naturalist 186, 212–222.
- Lemoine, N.P., Drews, W.A., Burkepile, D.E., Parker, J.D., 2013. Increased temperature alters feeding behavior of a generalist herbivore. Oikos 122, 1669–1678.
- Lighton, J.R.B., 2008. Measuring metabolic rates: A manual for scientists. Oxford University Press, New York.
- Lima, S.L., 1985. Maximizing feeding efficiency and minimizing time exposed to predators: A trade-off in the black-capped chickadee. Oecologia 66, 60–67.
- Llewelyn, J., Bell, K., Schwarzkopf, L., Alford, R.A., Shine, R., 2012. Ontogenetic shifts in a prey's chemical defences influence feeding responses of a snake predator. Oecologia 169, 965–973.
- Muraoka, M., Ishibashi, N., 1976. Nematode-feeding mites and their behaviour. Applied
Entomology and Zoology 11, 1–7.

- Peschel, K., Norton, R.A., Scheu, S., Maraun, M., 2006. Do oribatid mites live in enemyfree space? Evidence from feeding experiments with the predatory mite *Pergamasus septentrionalis*. Soil Biology and Biochemistry 38, 2985–2989.
- Peters, R.H., 1983. The ecological implications of body size. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge.
- Portalier, S.M.J., Fussmann, G.F., Loreau, M., Cherif, M., 2019. The mechanics of predator–prey interactions: First principles of physics predict predator–prey size ratios. Functional Ecology 33, 323–334.
- R Core Team, 2018. R: A language and environment for statistical computing. R Foundation for Statistical Computing, Vienna, Austria.
- Rall, B.C., Brose, U., Hartvig, M., Kalinkat, G., Vucic-Pestic, O., Petchey, O.L., 2012.
 Universal temperature and body-mass scaling of feeding rates. Philosophical
 Transactions of the Royal Society B 367, 2923–2934.
- Rall, B.C., Vucic-Pestic, O., Ehnes, R.B., Emmerson, M., Brose, U., 2010. Temperature, predator-prey interaction strength and population stability. Global Change Biology 16, 2145–2157.
- Ramachandran, D., Lindo, Z., Meehan, M.L., 2021. Feeding rate and efficiency in an apex soil predator exposed to short-term temperature changes. Basic and Applied Ecology 50, 87–96.
- Schmidt-Nielsen, K., 1990. Animal physiology: Adaptation and environment. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge.
- Schneider, K., Maraun, M., 2009. Top-down control of soil microarthropods Evidence from a laboratory experiment. Soil Biology and Biochemistry 41, 170–175.
- Sentis, A., Hemptinne, J.-L., Brodeur, J., 2012. Using functional response modeling to investigate the effect of temperature on predator feeding rate and energetic efficiency. Oecologia 169, 1117–1125.
- Sentis, A., Morisson, J., Boukal, D.S., 2015. Thermal acclimation modulates the impacts

of temperature and enrichment on trophic interaction strengths and population dynamics. Global Change Biology 21, 3290–3298.

- Shurin, J.B., Clasen, J.L., Greig, H.S., Kratina, P., Thompson, P.L., 2012. Warming shifts top-down and bottom-up control of pond food web structure and function.
 Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences 367, 3008–3017.
- Simon, A.F., Daniels, R., Romero-Calderón, R., Grygoruk, A., Chang, H.-Y., Najibi, R., Shamouelian, D., Salazar, E., Solomon, M., Ackerson, L.C., Maidment, N.T., DiAntonio, A., Krantz, D.E., 2009. *Drosophila* vesicular monoamine transporter mutants can adapt to reduced or eliminated vesicular stores of dopamine and serotonin. Genetics 181, 525–541.
- Smith, A., Turnbull, K.F., Moulton, J.H., Sinclair, B.J., 2021. Metabolic cost of freezethaw and source of CO₂ production in the freeze-tolerant cricket *Gryllus veletis*. Journal of Experimental Biology 224, jeb234419.
- Sohlström, E.H., Archer, L.C., Gallo, B., Jochum, M., Kordas, R.L., Rall, B.C., Rosenbaum, B., O'Gorman, E.J., 2021. Thermal acclimation increases the stability of a predator–prey interaction in warmer environments. Global Change Biology 27, 3765–3778.
- Stephens, D.W., Brown, J.S., Ydenberg, R.C., 2007. Foraging: Behavior and ecology. The University of Chicago Press, Chicago.
- Stephens, D.W., Krebs, J.S., 1986. Foraging Theory. Princeton University Press, Princeton.
- Tanentzap, A.J., Morabito, G., Volta, P., Rogora, M., Yan, N.D., Manca, M., 2020. Climate warming restructures an aquatic food web over 28 years. Global Change Biology 26, 6852–6866.
- Thakur, M.P., Künne, T., Griffin, J.N., Eisenhauer, N., 2017. Warming magnifies predation and reduces prey coexistence in a model litter arthropod system.Proceedings of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences 284, 20162570.

Van der Stap, I., Vos, M., Verschoor, A.M., Helmsing, N.R., Mooij, W.M., 2007.

Induced defenses in herbivores and plants differentially modulate a trophic cascade. Ecology 88, 2474–2481.

- Vucic-Pestic, O., Ehnes, R.B., Rall, B.C., Brose, U., 2011. Warming up the system: Higher predator feeding rates but lower energetic efficiencies. Global Change Biology 17, 1301–1310.
- Walker, R., Wilder, S.M., González, A.L., 2020. Temperature dependency of predation: Increased killing rates and prey mass consumption by predators with warming. Ecology and Evolution 10, 9696–9706.
- Williams, C.M., Hellmann, J., Sinclair, B.J., 2012. Lepidopteran species differ in susceptibility to winter warming. Climate Research 53, 119–130.
- Williams, C.M., Thomas, R.H., Macmillan, H.A., Marshall, K.E., Sinclair, B.J., 2011. Triacylglyceride measurement in small quantities of homogenised insect tissue: Comparisons and caveats. Journal of Insect Physiology 57, 1602–1613.
- Xie, L., Yan, Y., Zhang, Z.-Q., 2018. Development, survival and reproduction of *Stratiolaelaps scimitus* (Acari: Laelapidae) on four diets. Systematic and Applied Acarology 23, 779–794.
- Yvon-Durocher, G., Allen, A.P., Cellamare, M., Dossena, M., Gaston, K.J., Leitao, M., Montoya, J.M., Reuman, D.C., Woodward, G., Trimmer, M., 2015. Five years of experimental warming increases the biodiversity and productivity of phytoplankton. PLoS Biology 13, e1002324.
- Zhan, X.-D., Li, C.-P., Chen, Q., 2017. *Carpoglyphus lactis* (Carpoglyphidae) infestation in the stored medicinal *Fructus jujubae*. Nutrición Hospitalaria 34, 171–174.

Chapter 3

3 Species interactions are less sensitive than population size to temperature change and variability in a predatorprey ectotherm model system

3.1 Introduction

Climate change is increasing the mean and variability of temperatures as extreme warming events, like heat waves, are becoming more frequent, prolonged, and intense (IPCC, 2021; Perkins-Kirkpatrick and Gibson, 2017). Rising temperatures will disrupt ecological communities as nearly all organisms (i.e., ectotherms) respond to temperature change. Ectotherms rely on external heat sources to regulate their body temperature (Clarke, 2017). As a result, environmental temperatures are tightly coupled to their individual metabolic and physiological rates that govern movement, growth and feeding (hereafter grouped as 'performance') (Deere and Chown, 2006; Kingsolver et al., 2015; Lemoine and Burkepile, 2012). This temperature-performance relationship for ectotherms follows a predictable pattern and is often described using a thermal performance curve (TPC; see Figure 1-1 for example of TPC). Ectotherm performance starts at a critical minimum temperature (CT_{min}) and increases curvilinearly until the thermal optimum (T_{opt}), before declining rapidly towards a critical maximum temperature (CT_{max}) (Angilletta Jr, 2009; Sinclair et al., 2016). The general shape of TPCs can be species-, and even function (performance)-specific (Rezende and Bozinovic, 2019; Stevenson et al., 1985), as such, whether warming (or cooling) is beneficial for an ectotherm's overall performance is highly contextual.

Ectotherm populations, communities and their underlying interactions, like predation, are temperature-sensitive (Dell et al., 2014, 2011; Gilbert et al., 2014), meaning climate change will both directly (changes to metabolic and physiological rates) and indirectly (changes to species interactions) affect ectotherms. Ectothermic predators and their prey may exhibit different responses to temperature change as conditions that are detrimental to prey may benefit predators, and vice versa, creating a thermal mismatch. For example, a predator's CT_{max} can exceed their prey (de Mira-Mendes et al., 2019; Franken et al., 2018; Pintanel et al., 2021), meaning predators can function (and subsist) at warmer temperatures. Predator-prey thermal mismatches may lead to outcomes not predicted at cooler temperatures (Grigaltchik et al., 2012; Öhlund et al., 2014) further complicating how increasing temperature mean and variability will disrupt ectotherm populations and communities.

Our understanding of how climate change affects ectotherms is limited as most studies have focused on the effect of rising average temperatures, and not temperature variability. This includes individual-level functions like feeding (e.g., Cuthbert et al., 2021; Daugaard et al., 2019; Twardochleb et al., 2020; Zhang et al., 2020), populationlevel dynamics related to predator-prey interactions (e.g., Thakur et al., 2018, 2017), and on communities and whole food webs (e.g., Dossena et al., 2012; Kratina et al., 2012; Seifert et al., 2015; Shurin et al., 2012; Yvon-Durocher et al., 2015, 2011). Temperature variability under relatively cool or warm conditions may yield different outcomes. For example, with the mosquito species Anopheles stephensi, Paaijmans et al. (2013) found variability around a cool mean temperature (18 °C) was beneficial as developmental rate and and survival probability increased, but detrimental around a warm temperature mean (32 °C) as both subsequently decreased. This is a result of the non-linear relationship between temperature and ectotherm performance, and is why incorporating both increasing mean temperature and variability is needed to fully comprehend how ectotherms may respond to climate change (Bernhardt et al., 2019; Dee et al., 2020; Kingsolver et al., 2015; Marshall et al., 2021; Morash et al., 2018). For instance, Vasseur et al. (2014) using TPCs found that both increasing mean and variance of temperature more accurately portrayed how climate change will affect ectotherm performance, than increasing mean alone. Together, temperature variability will significantly impact ectotherm performance, but also ectotherm populations and communities. In this study, I used microarthropods to test how changing mean and variability of temperature affects ectothermic predator-prey interactions at the population-level using mesocosms. Predators and prey were acclimated to a neutral temperature (20 °C) before examining population-level predator-prey interactions across a cool (12 °C to 20 °C) and warm (20 °C to 26 °C) temperature range. To assess how temperature variability affects

predator-prey interactions, I measured population (total predator and prey abundance), trait-based (average predator and prey body length, and prey body length distribution), and predator-prey indices (predator-prey mass ratio (PPMR) and interaction strength). I have three sets of hypothesis and predictions, one each for the prey and predators, and the other for the predator-prey interactions. In my experiment, I hypothesize that if increased exposure to 20 °C from 12 °C improves performance for both predators and prey, then predator and prey (when predators are absent) abundances will increase, and predatorprey interactions will strengthen. But conversely, I hypothesize that if increased exposure to 26 °C from 20 °C is detrimental to both predators and prey, then predator and prey abundances will decrease, while predator-prey interactions will also weaken.

3.2 Methods and Materials

3.2.1 Predator and prey species

For my study, I used the mite species *Stratiolaelaps scimitus* (Arachnida: Mesostigmata: Laelapidae) as my predator and the collembolan species *Folsomia candida* (Hexapoda: Collembola: Isotomidae) as my prey. Predatory *S. scimitus* was purchased from Koppert Canada Limited (Toronto, ON, Canada) and maintained at 20 °C in complete darkness until the start of the experiment. *Stratiolaelaps scimitus* cultures were shipped in a vermiculite/peat mixture with the soft-bodied mite *Tyrophagus putrescentiae* as its prey. After one week, *T. putrescentiae* was exhausted from predator cultures, thereafter, I supplemented predator diet with adult and juvenile *F. candida*. I used stock cultures of *F. candida* that have been maintained at Western University (London, ON, Canada) since 2011. *Folsomia candida* populations have been maintained on 9:1 plaster-of-Paris and activated charcoal substrate at room temperature (~20 – 22 °C) and natural diurnal light cycles, with a diet consisting of dried yeast pellets (Active Dry Yeast, Fleischmann's Lasalle, QC, Canada).

Both *S. scimitus* and *F. candida* reproduce via parthenogenesis (asexual reproduction). *Folsomia candida* populations consist entirely of female individuals (Fountain and Hopkin, 2005), while *S. scimitus* reproduction strategy is arrhenotokous parthenogenesis, where males are reproduced asexually and females sexually (Norton et al., 1993). With respect to *F. candida*, at 20°C, their eggs hatch 7-10 days after egg

deposition while individuals reach sexual maturity after another 21-24 days, meaning the generation time is roughly 28-34 days (Fountain and Hopkin, 2005). In my own populations, I found that the generation time was ~28 days when *F. candida* are maintained at room temperature. But similar to other ectotherms (Gillooly et al., 2002; Savage et al., 2004), warming affects the life-history of both species. The average lifespan of a *F. candida* individual at 15 °C (241 days) is $3.3 \times$ longer than at 26 °C (72 days) (Snider and Butcher, 1973), while egg production is also higher at cooler temperatures, as individuals produced, on average, 1344 eggs at 15 °C, but only 130 eggs at 26 °C during their lifetime. For *S. scimitus*, average egg-to-adult (time spent as a juvenile) period for females was $3.5 \times$ longer at 25 °C (13 days) compared to 15 °C (46 days) (Ydergaard et al., 1997), but, the average lifespan for an individual mite was $2.5 \times$ longer at 15 °C (89 days) versus a mite at 25 °C (39 days).

The optimal temperature (T_{opt}) for *F*. *candida* is likely lower than *S*. *scimitus*. Although both species exhibit faster individual growth rates under higher temperatures, historically, optimal temperature for *F*. *candida* was recorded at ~ 20 °C (Snider and Butcher, 1973). In conjunction, after several weeks of exposure to five temperatures (6 °C, 11 °C, 16 °C, 21 °C, and 26 °C), *F*. *candida* juvenile population density was highest at 21 °C, while adult population density peaked at 16 °C as both adult and juvenile density decreased at 26 °C (Mallard et al., 2020). Conversely, *S*. *scimitus* has maximum egg production (number of eggs laid day⁻¹) at ~25 °C (Ydergaard et al., 1997), while *S*. *scimitus* populations were of similar size when maintained at 21 °C and 28 °C after forty days (Wright and Chambers, 1994). Within the context of my experiment, these studies suggest that *F*. *candida* has a lower T_{opt} than S. *scimitus* which will likely impact predator-prey interactions, particularly in the warm temperature range.

3.2.2 Experimental design

I had two temperatures ranges in my study, a cool (12 °C to 20 °C) and a warm (20 °C to 26 °C) temperature range with five different exposure times to each temperature in 8-day cycles (Appendix B; Figure 2B). The cool temperature range included:

A) 8:0 split — 8 days at 12 °C : 0 days at 20 °C (i.e., constant 12 °C),

B) 6:2 split — 6-days at 12 °C : 2-days at 20 °C

C) 2:2 split — 2-days at 12 °C : 2-days at 20 °C (i.e., predators and prey spent 2-

days at 12 °C, 2-days at 20 °C, then repeated this to complete one 8-day cycle)

D) 2:6 split — 2-days at 12 °C : 6-days at 20 °C, and

E) 8:0 split — constant 20 °C

The warm temperature range included a similar design:

A) 8:0 split — constant 20 °C

B) 6:2 split — 6-days at 20 °C : 2-days at 26 °C

C) 2:2 split — 2-days at 20 °C : 2-days at 26 °C

D) 2:6 split — 2-days at 20°C : 6-days at 26 °C, and

E) 8:0 split — constant 26 °C

Because of the experimental design, the average temperature within each treatment was different. In the cool temperature range, average temperature for 8:0 treatment – 12 °C, for 6:2 - 14 °C, for 2:2 - 16 °C, for 2:6 - 18 °C, and for 0:8 - 20 °C. In the warm temperature range, average temperature for 8:0 treatment – 20 °C, for 6:2 - 21.5 °C, for 2:2 - 23 °C, for 2:6 - 24.5 °C, and for 0:8 - 26 °C.

To tease apart the effect of predation on prey populations, I also had a predator addition treatment, where predators where either present or absent from mesocosms, which led to a total of 80 experimental replicates (5 levels of exposure time × 2 temperature ranges × 2 levels of predator addition × 4 replicates = 80). I conducted my experiment across two sampling periods, separated by experimental temperatures (12 °C to 20 °C between February 8, 2021 – March 20, 2021, and 20 °C to 26 °C between October 22, 2021 – December 1, 2021). One caveat of running the experiment across two time points is that predator and prey population cycles may vary between the two temperature ranges, even though there are overlapping treatments (i.e., 20 °C constant) and the same criteria was used to select predator and prey individuals (for more details on selection criteria, see below). Because of this, innate differences in predator and/or prey population size between the two temperature ranges needs to be considered. I removed one sample from the warm temperature range (20 °C constant, predators absent) after the experiment had concluded due to mishandling and spilling the sample, leaving 79 samples intact. Using values attained in Chapter 2, I estimated the metabolic (J 40 days⁻¹ individual⁻¹) and consumption rate (number of *F. candida* eaten 40 days⁻¹) of *S. scimitus* during the experiment for each temperature treatment (Appendix B).

My mesocosms consisted of a hermetically sealed 500 ml glass mason jar, which contained a substrate of plaster of Paris and active charcoal (9:1 ratio) (Appendix B; Image 1B). Prior to the experiment, I moistened the substrate until water pooled on top. I then added in 7 g of vermiculite to each mesocosm, and subsequently 7 g of water to the vermiculite itself. I provided 15 mg of dried yeast pellets to each mesocosm at the start of the experiment to supplement collembolan diets. I then placed 22 individuals of *F*. *candida* (of which their body length was approximately 1000 μ m in size) within each mesocosm. In half the mesocosms I added 5 adult *S. scimitus* (1 predator : 4.4 prey ratio). This starting ratio of predators to prey is similarly to that of Thakur et al. (2018, 2017) (1 predator : 3.3 prey) who used a similar experiment design. This starting ratio is also roughly equivalent to the ratio of arthropod-feeding mesostigmatic mites to collembolans I found in my 12 °C mesocosms used in Chapter 4. I systematically added predator and prey individuals to each mesocosm in the order of temperature treatment (A – E) listed above, alternating between predator and predator-free mesocosms.

My experimental mesocosms were maintained in three separate apparatuses. I used a Isotemp Laboratory Refrigerator from Fisher Scientific (Ottawa, ON, Canada) to maintain the mesocosms at 12°C (\pm 1°C), a GCHA-10 Environmental Growth Chamber (Chagrin Falls, OH, USA) for mesocosms at 20°C (\pm 0.5°C), and a B.O.D Low Temperature Incubator (Plainfield, NJ, U.S.A) for mesocosms at 26°C (\pm 0.5°C) to provide the best and most reliable temperature stability within a given temperature. For mesocosms that were exposed to more than one temperature I transferred them to the respective apparatus every two or six days. I also maintained the gravimetric moisture content by adding in water lost through evaporation every 8-days. Because I had an airtight seal, moisture loss from my mesocosms from evaporation was minimal. Typically, I added 0.1-0.5 grams of water to each mesocosm.

3.2.3 Sample processing

My experiment lasted for forty days (equaling five complete 8-day cycles). Whereafter I extracted predator and prey individuals for 3-days using Tullgren funnels with 25-watt light bulbs, into 75% EtOH. I counted and measured the body length (in μ m) of every *S. scimitus* and *F. candida* individual extracted using a Nikon SMZ 745T Dissecting scope with a DF-Fi2 camera attachment and NIS-Elements AR 4.20.01 software (Nikon Canada, Mississauga, ON, Canada). With these measurements, I calculated the average predator and prey body length within each mesocosm, as well as prey body length distribution for each temperature treatment.

Subsequently, I converted the body length of each predator and prey individual into body mass using two, taxa-specific formulas. For *S. scimitus*, I used the length-body weight formula for mesostigmatic mites reported in Mercer et al. (2001):

$$log_{10}(Y) = 2.064 + (2.857 * log_{10}(L)),$$

 $W = 10^{Y}$

where *Y* is body mass in μ g in logarithmic form, *L* is the length of the idiosoma (body length, excluding mouthparts) in mm, and *W* is anti-log weight in μ g.

For *F. candida*, I used the length-body weight conversion formula as described by Edwards (1967):

$$W = (3.06 * L)^3$$

where W is body mass in μ g, and L is the length of F. *candida* in mm. With this information I measured the predator-prey mass ratio within my mesocosms.

3.2.4 Predator-prey mass ratio

I calculated the predator-prey mass ratio (PPMR) within my predator addition mesocosms, across all temperature treatments to gauge how temperature shapes the relative body size between predators and their prey after 40 days together. With some exceptions, predators overwhelmingly consume prey smaller than themselves (Brose et al., 2019, 2006). PPMR captures the difference between predator and prey body size and is the magnitude that a predator is larger than its prey (Nakazawa et al., 2011). There are several definitions for PPMR that differ in resolution (see Nakazawa et al., 2011). I used the species-averaged PPMR calculated as:

 $Species - averaged PPMR = \frac{Mean mass of predators within a mesocosm}{Mean mass of prey within a mesocosm}$

Species-averaged PPMR requires only average predator and prey body sizes and does not rely on individual-level feeding information and is considered the lowest resolution PPMR metric. However, species-averaged (or more broadly group-averaged) PPMR can detect differences in predator-prey body size ratios at higher ecological levels, like communities or whole food webs (Brose et al., 2006; Reczuga et al., 2018; Woodson et al., 2018) making it applicable for my study.

I calculated the log₁₀ ratio of average body mass (in µg) of predators : prey to gauge PPMR for each mesocosm were predators were present. In my study PPMR indicates the average mass of predators relative to their prey remaining in the mesocosms. Because of this, I cannot not fully disentangle the interaction between faster growing and developmental rates for ectotherms (Atkinson, 1994; Gillooly et al., 2002), with changing predator feeding behaviour (Frances and McCauley, 2018) on predator and prey body size. But combining PPMR with measurements of average predator and prey body length, I can infer mechanisms to explain potential changes to PPMR with temperature.

3.2.5 Interaction strength – Dynamic Index

I measured the predator-prey interaction strength to determine if predator-prey interactions became stronger (or weaker) under rising temperature mean and variability. Interaction strength is the effect of one species abundance on the abundance of another (Berlow et al., 1999; Wootton and Emmerson, 2005), as per capita interaction strength scales with the population size of each (Novak and Wootton, 2010). Interaction strength between and within individuals, populations, and entire food webs can be derived using numerous metrics (Berlow et al., 2004), but is often measured using the Dynamic Index (i.e., per capita interaction strength ; Wootton, 1997) that compares the abundances of prey with and without predators (McCluney and Sabo, 2009; O'Gorman et al., 2010, 2008; Storero et al., 2020). To measure predator-prey interaction strength, I used the Dynamic Index:

$$DI_{Tt} = \frac{ln\left(\frac{P_{Tti}^+}{P_{Tt}^-}\right)}{D_{Tt}},$$

Where DI_{Tt} is the Dynamic Index for each temperature treatment T_t (A-E, listed in section 3.2.2), P_{Tti}^+ is the abundance of prey in the presence of predators in a mesocosm at temperature treatment Tt, P_{Tt}^- is average abundance of prey when predators were absent at temperature treatment Tt, and D_{Tt} is average abundance of predators at temperature treatment Tt. Negative values equate to a decrease in prey population size when predators are present. The opposite is true for positive values – prey abundances increases when predators are present. Greater negative or positive values indicate greater interaction strength.

There are a several considerations when calculating interaction strength (Wootton and Emmerson, 2005). Over longer timescales, indirect effects (e.g., interactions between competitors) or density dependent feedbacks (e.g., habitat and population size) can develop and affect interaction strength. Due to the length of my experiment and the reproduction rate of my prey, more than one generation will co-exist within my mesocosms. On the outset of the experiment, initial consumption by predators will lower prey density, but also remove future individuals from populations due to lower total reproductive output. Meaning, predator-prey interaction strength in my study encapsulates both the direct (predators initial and continued feeding throughout the experiment) and indirect (lower total reproductive output due to fewer individuals) effect that predators have on their prey.

3.2.6 Statistical analysis

I performed all statistical analyses using the R statistical program (R Version 3.5.1; R Core Team 2018). For all statistical tests, I evaluated the underlying assumptions of each model. I analyzed my cool (12 °C to 20 °C) and warm temperature (20 °C to 26 °C) range samples separately because I had an overlapping treatment of 20 °C constant (with and without predators), leaving my two-way factorial design intact. To begin, I used a generalized linear model with negative binomial distribution (log-link, 'glm.nb' function in the *MASS* package) to determine how temperature, predators, and their interaction, affected prey abundance. I used a negative binomial distribution, as opposed to a Poisson distribution, because I had over-dispersed count data (i.e., the

variance of the data was greater than the mean). I then summarized my model using the 'Anova' function (in the *car* package) to calculate Type III Wald Chi-square statistics and P-values for my main and interacting terms. I followed a similar procedure for average prey body length, but here I used a generalized linear model with Gamma distribution (log-link, 'glm' function in base R) because prey body length data was positively, right-skewed. For all two-way ANOVAs, I performed a post hoc Tukey test for multiple comparisons if either the main effects or the interaction was significant (using the 'lsmeans' function in the *lsmeans* package) to determine which individual treatments were significantly different from one another.

Next, I analyzed if temperature affected predator abundance and average body length, along with PPMR using a one-way Analysis of Variance (ANOVA). I used ANOVAs instead of generalized linear models because in my preliminary data analysis I compared models to one another using Akaike information criterion (AIC) and found that the ANOVAs performed better than the generalized linear models (i.e., had lower AIC values). I removed a single replicate from my cool temperature range (specifically from 12 °C constant) as no predator individuals were extracted from that mesocosm in my predator body length and PPMR models. For all one-way ANOVAs, I performed a post hoc Tukey test if temperature treatment was significant. Finally, I used Kruskal-Wallis Rank Sum test to determine if temperature significantly affected predator-prey interaction strength, and subsequently a Dunn test for multiple comparisons (using the Bonferroni method) if temperature was statistically significant.

3.3 Results

After 40 days, I extracted and counted a total of 10,935 collembolan prey and 71 predator mite individuals from the cool temperature range mesocosms and 52,028 collembolan prey and 107 predator mite individuals from the warm temperature range mesocosms.

Within the cool temperature range experiment, I found that prey abundance was, on average, higher when prey was exposed longer to 20 °C when predators were absent (Figure 3-1A). However, both the inclusion of predators ($\chi^2 = 28.41$, df = 1, P < 0.01) and the interaction between predators and temperature ($\chi^2 = 12.00$, df = 4, P = 0.02)

significantly affected prey abundance, as abundances sharply declined and never exceeded 269 individuals when predator mites were present. Notably, prey abundance was considerably higher in the warm temperature range experiment (Figure 3-1C); when predators were absent, average prey abundance approached 3000 individuals (per mesocosm), but abundances were reduced by half when prey were mostly or only exposed to 26 °C ($\chi^2 = 13.36$, df = 4, P = 0.01). When predators were added, prey abundances were significantly lower across all temperature treatments ($\chi^2 = 93.44$, df = 1, P < 0.001), as average prey abundances were 4 to 10× lower with the addition of predators. Although the interaction between predators and temperature was not statistically significant ($\chi^2 = 3.38$, df = 4, P = 0.50), prey abundance in the 2:2 temperature treatment (when prey was evenly exposed to 20 °C and 26 °C) was more similar to the 20 °C constant treatment when there were no predators, but 26 °C constant treatment when predators were added.



Figure 3-1 Total collembolan prey abundance (A and C) and average body length (B and D) in the cool (12 °C to 20 °C, A and B) and warm temperature range (20 °C to 26 °C, C and D).

Bars and error bars represent mean (\pm SD), and points are the raw data values. Significant treatment effects are presented in bold. * = P < 0.05, ** = P < 0.01, *** = P < 0.001. Letters indicate significant differences (P < 0.05) between individual treatments, calculating using post hoc Tukey tests.

I found a significant interaction between predators and temperature on prey body length in the cool temperature range ($\chi^2 = 14.03$, df = 4, P = 0.007). When predators were present the average body length of prey increased with greater exposure to 20 °C (Figure 3-1B). Yet, the average body length of prey was similar across the temperature treatments (excluding one mesocosm in the 12 °C constant treatment) when predators were absent. Changes to prey body length was more evident in the body length distributions. When predators were added and prey individuals were exposed exclusively or mainly to 12 °C (8:0, 6:2 temperature treatments; Figure 3-2A-B) the body length distribution shifted to the left, as body length became more concentrated towards smallerbodied individuals (roughly 300-500 µm in length). However, when predators were added and prey were exposed evenly to, mainly to, or exclusively to 20 °C (2:2, 2:6, 0:8 temperature treatments; Figure 3-2C-E), prey body length distribution shifted to the right, indicating that the proportion of larger-bodied individuals increased within mesocosms. Similarly, predators increased the average body length of prey across all temperature treatments in the warm temperature range ($\gamma^2 = 70.00$, df = 1, P < 0.001; Figure 3-1D), as small (at times less than 50 µm) but significant differences in average prey length was detected between the temperature treatments ($\chi^2 = 15.14$, df = 4, P = 0.004). Similar to the cool temperature range, I observed that the concentration of small-bodied collembolans (roughly 300-500 µm in length) within mesocosms had decreased when predators were added, providing further evidence that predators manipulated the body size distribution of their prey, as a function of temperature (Figure 3-3A-E).



Figure 3-2 Density plots of prey body length in the cool temperature range (12 °C to 20 °C).

A) Prey body lengths at 12 °C constant (8:0), B) 6-days at 12 °C : 2-days at 20 °C (6:2), C) 2-days at 12 °C : 2-days at 20 °C (2:2), D) 2-days at 12 °C : 6-days at 20 °C, and E) 20 °C constant (0:8).



Figure 3-3 Density plots of prey body length in the warm temperature range (20 °C to 26 °C).

A) Prey body lengths at 20 °C constant (8:0), B) 6-days at 20 °C : 2-days at 26 °C (6:2), C) 2-days at 20 °C : 2-days at 26 °C

(2:2), D) 2-days at 20 °C : 6-days at 26 °C, and E) 26 °C constant (0:8).

Despite significant changes to prey abundance within both temperature ranges, I found that predator abundance was not significantly affected by temperature (Figure 3-4A and C). The number of predator individuals often did not exceed the start of the experiment (i.e., five individuals), with abundance topping out at eleven individuals. Interestingly, I observed only adult predators, and not juvenile predators, in multiple temperature treatments. Juvenile individuals were only found in the 20 °C constant (in both the cool and warm temperature range), and in all other temperature treatments in the warm temperature range in a stepwise fashion with greater exposure to 26 °C. The presence of juveniles had an observable effect on average predator body length (but was only statistically significant in the warm temperature range; $F_{4,15} = 3.07$, P = 0.049). Average predator body length became lower and more variable when juvenile individuals were found within populations (Figure 3-4B and D).



Figure 3-4 Total predator mite abundance (A and C) and average body length (B and D) in the cool (12 °C to 20 °C, A and B) and warm temperature range (20 °C to 26 °C, C and D).

Bars and error bars represent mean (\pm SD), and points are the raw data values. Significant treatment effects are presented in bold. * = P < 0.05.

Both PPMR and predator-prey interactions strength were significantly affected by temperature in the cool temperature range, but not the warm temperature range. In the cool temperature range, the difference between predator and prey body mass decreased with more exposure to 20 °C ($F_{4,14}$ = 4.52, P = 0.01; Figure 3-5A), meaning predators and prey became more similar in size. Furthermore, predator-prey interaction strength was stronger when predators were exposed to 20 °C for any length of time (Kruskal Wallis test: H = 11.39, df = 4, P = 0.02; Figure 3-5B). At 12 °C constant, predators did not lower prey abundances, relative to when predators were absent, but exposure to 20 °C significantly increased predator-prey interaction strength. In the warm temperature range, PPMR was similar across the temperature treatments (Figure 3-5C) but predator-prey interaction strength was strongest in the 2:2 temperature treatment (when predators and prey were evenly exposed to 20 °C and 26 °C), although this was not statistically significant (Kruskal Wallis test: H = 7.21, df = 4, P = 0.12; Figure 3-5D).



Figure 3-5 Predator-prey mass ratio (PPMR) (A and C) and interaction strength (Dynamic Index) (B and D) in the cool (12 °C to 20 °C; A and B) and warm temperature range (20 °C to 26 °C; C and D).

Bars and error bars represent mean (\pm SD), and points are the raw data values. Significant treatment effects are presented in bold. * = P < 0.05. Letters indicate significant differences (P < 0.05) between the temperature treatments, calculating using post hoc Tukey tests (for PPMR) or corrected using the Bonferroni method (for interaction strength).

3.4 Discussion

I experimentally tested how increasing mean and variability of temperature manifests in ectothermic predator-prey interactions at the population-level across a cool (12 °C to 20 °C) and warm (20 °C to 26 °C) temperature range. Under cooler temperatures, I found that prey (*F. candida*) abundances increased with more exposure to 20 °C (when no predators were added). But under warmer temperatures, prey abundances were high and unchanged until a 'tipping point' where increased exposure to 26 °C reduced prey abundance by half as population size responded strongly to temperature changes. Predators (*S. scimitus*) consistently lowered prey abundances, leading to strong predator-prey interactions, and shifted the body size distribution as the inclusion of predators typically increased average prey body length. Surprisingly, predator abundances were not affected by temperature as final abundances were often not higher than the starting abundance of five individuals.

3.4.1 Predator-prey interactions and prey populations

Ectotherm community body size distribution has shown to shift towards smallerbodied individuals at higher temperatures (Daufresne et al., 2009; Dossena et al., 2012; Lindo, 2015; Yvon-Durocher et al., 2011), a phenomena known as 'community downsizing' (Sheridan and Bickford, 2011), partly due to the competitive advantage smaller individuals have over larger individuals at higher temperatures (Ohlberger et al., 2011; Reuman et al., 2014). But, because predation is also temperature sensitive (Dell et al., 2014, 2011; Gilbert et al., 2014) changing feeding behaviour and rate by predators may offset any competitive advantage that small-bodied individuals have as predators can increasingly feed on small-bodied individuals under warmer temperatures (Dobashi et al., 2018; Frances and McCauley, 2018; and Chapter 2 of this thesis). Within both temperature ranges, predators directly and/or indirectly increased the average body length (and mass) of prey when present, which has also been previously reported (Yvon-Durocher et al., 2015). Notably, warming is also predicted to decrease individual body size for ectotherms (Atkinson, 1994; Gardner et al., 2011), as faster growth rates for individual leads to smaller adult body size. I found that the maximum prey body length was $\sim 2000 \ \mu\text{m}$ at cooler temperatures, but only $\sim 1600 \ \mu\text{m}$ under warmer temperatures, aligning with the temperature-size rule (Atkinson, 1994). Nevertheless, the consequence of increased average prey body size under warming means individual metabolic demands are greater, compared to their smaller counterparts (Brown et al., 2004; Gillooly et al., 2001). Although prey population metabolic rate (i.e., the total metabolic demand within prey populations) likely decreased – because of the smaller population size – the energy balance within the system has shifted as a result of predation.

Along with prey body length, predator-prey interaction strength was also affected by temperature. Predator-prey (or consumer-resource) interaction strength can increase when predators feed at higher temperatures (O'Connor, 2009). But higher prey development and population growth rates under warming can weaken interaction strength long-term if prey development and growth exceeds predator feeding rates (Davidson et al., 2021; Rall et al., 2010). I found that predator-prey interaction increased with greater exposure to 20 °C in the cool temperature range and was comparable across all treatments in the warm temperature change, indicating that this did not occur. But interestingly, predators lowered prey populations to similar sizes, regardless of temperature (about 100 and 450 individuals in the cool and warm temperature ranges, respectively). This was also observed by Thakur et al. (2018) who similarly used predator mite and collembolan prev populations in three temperature regimes ($12 \degree C - 15 \degree C$, $17 \degree C - 20 \degree C$, and $22 \degree C - 15 \degree C$) 25 °C). It appears predators may reduce prey abundances to an equilibrium, one that balances predator feeding rate with prey development and population growth. Whether this trend appears over longer timescales (more than 40 (this study) or 60 (Thakur et al., 2018) days) is unclear, but predators greatly reduced prey abundance in my study.

Acute and sudden exposure to extreme temperatures can hinder ectotherm performance. Ramachandran et al. (2021) found that when predator mites were transplanted +8 °C (from 16 °C to 24 °C), feeding rates on small, soft-bodied *Carpoglyphus lactis* were significantly lower than predators already acclimated to 24 °C. This occurs because ectotherms require time to fully acclimate to warmer temperatures (Healy and Schulte, 2012; Pintor et al., 2016; Sandblom et al., 2014), as performance can improve with sufficient exposure (Ramachandran et al., 2021). Yet in my study,

collembolan prey was not particularly hampered by the sudden exposure to 26 °C (in the 2:2 temperature treatment within the warm temperature range) as average population size was similar to 20 °C constant. Instead, prey population size was reduced by half when collembolans were either mostly or constantly exposed to 26 °C (the 2:6 and 0:8 temperature treatments). Because of the experimental design I cannot determine the average temperature that leads to the decline of prey population size. But it appears that chronic exposure to an extreme temperature (26 °C) beyond T_{opt} was more detrimental to prey than acute exposure, suggesting that rising mean temperature impacted *F. candida* populations more than temperature variability.

3.4.2 Predator populations

Predator abundances hardly increased over the course of these experiments and did not respond to rising mean and temperature variability. This is surprising considering that S. scimitus, unlike their prey F. candida, purportedly thrive in warmer temperatures (+20 °C). Stratiolaelaps scimitus can reproduce 30 to 50 eggs during adulthood at 20, 25, and even 30 °C, with T_{opt} considered to be near 25 °C (Ydergaard et al., 1997). But S. scimitus juveniles were only present in a select number of temperature treatments. Juveniles were found in the 20 °C constant (in both the cool and warm temperature range), and 2:6, 2:2, and 6:2 treatments in the warm temperature range, but not at 26 °C constant temperature. The combination of two complementary mechanisms may explain the lack of predator population growth and juvenile presence in both temperature ranges. First, in the cool temperature treatment, exposure to 12 °C for any length of time likely stymied predator reproduction. For instance, Ydergaard et al. (1997) found that egg production of S. scimitus cultured at 15 °C was nearly 2× lower than 25 °C as females produced less than one egg per day. In addition, they also observed that egg and juvenile mortality was high (~17% on average) across four developmental stages (egg, larva, protonymph and deutonymph) at 15 °C. Possibly, low egg production paired with high juvenile mortality limited predator population growth at cooler temperatures. Conversely, increasing metabolic rate at 26 °C might have limited predator reproductive output. I estimated that predator metabolic demands were $1.26 \times at 26 \text{ °C}$ vs. predators at

20 °C (and nearly doubled that of predators at 12 °C) (Appendix B; Table 1B). This small, but significant, increase in metabolic demands possibly hindered predator populations because less energy was available for reproduction.

The second mechanism to explain lack of predator reproduction relates to the feeding mode of S. scimitus. I estimated that an individual predator's consumption rate was 22, 34, and 43 prey individuals (40 days⁻¹) at 12 °C, 20 °C, 26 °C, respectively (Appendix B; Table 1B). This equates to roughly 100-200 prey needed to sustain starting predator populations over the course of the experiment. Many mesocosms (particularly in the warm temperature range) contained prey abundances that exceeded this minimum, so why did predator abundances remain low? While past studies have shown S. scimitus to have a high reproductive output under high temperatures, it is possibly this can be partly attributed to experimental design. In Ydergaard et al. (1997), predators were fed prey ad libitum and were maintained in small areas (height: 4 cm, diameter: 3 cm). In addition, Jensen et al. (2019) found that the predator mite species Gaeolaelaps aculeifer laid one egg for every F. candida killed at 20 °C when predators were maintained in individual well plates and were provided unlimited F. candida. In both these experiments, time spent foraging for predator mites was greatly reduced due to the small, homogenous arena such that prey was available on demand, meaning less energy was expended foraging and could be directed towards reproduction. In my experiment, predators needed to actively forage in a larger heterogenous habitat (due to the vermiculite) to capture and feed on prey, which increased foraging costs and reduced the available energy for reproduction. So, although F. candida reproductive output responded significantly with temperature, foraging costs paired with high juvenile mortality and low egg production (in the cold temperature range) or high metabolic demands (in the warm temperature range) likely limited S. scimitus reproduction in my experiment.

3.4.3 Conclusions

Climate change will transform ectotherm populations and communities, yet we know little how combined increasing temperature mean and variability will reshape

predation and predator-prey interactions. I observed stronger effects of temperature on the collembolan prey populations, rather than the predator mite populations, but this can partly be attributed to S. scimitus subsisting at higher temperatures than F. candida as predators did not responded to increased mean and temperature variability. Prey population size changed immensely with temperature. In the cool temperature range, increasing temperature mean and variability led to a step wise increase in prey abundance. But in the warm temperature range, prey abundances remained high, even with the sudden exposure to 26 °C (in the 2:2 temperature treatment) as populations only dropped when prey were mostly or entirely exposed to 26 °C (the 2:6 and 0:8 temperature treatments). This suggested that in the warm temperature range, that increasing average temperature and not temperature variability impacted prey populations more. Yet, the cumulative effect of predation on prey was consistent, as predators greatly reduced prey abundances and increased their average body length as differences in trends only stemmed from the constant or predominant exposure to 12 °C (8:0 and 6:2 temperature treatments in the cool temperature range). In the context of climate change, this suggests that species population size is more sensitive to climate change than species interactions. Correspondingly, the direct effects of climate change (changes to metabolic and physiological rates) impacted ectotherms more than the indirect effects (changes to species interactions). Teasing apart the direct and indirect effects of warming on ectotherm populations and communities is critical to better understand how on-going climate change will alter the natural world.

3.5 References

- Angilletta Jr, M.J., 2009. Thermal adaptation: A theoretical and empirical synthesis. Oxford University Press, Oxford.
- Atkinson, D., 1994. Temperature and organism size A biological law for ectotherms? Advances in Ecological Research 25, 1–58.
- Berlow, E.L., Navarrete, S.A., Briggs, C.J., Power, M.E., Menge, B.A., 1999. Quantifying variation in the strengths of species interactions. Ecology 80, 2206– 2224.

- Berlow, E.L., Neutel, A.-M., Cohen, J.E., De Ruiter, P.C., Ebenman, B., Emmerson, M., Fox, J.W., Jansen, V.A.A., Jones, J.I., Kokkoris, G.D., Logofet, D.O., Mckane, A.J., Montoya, J.M., Petchey, O., 2004. Interaction strengths in food webs: Issues and opportunities. Journal of Animal Ecology 73, 585–598.
- Bernhardt, J.R., Sunday, J.M., Thompson, P.L., O'Connor, M.I., 2019. Nonlinear averaging of thermal experience predicts population growth rates in a thermally variable environment. Proceedings of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences 285, 20181076.
- Brose, U., Archambault, P., Barnes, A.D., Bersier, L.F., Boy, T., Canning-Clode, J., Conti, E., Dias, M., Digel, C., Dissanayake, A., Flores, A.A.V., Fussmann, K., Gauzens, B., Gray, C., Häussler, J., Hirt, M.R., Jacob, U., Jochum, M., Kéfi, S., McLaughlin, O., MacPherson, M.M., Latz, E., Layer-Dobra, K., Legagneux, P., Li, Y., Madeira, C., Martinez, N.D., Mendonça, V., Mulder, C., Navarrete, S.A., O'Gorman, E.J., Ott, D., Paula, J., Perkins, D., Piechnik, D., Pokrovsky, I., Raffaelli, D., Rall, B.C., Rosenbaum, B., Ryser, R., Silva, A., Sohlström, E.H., Sokolova, N., Thompson, M.S.A., Thompson, R.M., Vermandele, F., Vinagre, C., Wang, S., Wefer, J.M., Williams, R.J., Wieters, E., Woodward, G., Iles, A.C., 2019. Predator traits determine food-web architecture across ecosystems. Nature Ecology and Evolution 3, 919–927.
- Brose, U., Jonsson, T., Berlow, E.L., Warren, P., Banasek-Richter, C., Bersier, L.-F.,
 Blanchard, J.L., Brey, T., Carpenter, S.R., Blandenier, M.-F.C., Cushing, L., Dawah,
 H.A., Dell, T., Edwards, F., Harper-Smith, S., Jacob, U., Ledger, M.E., Martinez,
 N.D., Memmot, J., Mintenbeck, K., Pinnegar, J.K., Rall, B.C., Rayner, T.S.,
 Reuman, D.C., Ruess, L., Ulrich, W., Williams, R.J., Woodward, G., Cohen, J.E.,
 2006. Consumer-resource body-size relationships in natural food webs. Ecology 87,
 2411–2417.
- Brown, J.H., Gillooly, J.F., Allen, A.P., Savage, V.M., West, G.B., 2004. Toward a metabolic theory of ecology. Ecology 85, 1771–1789.
- Clarke, A., 2017. Principles of thermal ecology: Temperature, energy and life. Oxford University Press, Oxford.
- Cuthbert, R.N., Wasserman, R.J., Dalu, T., Briski, E., 2021. Warming mediates

intraspecific multiple predator effects from an invasive crustacean. Marine Biology 168, 35.

- Daufresne, M., Lengfellner, K., Sommer, U., 2009. Global warming benefits the small in aquatic ecosystems. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 72, 12788–12793.
- Daugaard, U., Petchey, O.L., Pennekamp, F., 2019. Warming can destabilize predator– prey interactions by shifting the functional response from Type III to Type II. Journal of Animal Ecology 88, 1575–1586.
- Davidson, A.T., Hamman, E.A., McCoy, M.W., Vonesh, J.R., 2021. Asymmetrical effects of temperature on stage-structured predator-prey interactions. Functional Ecology 35, 1041–1054.
- de Mira-Mendes, C.V., Costa, R.N., Dias, I.R., Carilo Filho, L.M., Mariano, R., Le Pendu, Y., Solé, M., 2019. Effects of increasing temperature on predator-prey interaction between beetle larvae and tadpoles. Studies on Neotropical Fauna and Environment 54, 163–168.
- Dee, L.E., Okamtoto, D., Gårdmark, A., Montoya, J.M., Miller, S.J., 2020. Temperature variability alters the stability and thresholds for collapse of interacting species.
 Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences 375, 20190457.
- Deere, J.A., Chown, S.L., 2006. Testing the beneficial acclimation hypothesis and its alternatives for locomotor performance. American Naturalist 168, 630–644.
- Dell, A.I., Pawar, S., Savage, V.M., 2014. Temperature dependence of trophic interactions are driven by asymmetry of species responses and foraging strategy. Journal of Animal Ecology 83, 70–84.
- Dell, A.I., Pawar, S., Savage, V.M., 2011. Systematic variation in the temperature dependence of physiological and ecological traits. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 108, 10591–10596.
- Dobashi, T., Iida, M., Takemoto, K., 2018. Decomposing the effects of ocean environments on predator-prey body-size relationships in food webs. Royal Society Open Science 5, 180707.

Dossena, M., Yvon-Durocher, G., Grey, J., Montoya, J.M., Perkins, D.M., Trimmer, M.,

Woodward, G., 2012. Warming alters community size structure and ecosystem functioning. Proceedings of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences 279, 3011–3019.

- Edwards, C.A, 1967. Relationship between weights, volumes and numbers of soil animals, in: Graff, O., Satchell, J.E. (Eds.), Progress in Soil Biology. Braunschweig, Amsterdam, pp. 585–594.
- Fountain, M.T., Hopkin, S.P., 2005. *Folsomia candida* (Collembola): A "standard" soil arthropod. Annual Review of Entomology 50, 201–222.
- Frances, D.N., McCauley, S.J., 2018. Warming drives higher rates of prey consumption and increases rates of intraguild predation. Oecologia 187, 585–596.
- Franken, O., Huizinga, M., Ellers, J., Berg, M.P., 2018. Heated communities: Large interand intraspecific variation in heat tolerance across trophic levels of a soil arthropod community. Oecologia 186, 311–322.
- Gardner, J.L., Peters, A., Kearney, M.R., Joseph, L., Heinsohn, R., 2011. Declining body size: A third universal response to warming? Trends in Ecology and Evolution 26, 285–291.
- Gilbert, B., Tunney, T.D., Mccann, K.S., Delong, J.P., Vasseur, D.A., Savage, V., Shurin, J.B., Dell, A.I., Barton, B.T., Harley, C.D.G., Kharouba, H.M., Kratina, P., Blanchard, J.L., Clements, C., Winder, M., Greig, H.S., O'Connor, M.I., 2014. A bioenergetic framework for the temperature dependence of trophic interactions. Ecology Letters 17, 902–914.
- Gillooly, J.F., Brown, J.H., West, G.B., Savage, V.M., Charnov, E.L., 2001. Effects of size and temperature on metabolic rate. Science 293, 2248–2251.
- Gillooly, J.F., Charnov, E.L., West, G.B., Savage, V.M., Brown, J.H., 2002. Effects of size and temperature on developmental time. Nature 417, 70–73.
- Grigaltchik, V.S., Ward, A.J.W., Seebacher, F., 2012. Thermal acclimation of interactions: Differential responses to temperature change alter predator – prey relationship. Proceedings of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences 279, 4058– 4064.
- Healy, T.M., Schulte, P.M., 2012. Factors affecting plasticity in whole-organism thermal tolerance in common killifish (*Fundulus heteroclitus*). Journal of Comparative

Physiology B: Biochemical, Systemic, and Environmental Physiology 182, 49–62.

- IPCC, 2021. Summary for Policymakers, in: Masson-Delmotte, V., Zhai, P., Pirani, A., Connors, S.L., Péan, C., Berger, S., Caud, N., Chen, Y., Goldfarb, L., Gomis, M.I., Haung, M., Leitzell, K., Lonnoy, E., Matthews, J.B.R., Maycock, T.K., Waterfield, T., Yelekçi, O., Yu, R., Zhou, B. (Eds.), Climate Change 2021: The Physical Science Basis. Contribution of Working Group I to the Sixth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change. p. In Press.
- Jensen, K., Toft, S., Sigsgaard, L., Sørensen, J.G., Holmstrup, M., 2019. Prey-specific impact of cold pre-exposure on kill rate and reproduction. Journal of Animal Ecology 88, 258–268.
- Kingsolver, J.G., Higgins, J.K., Augustine, K.E., 2015. Fluctuating temperatures and ectotherm growth: Distinguishing non-linear and time-dependent effects. Journal of Experimental Biology 218, 2218–2225.
- Kratina, P., Greig, H.S., Thompson, P.L., Carvalho-Pereira, T.S.A., Shurin, J.B., 2012. Warming modifies trophic cascades and eutrophication in experimental freshwater communities. Ecology 93, 1421–1430.
- Lemoine, N.P., Burkepile, D.E., 2012. Temperature-induced mismatches between consumption and metabolism reduce consumer fitness. Ecology 93, 2483–2489.
- Lindo, Z., 2015. Warming favours small-bodied organisms through enhanced reproduction and compositional shifts in belowground systems. Soil Biology and Biochemistry 91, 271–278.
- Mallard, F., Le Bourlot, V., Le Coeur, C., Avnaim, M., Péronnet, R., Claessen, D., Tully, T., 2020. From individuals to populations: How intraspecific competition shapes thermal reaction norms. Functional Ecology 34, 669–683.
- Marshall, K.E., Anderson, K.M., Brown, N.E.M., Dytnerski, J.K., Flynn, K.L., Bernhardt, J.R., Konecny, C.A., Gurney-Smith, H., Harley, C.D.G., 2021. Wholeorganism responses to constant temperatures do not predict responses to variable temperatures in the ecosystem engineer *Mytilus trossulus*. Proceedings of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences 288, 20202968.
- McCluney, K.E., Sabo, J.L., 2009. Water availability directly determines per capita consumption at two trophic levels. Ecology 90, 1463–1469.
- Mercer, R.D., Gabriel, A.G.A., Barendse, J., Marshall, D.J., Chown, S.L., 2001. Invertebrate body sizes from Marion island. Antarctic Science 13, 135–143.
- Morash, A.J., Neufeld, C., MacCormack, T.J., Currie, S., 2018. The importance of incorporating natural thermal variation when evaluating physiological performance in wild species. Journal of Experimental Biology 221, jeb164673.
- Nakazawa, T., Ushio, M., Kondoh, M., 2011. Scale dependence of predator-prey mass ratio: Determinants and applications. Advances in Ecological Research 45, 269-302.
- Norton, R.A., Kethley, J.B., Johnston, D.E., OConnor, B.M., 1993. Phylogenetic perspectives on genetic systems and reproductive modes of mites, in: Evolution and Diversity of Sex Ratio in Insects and Mites. Routledge, Chapman & Hall, Inc., New York, pp. 8–99.
- Novak, M., Wootton, J.T., 2010. Using experimental indices to quantify the strength of species interactions. Oikos 119, 1057–1063.
- O'Connor, M.I., 2009. Warming strengthens an herbivore-plant interaction. Ecology 90, 388–398.
- O'Gorman, E.J., Enright, R.A., Emmerson, M.C., 2008. Predator diversity enhances secondary production and decreases the likelihood of trophic cascades. Oecologia 158, 557–567.
- O'Gorman, E.J., Jacob, U., Jonsson, T., Emmerson, M.C., 2010. Interaction strength, food web topology and the relative importance of species in food webs. Journal of Animal Ecology 79, 682–692.
- Ohlberger, J., Edeline, E., Vøllestad, L.A., Stenseth, N.C., Claessen, D., 2011. Temperature-driven regime shifts in the dynamics of size-structured populations. American Naturalist 177, 211–223.
- Öhlund, G., Hedström, P., Norman, S., Hein, C.L., Englund, G., 2014. Temperature dependence of predation depends on the relative performance of predators and prey. Proceedings of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences 282, 20142254.
- Paaijmans, K.P., Heinig, R.L., Seliga, R.A., Blanford, J.I., Blanford, S., Murdock, C.C., Thomas, M.B., 2013. Temperature variation makes ectotherms more sensitive to climate change. Global Change Biology 19, 2373–2380.
- Perkins-Kirkpatrick, S.E., Gibson, P.B., 2017. Changes in regional heatwave

characteristics as a function of increasing global temperature. Scientific Reports 7, 12256.

- Pintanel, P., Tejedo, M., Salinas-Ivanenko, S., Jervis, P., Merino-Viteri, A., 2021. Predators like it hot: Thermal mismatch in a predator–prey system across an elevational tropical gradient. Journal of Animal Ecology 90, 1985–1995.
- Pintor, A.F.V., Schwarzkopf, L., Krockenberger, A.K., 2016. Extensive acclimation in ectotherms conceals interspecific variation in thermal tolerance limits. PLoS ONE 11, e0150408.
- R Core Team, 2018. R: A language and environment for statistical computing. R Foundation for Statistical Computing, Vienna, Austria.
- Rall, B.C., Vucic-Pestic, O., Ehnes, R.B., Emmerson, M., Brose, U., 2010. Temperature, predator-prey interaction strength and population stability. Global Change Biology 16, 2145–2157.
- Ramachandran, D., Lindo, Z., Meehan, M.L., 2021. Feeding rate and efficiency in an apex soil predator exposed to short-term temperature changes. Basic and Applied Ecology 50, 87–96.
- Reczuga, M.K., Lamentowicz, M., Mulot, M., Mitchell, E.A.D., Buttler, A., Chojnicki,
 B., Słowiński, M., Binet, P., Chiapusio, G., Gilbert, D., Słowińska, S., Jassey,
 V.E.J., 2018. Predator–prey mass ratio drives microbial activity under dry
 conditions in *Sphagnum* peatlands. Ecology and Evolution 8, 5752–5764.
- Reuman, D.C., Holt, R.D., Yvon-Durocher, G., 2014. A metabolic perspective on competition and body size reductions with warming. Journal of Animal Ecology 83, 59–69.
- Rezende, E.L., Bozinovic, F., 2019. Thermal performance across levels of biological organization. Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences 374, 20180549.
- Sandblom, E., Gräns, A., Axelsson, M., Seth, H., 2014. Temperature acclimation rate of aerobic scope and feeding metabolism in fishes: Implications in a thermally extreme future. Proceedings of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences 281, 20141490.
- Savage, V.M., Gillooly, J.F., Brown, J.H., West, G.B., Charnov, E.L., 2004. Effects of body size and temperature on population growth. American Naturalist 163, 429–

441.

- Seifert, L.I., Weithoff, G., Gaedke, U., Vos, M., 2015. Warming-induced changes in predation, extinction and invasion in an ectotherm food web. Oecologia 178, 485– 496.
- Sheridan, J.A., Bickford, D., 2011. Shrinking body size as an ecological response to climate change. Nature Climate Change 1, 401–406.
- Shurin, J.B., Clasen, J.L., Greig, H.S., Kratina, P., Thompson, P.L., 2012. Warming shifts top-down and bottom-up control of pond food web structure and function.
 Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences 367, 3008–3017.
- Sinclair, B.J., Marshall, K.E., Sewell, M.A., Levesque, D.L., Willet, C.S., Slotsbo, S., Dong, Y., Harley, C.D.G., Marshall, D.J., Helmuth, B.S., Huey, R.B., 2016. Can we predict ectotherm responses to climate change using thermal performance curves and body temperatures. Ecology Letters 19, 1372–1385.
- Snider, R.M., Butcher, J.W., 1973. The life history of *Folsomia candida* (Willem) (Collembola: Isotomidae) relative to temperature. The Great Lakes Entomologist 6, 97–106.
- Stevenson, R.D., Peterson, C.R., Tsuji, J.S., 1985. The thermal dependence of locomotion, tongue flicking, digestion, and oxygen consumption in the wandering garter snake. Physiological Zoology 58, 46–57.
- Storero, L.P., Ocampo Reinaldo, M., Narvarte, M.A., Iribarne, O.O., 2020. Predation and interaction strength of octopuses and sea stars on different functional groups of the rocky intertidal shores of the Patagonian coast. Aquatic Ecology 54, 193–203.
- Thakur, M.P., Griffin, J.N., Künne, T., Dunker, S., Fanesi, A., Eisenhauer, N., 2018. Temperature effects on prey and basal resources exceed that of predators in an experimental community. Ecology and Evolution 8, 12670–12680.
- Thakur, M.P., Künne, T., Griffin, J.N., Eisenhauer, N., 2017. Warming magnifies predation and reduces prey coexistence in a model litter arthropod system.Proceedings of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences 284, 20162570.
- Twardochleb, L.A., Treakle, T.C., Zarnetske, P.L., 2020. Foraging strategy mediates ectotherm predator–prey responses to climate warming. Ecology 101, e03146.

- Vasseur, D.A., Delong, J.P., Gilbert, B., Greig, H.S., Harley, C.D.G., McCann, K.S., Savage, V., Tunney, T.D., O'Connor, M.I., 2014. Increased temperature variation poses a greater risk to species than climate warming. Proceedings of the Royal Society B 281, 20132612.
- Walker, R., Wilder, S.M., González, A.L., 2020. Temperature dependency of predation: Increased killing rates and prey mass consumption by predators with warming. Ecology and Evolution 10, 9696–9706.
- Woodson, C.B., Schramski, J.R., Joye, S.B., 2018. A unifying theory for top-heavy ecosystem structure in the ocean. Nature Communications 9, 23.
- Wootton, J.T., 1997. Estimates and tests of per capita interaction strength: diet, abundance, and impact of intertidally foraging birds. Ecological Monographs 67, 45–64.
- Wootton, J.T., Emmerson, M., 2005. Measurement of interaction strength in nature. Annual Review of Ecology, Evolution, and Systematics 36, 419–444.
- Wright, E.M., Chambers, R.J., 1994. The biology of the predatory mite *Hypoaspis miles* (Acari: Laelapidae), a potential biological control agent of *Bradysia paupera* (Dipt.: Sciaridae). Entomophaga 39, 225–235.
- Ydergaard, S., Enkegaard, A., Brødsgaard, H.F., 1997. The predatory mite *Hypoaspis miles*: Temperature dependent life table characteristics on a diet of sciarid larvae, *Bradysia paupera* and *B. tritici*. Entomologia Experimentalis et Applicata 85, 177– 187.
- Yvon-Durocher, G., Allen, A.P., Cellamare, M., Dossena, M., Gaston, K.J., Leitao, M., Montoya, J.M., Reuman, D.C., Woodward, G., Trimmer, M., 2015. Five years of experimental warming increases the biodiversity and productivity of phytoplankton. PLoS Biology 13, e1002324.
- Yvon-Durocher, G., Montoya, J.M., Trimmer, M., Woodward, G., 2011. Warming alters the size spectrum and shifts the distribution of biomass in freshwater ecosystems. Global Change Biology 17, 1681–1694.
- Zhang, P., van Leeuwen, C.H.A., Bogers, D., Poelman, M., Xu, J., Bakker, E.S., 2020. Ectothermic omnivores increase herbivory in response to rising temperature. Oikos 129, 1028–1039.

Chapter 4

Short-term intensive warming shifts predator
 communities (Parasitiformes: Mesostigmata) in boreal
 forest soils¹

4.1 Introduction

Climate change represents one of the greatest threats to the natural world (Román-Palacios and Wiens, 2020). Already, global mean surface temperatures have risen nearly 1°C since the mid to late 19th century (IPCC, 2021), and are expected to increase further over the next century. This temperature increase will coincide with longer and more frequent short-term, extreme warming events (e.g., heat waves) that may last for several days and weeks (Meehl and Tebaldi, 2004; Viceto et al., 2019). A heat wave can broadly be defined as a period of at least three consecutive days of excessively hot weather (Perkins-Kirkpatrick and Gibson, 2017; Perkins and Alexander, 2013). Climate warming will increase both average seasonal temperatures and the frequency of heat waves at northern latitudes during the summer months (Bathiany et al., 2018; Price et al., 2013), thus ecosystems such as boreal forests will be greatly affected by climate warming. It is predicted that the annual mean temperature in the boreal forest will increase by 2° C by 2050, and possibly 4 - 5 °C by 2100 (Price et al., 2013) as the number of heat wave days will also increase in the boreal zone (Perkins-Kirkpatrick and Gibson, 2017). Increases to both average temperature and temperature variability will mean boreal forests will be under new temperature regime in the near future.

Soil systems of the boreal forest contain a rich organic layer that is habitat for hyperdiverse soil communities, where diversity is comparable, and can even exceed diversity in tropical forests (Coleman et al., 2018; Maraun et al., 2007). Boreal forest soils are populated mainly by microarthropods, such as mites (Arachnida: Acari) and

¹ Meehan, M.L., Caruso, T., Lindo, Z. 2021. Short-term intensive warming shifts predator communities (Parasitiformes: Mesostigmata) in Boreal forest soils. Pedobiologia. 87-88:150742.

collembolans (Hexapoda: Collembola), along with nematodes (Nematoda). Mites consists of two superorders, Acariformes and Parasitiformes, both of which are found in soil. This includes the fungi- and detritus-feeding Oribatida (Acariformes) (Norton and Behan-Pelletier, 2009), the highly derived Astigmata (Acariformes) (OConnor, 2009), and the trophically diverse Prostigmata (Acariformes) (Walter et al., 2009). Collembolans, commonly referred to as springtails, are soft-bodied hexapods that live within and atop soil (Coleman et al., 2018) and are generally considered fungi and detritus feeders (Chahartaghi et al., 2005). Nematodes are smaller than both mites and collembolans and live within the water films or water filled pore space (opposed to mites and collembolans that live within soil pore space; Coleman et al., 2018). Nematodes exhibit various feeding preferences and can be classified as bacteria feeders, fungi feeders, plant feeders, predators, and even omnivores (Bongers and Bongers, 1998; Yeates et al., 1993). Together, densities of microarthropods within soil habitats can exceed 800,000 individuals per m² (Behan et al., 1978), and 1,000,000 individuals per m² for nematodes (Petersen and Luxton, 1982), creating a highly connected food web with numerous feeding guilds and trophic levels (Hunt et al., 1987; Moore et al., 2003).

Another commonly found mite group in soils systems are mesostigmatic mites (Parasitiformes: Mesostigmata). Mesostigmatic mites are speciose group of mainly freeliving, soil predators with about 11,000 described species (Walter and Proctor, 2013). In Canada, 650 described species across 46 families have been recorded, with over half of the families present within the boreal forest, producing diverse soil communities (Beaulieu et al., 2019; Meehan et al., 2018). As predators, mesostigmatic mites regulate the populations of their prey through top-down control and link the basal energy channels (i.e., fungi and bacteria) to one another (Hunt et al., 1987; Moore et al., 2003; Schneider and Maraun, 2009). Mesostigmatic species are also morphologically, physiologically, and functionally diverse. Mesostigmata body length can range from 200 μ m – 4500 μ m (Lindquist et al., 2009), as adult body mass is typically between 2 – 60 μ g (Newton and Proctor, 2013). Mesostigmatic mites also exhibit various types of sexual systems as species can reproduce in multiple fashions (Norton et al., 1993) producing skewed male : female ratios for some species within communities (Błoszyk et al., 2004). Mesostigmata species can be diplodiploidy where offspring are reproduced sexually, and roughly equal abundances of male and female individuals are present. As well, some Mesostigmata species reproduce asexually (parthenogenetically). Thelytokous parthenogenesis is often observed within Mesostigmata, whereby only females are reproduced producing all-female populations (Norton et al., 1993). Finally, mesostigmatic species also vary in feeding preferences (Beaulieu and Walter, 2007; Walter, 1988; Walter et al., 1988). Soil Mesostigmata species can often be broadly categorized as generalist arthropod and nematode feeders, or nematode-feeding specialists, with specialists having greater-top down control on their prey populations than generalists (Laakso and Setälä, 1999). Mesostigmatic generalist feeders can consume a wide variety of arthropod prey, including collembolans (Beaulieu and Walter, 2007; Schneider and Maraun, 2009), softbodied mites, along with juvenile Mesostigmata (Beaulieu and Walter, 2007; Walter, 1988; Walter et al., 1988).

Climate warming may impact soil communities through both direct and indirect mechanisms. Directly, warming will increase individual metabolic and population growth rate (Brown et al., 2004), leading to greater metabolic demands and higher total abundances (Jensen et al., 2018; Lindo, 2015). While indirectly, warming may alter soil communities through plant-soil feedbacks via changing plant detritus quality (i.e., C:N ratio of detritus) and rhizodeposits (i.e., quantity and composition of root exudates) (Pugnaire et al., 2019), along with decreasing soil moisture content (Holmstrup et al., 2017). As such, the effect of warming on soil faunal communities appears to vary temporally and/or be context dependent. Past studies have shown that soil fauna abundance, richness or diversity can increase or decrease under warming due to habitat differences (Bokhorst et al., 2008; Sjursen et al., 2005) and year-to-year fluctuations in climatic conditions (Harte et al., 1996; Meehan et al., 2020). This is because soil fauna respond strongly to changing abiotic and biotic environmental conditions induced by warming. For example, warming can decrease soil moisture or water content, resulting in lower soil fauna diversity and biomass (Holmstrup et al., 2017; Vestergård et al., 2015), because some soil taxa are prone to desiccation (Lindo et al., 2012). For predators, like mesostigmatic mites, increased prey abundances under warming may lead to greater predator abundances (Sjursen et al., 2005), as bottom-up mechanisms may affect predator persistence at higher temperatures.

98

Our understanding of soil faunal response to climate warming is also confounded by the duration of warming. Soil faunal response to continuous, long-term warming (5+ years) have shown to weakly affect communities (Alatalo et al., 2017; Holmstrup et al., 2017), whereas studies of short-term (that span weeks or months) or seasonal warming have shown to alter soil fauna composition (Bokhorst et al., 2012; Krab et al., 2013; Lindo, 2015; Markkula et al., 2019). Such short-term changes can be explained by species-level traits, like body size or sexual system. Long-term warming may allow for organisms to acclimate to warmer conditions and communities to reassemble, whereas short-term warming may induce immediate changes to community composition. Soildwelling species differ in their ability to acclimate to new temperature conditions (van Dooremalen et al., 2013) and in their response time to environmental change (Lindberg and Bengtsson, 2005). With increasing temperature variability and extreme warming events, the immediate response of fauna, whether it be positive or negative, will shift community structure.

The majority of climate warming studies on soil fauna have focused on collembolan and oribatid mite communities (Alatalo et al., 2017; Holmstrup et al., 2017; Lindo, 2015; Markkula et al., 2019; but see Meehan et al., 2020) without providing species-level information on how mesostigmatic mite communities respond. Mesostigmatic mites are essential contributors to soil functionality due to their high trophic position and providing top-down control on lower trophic levels (Hunt et al., 1987; Moore et al., 2003; Schneider and Maraun, 2009). Meaning, it is important to determine how rising temperatures will affect Mesostigmata assemblages, as changing community structure under warming may alter the strength of their top-down control on their prey (Laakso and Setälä, 1999). Here, I tested the effect of short-term (three months), intensive warming (+8 °C) with a focus on mesostigmatic mite assemblages from the boreal forest using experimental mesocosms. I used both a taxonomic as well as trait-based approach to examined how warming shifted mesostigmatic adult and juvenile abundance, species richness, diversity, evenness, assemblage composition, and community weighted mean (CWM) of body mass within Mesostigmata assemblages. As mesostigmatic mite persistence at higher temperatures may be dependent on prey availability, I enumerated other mite groups, along with collembolans and nematodes to

99

determine how warming affected their assemblages. The mesocosm approach also controls for any warming-induced indirect effects through plant-soil interactions or changes in soil moisture. If soil mesostigmatic assemblages respond to warming through metabolic and reproductive increases, and changes to prey availability, then total Mesostigmata abundances will increase, shifting community composition within mesocosms.

4.2 Methods and materials

4.2.1 Sampling site and experimental design

Forest-floor material for the mesocosms used in this study were collected from a boreal forest near White River, Ontario, Canada (48°21' N, 84°20' W). The forest contains a mixture of deciduous and coniferous tree species, consisting of white birch (*Betula papyrifera* Marsh.), balsam fir (*Abies balsamea* (L.) Mill.) and black spruce (*Picea mariana* (Mill.) B.S.P) (Webster and McLaughlin, 2010). The historic mean annual temperature and precipitation (1980 – 2007) for the study site is 2.1 °C and 980 mm, respectively (Webster and McLaughlin, 2010). From 1977 – 2014, the daily growing season temperature (May – September) for the area was 12.4 °C (Appendix C; Figure 1C). In October 2019, three contiguous forest-floor mats were collected measuring 34 cm × 21.7 cm × 13.2 cm. These mats were comprised of a mossy top layer containing mixed feather mosses mainly consisting of *Ptilium crista-castrensis* (Hedw.) and some *Pleurozium schreberi* (Brid.) Mitt., with a rich organic layer underneath, providing the habitat for the microarthropods and nematodes used in this study (Appendix C; Image 1C). Mats were shipped to Western University (London, Ontario, Canada) upon collection and stored at 4 °C until the beginning of the experiment.

After removing the living moss layer, I systematically divided the rich organic layer of the mats to create 24 experimental mesocosms. Both experimental treatments contained between three and five replicates from each mat, for a total of 12 replicates within each treatment. Each mesocosm consisted of ~155 g wet weight of organic material placed into a 500 mL mason jar. Jars were sealed but lids contained a 1 cm hole with a small piece of foam to allow for air flow during the experiment. I incubated mesocosms in complete darkness within environmental growth chambers at 12 °C or 20

°C, with 12 °C representing the average temperature over the growing season (May – September) at my collection site. As the boreal zone temperature may increase ~4 °C by 2100 (Price et al., 2013), I then simulated a 'heat wave' by adding an additional 4 °C (Perkins-Kirkpatrick and Lewis, 2020) to create my warming treatment of 20 °C (12 °C + 4 °C in annual mean temperature in the boreal forest by 2100, + 4 °C to simulate a heat wave = 20 °C). The length of treatment (three months) corresponds with the approximate length of the boreal forest growing season. Although a single heat wave would not last an entire growing season, there is an expected additional 10 – 20 heat wave days in the boreal zone for every 1 °C increase in global temperatures (Perkins-Kirkpatrick and Gibson, 2017), while the number of heat wave events, the length of heat waves, and the peak intensity of heat waves (i.e., the hottest day of the hottest event) will also increase, suggesting much of the boreal forest growing season will coincide with extreme warming events under future climatic conditions. Already, extended heat waves have been observed at northern latitudes with extreme monthly temperatures (+ 6 °C), well above the historical average (Overland and Wang, 2021).

I watered mesocosms weekly to maintain gravimetric soil moisture (i.e., amount of water per mass of wet soil) lost through evaporation and to minimize the indirect effects of warming on soil moisture in my study; each week I typically added 0.5 - 1 g of water to the 12 °C mesocosms, and 1 - 2 g to the 20 °C mesocosms. Mesocosms were incubated at their respective temperatures for three months (October 2019 – January 2020) whereafter I extracted microarthropods and nematodes.

4.2.2 Soil fauna sampling and identification

Subsamples (~60 g wet weight) from each mesocosm were placed on Tullgren funnels with 25-watt light bulbs for seven days to extract microarthropods into 75% EtOH. Tullgren funnels work by creating a desiccated gradient, driving soil microarthropods downwards, whereafter microarthropods fall and are collected in vials of EtOH. Also, I subsampled ~20 g wet weight from each mesocosm to extract nematodes using Baermann funnels over two days into water. Subsamples were wrapped in Kimwipes and submerged in a funnel filled with water, connected to a clamped rubber tube. Nematodes are extracted by individuals swimming towards then sinking to the bottom of the clamped tube. After 48 hours, the rubber tube is unclamped and extraction fluid containing nematodes is collecting. Whereafter, nematodes are fixed in 4% formalin solution and stained with Rose Bengal, which darkens nematodes and become easier to count. Once microarthropods and nematodes were extracted, I counted the overall abundances (i.e., number of individuals in a mesocosm) of Oribatida, Astigmata and Prostigmata mites, along with Collembola and Nematoda individuals within each subsample. Further, I counted juvenile and adult Mesostigmata and identified adults to species/morphospecies-level (hereafter 'species') (Appendix C Table 1C). I used unpublished keys acquired from the Ohio State Acarology Summer Program (Mesostigmata Week, Summer 2016), along with published keys and papers for each family and genera (Emberson, 1967; Halašková, 1977, 1969; Hurlbutt, 1984, 1967, 1963; Marshall, 1964; Mašán, 2003; Petrova, 1967; Sikora, 2014). All abundances and mesostigmatic species richness (i.e., number of species in a mesocosm) were standardized by the absolute wet weight (in grams) of each subsample to account for any differences in subsample size for microarthropods and nematodes. For mesostigmatic assemblages, I calculated Shannon-Weiner diversity and Pielou's evenness indices using the proportional abundances of each mesostigmatic species.

Shannon-Weiner diversity index (Shannon, 1948) was calculated for each mesocosm using the equation:

$$H' = -\Sigma(p_i) * (ln(p_i)),$$

Where p_i is the relative proportion of each mesostigmatic species abundance. Pielou's evenness (Pielou, 1975) was then calculated for each mesocosm using the equation:

$$J' = \frac{H'}{\ln(S)}$$

Where S is the unstandardized mesostigmatic species richness from each mesocosm.

4.2.3 Body mass calculations

I calculated the average adult body mass (μg) of each mesostigmatic species using length and weight measurements of up to 12 mites per species using the formula described in Persson and Lohm (1977):

$$W = 0.85 * (L^{2.09} * l^{0.84} * 10^{-6.44}),$$

where *W* is body mass in μ g, *L* is the length of the idiosoma (body length, excluding mouthparts and legs) in μ m, and *l* is the width of idiosoma in μ m (Appendix C Table 1C). Length and width measurements were made on slide-mounted individuals with 40×, 100×, or 200× magnification (depending on the size of the mite) using calibrated Nikon NIS Element compound microscope (v.4.20.01) with imaging software. Slide-mounted mesostigmatic individuals may have flattened, increasing the length and width of their idiosoma. However, because mesostigmatic mites generally have a flat dorsal-lateral shape (as opposed to some Oribatida species) slide-mounting likely had little impact on the length and width measurements. The body mass for each species was used to calculate a Community Weighted Mean (CWM) value of body mass for the Mesostigmata assemblages. The CWM considers the average body mass for each species weighted by the proportional abundance of each species using the equation:

CWM body mass =
$$\sum (p_i \times x_i)$$
,

Where p_i is the proportional abundance of species *i* and x_i is the average adult body mass calculated from length and width measurements.

4.2.4 Statistical analysis

I performed all statistical analyses using the R statistical program (R Version 3.5.1; R Core Team, 2018). For all statistical tests, I evaluated the underlying assumptions of each model. To analyze the effect of warming on Mesostigmata species richness, Shannon diversity index, Pielou's evenness, and Oribatida, Astigmata, Prostigmata, Collembola and Nematoda abundance, I used Type II Sums of Squares ANOVAs (Analysis of Variance) with temperature and mat number as the independent variables within the models. Mat number (1, 2 and 3) was included as a nominal additive term within all my models to account for variation between mats. I used Type II ANOVAs (and subsequent MANOVAs (Multivariate Analysis of Variance), see below) because these two independent variables had no interactive term, and to accommodate the unbalanced design between mat number and temperature treatments using the 'Anova' function in the *car* package which calculated F-statistics and P-values.

Similarly, I used a Type II MANOVA to test how warming impacted adult and juvenile mesostigmatic abundance with temperature and mat number as the independent variables. I used a MANOVA instead of an ANOVA for the initial test as adult and juvenile abundances are likely not independent of one another. I then ran separate Type II ANOVAs as post hoc tests to determine whether adults and juveniles separately were affected by warming. In addition, I tested how warming affected the proportion of juveniles within mesostigmatic assemblages using a logistic regression with quasibinomial distribution (Zuur et al., 2009). Logistic regressions are used when data is either proportional or presence/absence and are typically analyzed assuming a binomial distribution. However, my data was under-dispersed, meaning there was less variability in my data than predicted with a binomial distribution. Therefore, I corrected for this using a quasi-binomial distribution. Afterwards, I used a Type II ANOVA to summarize my model to calculate Wald Chi-square statistics and P-values (Wald Chi-square statistics because I used a generalized linear model as opposed to a linear model) to determine the significance of temperature on the proportion of juveniles within Mesostigmata assemblages.

I calculated the community weighted means (CWM) for mesostigmatic mite species body mass using the *FD* package's 'dbFD' function to test how warming affected the average individual body mass within Mesostigmata assemblages. I calculated only adult CWM body mass because I did not identify mesostigmatic juveniles to specieslevel. I used a Type II ANOVA with temperature and mat number as the independent variables and CWM of body mass as the dependent variable within my model.

Finally, I tested whether warming and the abundances of potential prey groups (Oribatida, Astigmata, Prostigmata, Collembola and Nematoda) affected adult Mesostigmata assemblages using a distance-based Redundancy Analysis (db-RDA, with Bray-Curtis dissimilarity) with the 'capscale' function in *vegan* package. A db-RDA is a type of ordination analysis that summarizes multivariate data (data with more than one dependent variables) onto a reduced number of axes (typically two) (Borcard et al., 2011). A db-RDA is considered a constrained ordination, where the multivariate dataset

104

of independent variables (i.e., warming treatment and prey abundances) is compared with another multivariate dataset of dependent variables (i.e., Mesostigmata assemblage) to test for significant relationships between the two matrices (Borcard et al., 2011). Dissimilarity matrices (e.g., Euclidean, Bray-Curtis) are typically employed in ordinations to compute pairwise comparisons between elements dependent variables (i.e., pairwise comparisons between mite communities). I used a Bray-Curtis dissimilarity matrix for the Mesostigmata communities because the dataset was populated with many zeroes. I assessed for collinearity (i.e., if two or more independent variables are correlated with each other) in my initial model using variance inflation factor (VIF) scores, where scores <10 represented acceptable collinearity (Zuur et al., 2007). Starting with the initial model (warming, mat number and potential prey group abundances), I used the 'ordistep' function in the vegan package to perform backwards selections to determine the explanatory factors that explain Mesostigmata assemblage composition. Backwards selections assess the initial model containing all explanatory terms, then removes a single term with each step until the top model is reached, determined by permutation tests. Once the top model was reached, I reported the marginal effect (i.e., the effect of an explanatory variable when all other terms are present in the model) of each explanatory factor.

4.3 Results

After three months of incubation at 12 °C and 20 °C, I counted 3,349 individuals (1,899 adults and 1,450 juveniles) and identified 14 Mesostigmata species within my study, with an average of 139.54 \pm 89.57 (mean \pm SD) individuals, and 7.00 \pm 1.18 species across my 24 mesocosms. By and large, the most species rich and abundant Mesostigmata family across both treatments was the nematode-feeding Zerconidae (Appendix C; Table 1C). Further, I counted 6,648 individuals of Oribatida (277.00 \pm 174.44 individuals per mesocosm), 5,484 individuals of Astigmata (228.50 \pm 263.86 individuals per mesocosm), 560 individuals of Prostigmata (23.33 \pm 21.31 individuals per mesocosm), 3,541 individuals of Collembola (147.54 \pm 114.90 individuals per mesocosm), and 24,080 individuals of Nematoda (1003.33 \pm 550.43 individuals per mesocosm), for a total of 43,662 individuals within my study.

Three months of warming did not significantly alter the species richness, diversity, or evenness in mesostigmatic mite assemblages (Table 4-1). In addition, there was no significant difference in either the overall abundances of oribatid mites, collembolans, or nematodes in my 12 °C and 20 °C treatments (Table 4-2). Table 4-1 Mesostigmata species richness, diversity and evenness within 12 °C and 20 °C assemblages.

Results from Type II ANOVAs that tested for the effect of warming on mesostigmatic community indices are provided. Indices are reported as mean (±SD) at 12 °C and 20 °C based on unstandardized richness and standardized abundance data for diversity and evenness. Note, I analyzed richness standardized (by gram wet weight of organic matter) but are showing unstandardized richness for ease of interpretation.

Community Indices	12 °C	20 °C	F _{1,20}	P-value
Species richness	6.83 (1.27)	7.17 (1.11)	0.07	0.801
Shannon-Weiner	1.36 (0.29)	1.42 (0.19)	0.60	0.446
diversity index				
Pielou's evenness	0.71 (0.11)	0.72 (0.07)	0.50	0.490

Table 4-2 Abundance (number of individuals per gram wet weight) of the major microarthropod taxa (excluding Mesostigmata) and nematodes within 12 °C and 20 °C mesocosms.

Results from Type II ANOVAs that tested for the effect of warming on abundances are provided. Bold text represents significant results (P < 0.05). Abundances are standardized (by wet weight of organic material) and are reported as mean abundance (±SD) at 12 °C and 20 °C.

Higher Taxon Group	Lower Taxon Group	12 °C	20 °C	F _{1,20}	P-value
Acari	Oribatida	4.87 (2.87)	4.71 (3.27)	0.13	0.727
Acari	Astigmata	1.01 (1.06)	6.78 (4.68)	16.26	< 0.001
Acari	Prostigmata	0.54 (0.36)	0.27 (0.34)	6.01	0.024
Hexapoda	Collembola	2.30 (1.39)	2.81 (2.52)	0.36	0.556
Nematoda		53.18 (27.77)	39.44 (20.69)	2.68	0.117

However, warming did significantly affect the overall abundances of two other major mite groups, as astigmatic mite abundances were 6× greater within 20 °C mesocosms ($F_{1,20} = 16.26$, P < 0.001), while prostigmatic mite abundance was lowered by half at 20 °C, compared to 12 °C ($F_{1,20} = 6.01$, P = 0.024; Table 4-2). In addition, total mesostigmatic abundance was significantly greater at 20 °C, compared to 12 °C (Pillai test statistic = 0.54, $F_{2,19} = 11.26$, P < 0.001; Figure 4-1), as both adult ($F_{1,20} = 10.79$, P = 0.004) and juvenile ($F_{1,20} = 23.56$, P < 0.001) abundances were higher under warming. This shifted the assemblage age structure of Mesostigmata toward juveniles (Wald $\chi^2 = 18.32$, df = 1, P < 0.001), as the proportion of juveniles within assemblage doubled at 20 °C. Further, I found that community-level individual body mass (i.e., weighted average across all species) of Mesostigmata ($F_{1,20} = 18.83$, P < 0.001; Figure 4-2) was also greater at 20 °C, as the average mesostigmatic individual was ~4 µg (1.4×) heavier at 20 °C, compared to 12 °C (Appendix C; Table 1C).



Figure 4-1 Mesostigmata adult and juvenile abundances within 12 °C and 20 °C mesocosms.

Bars are mean \pm SD, while points are data values for each treatment, per g ww = per gram wet weight of organic material. Temperature significantly affected mesostigmatic adult and juvenile abundances, *** = P < 0.001. Letters denote significant differences (P < 0.05) from post hoc tests for adult and juvenile abundance.





Bars are mean \pm SD, while points are data values for each treatment. Temperature significantly affected mesostigmatic community-level body mass, *** = P < 0.001.

The top model that explained Mesostigmata assemblage consisted of temperature ($F_{1,17} = 2.77$, P = 0.002), mat number ($F_{2,17} = 1.61$, P = 0.02), along with the overall abundances of Astigmata ($F_{1,17} = 1.55$ P = 0.08), Prostigmata ($F_{1,17} = 1.81$ P = 0.03), and Collembola ($F_{1,17} = 2.01$ P = 0.02) (Figure 4-3). Although species richness, diversity, or evenness did not differ between 12 °C and 20 °C assemblages of Mesostigmata, the abundances of Mesostigmata species changed, shifting assemblage composition at 20 °C. I found *Veigaia mitis* (Berlese) and *Asca garmani* Hurlbutt were 8.7× and 2.5× more abundant at 20 °C, compared to 12 °C. Similarly, I also found that *Zercon* nr. *carolinensis* Halašková and *Dinychus* sp.1 abundances were 2.5× and 4× greater at 20 °C. Not all species benefited from warming however as *Caurozercon duplex* Halašková abundance was lowered by half at 20 °C, compared to 12 °C, whereas the most abundant species in my study, *Parazercon radiatus* Berlese, had similar abundances at both 12 °C and 20° C.



Figure 4-3 Distance-based Redundancy analysis (db-RDA; with Bray-Curtis dissimilarity) of adult Mesostigmata assemblages within 12 °C and 20 °C mesocosms.

Plotted in bold are the six species with the largest axis loadings. A.gar = Asca garmani, C.dup = Caurozercon duplex, D.sp1 = Dinychus sp.1, P.rad = Parazercon radiatus, V.mit = Veigaia mitis, and Z.car = Zercon nr. carolinensis. Temperature significantly affected Mesostigmata communities (P = 0.002); biplot arrows represent prey group abundances (Astigmata, Prostigmata, and Collembola) that correlated with mesostigmatic mite communities, while individual points are experimental mesocosms.

4.4 Discussion

In this study, I tested the effect of short-term, intensive warming on soil Mesostigmata assemblages from a boreal forest. I found that +8 °C of warming did not impact Mesostigmata species richness, diversity, or evenness, but warming increased both adult and juvenile abundances significantly, as species such as *Asca garmani* and *Veigaia mitis* had greater abundances at 20 °C, leading to a significantly different assemblage composition under warming. The greater abundances of *V. mitis*, a mediumsized predator, corresponded with a higher average body mass for a Mesostigmata individual at 20 °C. Changes in the soil food web in boreal forest soils, especially among the most abundant predators, may have cascading consequences on the movement of energy and nutrients through the soil food web. Meaning, that rising global temperatures and increased frequency of short-term, extreme warming events (e.g., heat waves) (Meehl and Tebaldi, 2004; Viceto et al., 2019) within boreal forest soils may greatly alter soil food web dynamics and potentially ecosystem-level properties.

Members of the genera Asca (family: Ascidae) and Veigaia (family: Veigaiidae) are often found together within forest habitats (Hurlbutt, 1968). These genera are considered generalist predators as individuals have consumed both arthropod and nematode prey in feeding experiments (Walter, 1988), but differ in size as Veigaia species tend to be larger $(500 - 1000 + \mu m \text{ in body length})$ than Asca species (300 - 400)μm) (Hurlbutt, 1984, 1963). Interestingly, these genera contain a disproportionate number of parthenogenetic species (i.e., thelytokous parthenogenesis (all-female species); Norton et al., 1993) compared to the rest of Mesostigmata. Asca garmani is presumed to be parthenogenetic as observable males are absent within their populations (Walter and Lindquist, 1995). Veigaia mitis appears to vary between sexual and parthenogenesis reproduction modes, as populations in southern United States (Maryland and North Carolina) have both males and females (Hurlbutt, 1984)., while populations of V. mitis in northern United States (New Hampshire, Connecticut, and Massachusetts) and Canada are parthenogenetic. Indeed, I did not observe any male individuals for either of these species in my study. Given the increase in the abundance of these two species, particularly V. mitis as their abundances were nearly $9\times$, under warming in this

experiment, it suggests that parthenogenetic species may benefit from warming through increased reproductive output. These results align with Lindo (2015), who found that warming increased the abundance of parthenogenetic species, particularly within the families Brachycthoniidae and Suctobelbidae, in oribatid mite communities. Less than 1% of all animals are thelytokous parthenogens (Norton and Palmer, 1991), but for mites, particularly oribatid mites, thelytokous parthenogenesis is common (Norton et al., 1993). About 9% of Oribatida species are parthenogenetic, as entire families contain no known sexual species (e.g., Malaconothridae, and Tectocepheidae). Thelytokous parthenogenesis is also relatively well studied within Oribatida, compared to Mesostigmata. Past studies have found parthenogenetic oribatid species and their populations recovered faster to environmental change (i.e., drought) than sexual species (Lindberg and Bengtsson, 2005). This could be because parthenogenetic species have a reproductive advantage over sexual species as parthenogenetic species have no mating costs and can start a population with a single individual (Schneider et al., 2007). Parthenogenetic species also have a higher effective reproductive rate than sexual species as every viable offspring can reproduce (Norton, 1994). Potentially, a reproductive advantage for parthenogenetic species like A. garmani, but mainly V. mitis, may explain their increased abundances at 20 °C.

Gamasellus vibrissatus Emberson, which I also observed in my study, also reproduces via thelytokous parthenogenesis, as no males are known (Emberson, 1967; Norton et al., 1993) but was unaffected by warming. Meaning not all parthenogenetic species in this study benefited from increasing temperatures. Differing responses to warming between parthenogenetic species may come down to feeding preferences and the nutritional quality of prey, as diet can impact reproductive output for mesostigmatic mites (Walter et al., 1987), including those that are parthenogenetic (Moreira et al., 2015). Walter et al. (1987) found that generalist feeding mesostigmatic species reared on nematodes had lower larva to adult development times than when reared on arthropods. Additionally, Walter et al. (1987) found that some mesostigmatic mite species only produced eggs when feeding on nematodes. This suggests that arthropods are less 'nutritious' than nematodes. Feeding experiments have shown that *Gamasellus*, like *Asca* and *Veigaia*, will feed on both arthropods and nematodes, making them generalist feeders (Beaulieu and Walter, 2007). But at the species-level, mouthpart (cheliceral) morphology can affect feeding preferences for mesostigmatic mites (Bowman, 2021; Buryn and Brandl, 1992; Walter and Ikonen, 1989). Chelicera are claw-like appendages that are used by mesostigmatic mites for food acquisition (Krantz, 2009a) and for soil arthropods, cheliceral morphology can dictate feeding preferences (Kaneko, 1988; Perdomo et al., 2012). An extensive review by Bowman (2021) found that cheliceral morphology may dictate Mesostigmata feeding preferences as the length of the entire chelicerae, the length and shape of chelicera digits, and the 'crunch force' (i.e., the estimated force between the tips of the chelicera digits) affects prey selection by individuals. I observed that the chelicerae of A. garmani, V. mitis, and G. vibrissatus differ from one another, with respect to the size of their cheliceral digits, and the number and ornamentation of teeth on each digit. Suggesting, possible differences in feeding preferences among these three species may explain the differences in their abundance under warming. For instance, a nematode-rich diet for both A. garmani and V. mitis may have facilitated their increased reproductive output under warming, leading to higher abundances at 20 °C, while a diet consisting primarily of arthropods for G. vibrissatus may have limited their reproductive output. Although it is not fully clear why parthenogenetic species showed taxon-specific responses to warming, my study highlights the utility of knowing a species traits, as a trait-based approach may better explain changes to soil communities to climate warming than community indices alone (Bokhorst et al., 2012).

I found that some sexual species (based on the presence of both female and male individuals found within my mesocosms) also had higher abundances under warming. Species such as Z. nr. *carolinensis* and *Dinychus* sp.1 were more abundant at 20 °C, compared to 12 °C. But, for both these species, individuals were highly concentrated within 2 - 3 mesocosms (out of 12 mesocosms at 20 °C), meaning their abundances were highly variable. As ectotherms, warming promotes Mesostigmata reproduction as population growth rate increases and generation time decreases at higher temperatures (Lee and Gillespie, 2011; Wang et al., 2014). Although both sexual and parthenogenetic species would benefit from rising temperatures, in my study, it appears changes to assemblage composition were mostly driven by increases in parthenogenetic species,

particularly *V. mitis*, as their average abundances were more than eight times greater at 20 °C.

Mites, collembolans and nematodes showed group-specific responses to warming. Specifically, I found that the overall abundances of oribatid mites, collembolans, and nematodes were unaffected by warming in my study. However, I found that astigmatic mite abundance greatly increased at 20 °C, compared to 12 °C. Astigmatic mites have invaded numerous habitat types, such as soil, animal dung, caves, stored food products, and are known animal associates (OConnor, 2009). Soil astigmatic mites thrive in patchy habitats that are rich in organic matter (Coleman et al., 2018; OConnor, 2009). Astigmatic mites also have high fecundity, along with fast development and turnover rates, making them *r*-selected (Norton, 1994). Although long-term warming (20 years) has shown not to impact the overall abundances of astigmatic mites (Alatalo et al., 2017), similar to my study, short-term warming (18 months) has shown to be beneficial (Lindo, 2015). Conversely, warming led to fewer prostigmatic individuals compared to ambient conditions at 12 °C. Prostigmata occupy numerous niches and trophic levels within soil food webs, as individuals can be fungivores, predators, and consume microflora (Krantz, 2009b). Past studies have also found prostigmatic mites are susceptible to higher temperatures with lower overall abundance observed at higher temperatures (Briones et al., 2009; Wu et al., 2014), suggesting warming is detrimental, either directly through increased metabolic demands (Gillooly et al., 2001), leading to greater starvation risks (Rall et al., 2010; Vucic-Pestic et al., 2011), or indirectly through top-down control by mesostigmatic mites (Usher et al., 1989). Although many prostigmatic mites are predators, most species are soft-bodied and are a potential food resource for mesostigmatic mites. As warming can increase feeding rates for mesostigmatic mites, (Jensen et al., 2017; Ramachandran et al., 2021), increased intraguild predation by mesostigmatic mites may have lowered their abundances. My results highlight that shortterm intensive warming does not affect the overall abundances of higher taxon groups similarly, meaning alterations to food web topology and dynamics should be expected under climate change.

4.4.1 Implications of changing Mesostigmata assemblages for the soil food web

The increased abundance of larger-bodied predators, mainly V. mitis, could greatly impact soil communities and food web dynamics. This is, in part, because larger mesostigmatic individuals may increase top-down control onto prey as larger-bodied individuals have higher feeding rates than smaller-bodied ones (Walter and Ikonen, 1989). In addition, although the abundance of Zerconidae, which have been shown to feed exclusively on nematodes (Walter, 1988) remained high at 20 °C, the increased presence of generalist predators like A. garmani and V. mitis may alter soil food web dynamics through the changing proportion of generalist and specialist predators within Mesostigmata assemblages. First, intraguild predation should increase (Polis et al., 1989) as generalist feeding mesostigmatic individuals may consume soft-bodied predators, like some prostigmatic mites (Usher et al., 1989), juvenile mesostigmatic mites (Peschel et al., 2006) and/or smaller, nematode-feeding predators (Laakso and Setälä, 1999). Increased predation on nematode-feeding mesostigmatic mites may decrease top-down control on nematodes because specialist predators have greater top-down control on their prey populations than generalists (Laakso and Setälä, 1999). Conversely, the increased abundance of generalist predators may strengthen feeding on arthropod prey, like softbodied mites and collembolans (Schneider and Maraun, 2009). In general though, topdown control may strengthen in soil food webs because of the increased feeding rate of mesostigmatic mites at higher temperatures (Jensen et al., 2017; Ramachandran et al., 2021). Increased feeding rates under warming may induce top-down cascades towards microbial communities and impact ecosystem-level properties, such as detritus decomposition (Lang et al., 2014), further altering soil food web dynamics.

4.4.2 Conclusions

Mesostigmatic mites are essential contributors in the soil food web due to their high trophic position and by regulating prey abundances through top-down control (Hunt et al., 1987; Moore et al., 2003; Schneider and Maraun, 2009). Therefore, knowing how increasing temperatures shifts Mesostigmata assemblages is important to understanding soil food web dynamics in a warmer world. Short-term, intensive warming will greatly

118

impact boreal forest soils as my study showed that warming shifts the assemblage composition of the most abundant predators within boreal forest soils, mesostigmatic mites. Specifically, warming benefited parthenogenetic species, particularly *V. mitis*, as previously observed with oribatid mites (Lindo, 2015). Although long-term warming may affect Mesostigmata assemblages differently, my study showed that reproductive mode plays a critical role in shaping soil predator communities under short-term warming. This study provides further insight on the effect of warming on Mesostigmata at the community-level, as well as showing that short-term, intensive warming will impact multiple soil fauna groups.

4.5 References

- Alatalo, J.M., Jägerbrand, A.K., Juhanson, J., Michelsen, A., L'Uptáčik, P., 2017.
 Impacts of twenty years of experimental warming on soil carbon, nitrogen, moisture and soil mites across alpine/subarctic tundra communities. Scientific Reports 7, 44489.
- Bathiany, S., Dakos, V., Scheffer, M., Lenton, T.M., 2018. Climate models predict increasing temperature variability in poor countries. Science Advances 4, eaar5809.
- Beaulieu, F., Knee, W., Nowell, V., Schwarzfeld, M., Lindo, Z., Behan-Pelletier, V.M., Lumley, L., Young, M.R., Smith, I., Proctor, H.C., Mironov, S.V., Galloway, T.D., Walter, D.E., Lindquist, E.E., 2019. Acari of Canada. ZooKeys 819, 77–168.
- Beaulieu, F., Walter, D.E., 2007. Predation in suspended and forest floor soils: Observations on Australian mesostigmatic mites. Acarologia 47, 43–54.
- Behan, V.M., Hill, S.B., Kevan, D.K.M, 1978. Effects of nitrogen fertilizers, as urea, on Acarina and other arthropods in Quebec black spruce humus. Pedobiologia 18, 249– 263.
- Błoszyk, J., Adamski, Z., Napierała, A., Dylewska, M., 2004. Parthenogenesis as a life strategy among mites of the suborder Uropodina (Acari: Mesostigmata). Canadian Journal of Zoology 82, 1503–1511.
- Bokhorst, S., Huiskes, A., Convey, P., van Bodegom, P.M., Aerts, R., 2008. Climate change effects on soil arthropod communities from the Falkland Islands and the Maritime Antarctic. Soil Biology and Biochemistry 40, 1547–1556.

- Bokhorst, S., Phoenix, G.K., Bjerke, J.W., Callaghan, T.V., Huyer-Brugman, F., Berg, M.P., 2012. Extreme winter warming events more negatively impact small rather than large soil fauna: Shift in community composition explained by traits not taxa. Global Change Biology 18, 1152–1162.
- Bongers, T., Bongers, M., 1998. Functional diversity of nematodes. Applied Soil Ecology 10, 239–251.
- Borcard, D., Gillet, F., Legendre, P., 2011. Numerical ecology with R. Springer International Publishing, New York.
- Bowman, C.E., 2021. Feeding design in free-living mesostigmatid chelicerae (Acari: Anactinotrichida), Experimental and Applied Acarology 84, 1-119.
- Briones, M.J.I., Ostle, N.J., McNamara, N.P., Poskitt, J., 2009. Functional shifts of grassland soil communities in response to soil warming. Soil Biology and Biochemistry 41, 315–322.
- Brown, J.H., Gillooly, J.F., Allen, A.P., Savage, V.M., West, G.B., 2004. Toward a metabolic theory of ecology. Ecology 85, 1771–1789.
- Buryn, R., Brandl, R., 1992. Are the morphometrics of chelicerae correlated with diet in mesostigmatid mites (Acari)? Experimental and Applied Acarology 14, 67–82.
- Chahartaghi, M., Langel, R., Scheu, S., Ruess, L., 2005. Feeding guilds in Collembola based on nitrogen stable isotope ratios. Soil Biology and Biochemistry 37, 1718– 1725.
- Coleman, D.C., Callaham Jr., M.A., Jr., Crossley, D.A., 2018. Fundamentals of soil ecology. Elsevier Inc., Burlington.
- Emberson, R.M., 1967. Two new species of *Gamasellus* Berlese (Mesostigmata: Rhodacaridae) from Canada. Acarologia 9, 293–303.
- Gillooly, J.F., Brown, J.H., West, G.B., Savage, V.M., Charnov, E.L., 2001. Effects of size and temperature on metabolic rate. Science 293, 2248–2251.
- Halašková, V., 1977. A revision of the genera of the family Zerconidae (Acari: Gamasides) and descriptions of new taxa from several areas of nearctic region. Studie ČSAV, Praha.
- Halašková, V., 1969. Some new species of the family Zerconidae from North America (Acari: Mesostigmata). Acta Societatis Zoologicae Bohemoslovacae 33, 115–127.

- Harte, J., Rawa, A., Price, V., 1996. Effects of manipulated soil microclimate on mesofaunal biomass and diversity. Soil Biology and Biochemistry 28, 313–322.
- Holmstrup, M., Damgaard, C., Schmidt, I.K., Arndal, M.F., Beier, C., Mikkelsen, T.N., Ambus, P., Larsen, K.S., Pilegaard, K., Michelsen, A., Andresen, L.C., Haugwitz, M., Bergmark, L., Priemé, A., Zaitsev, A.S., Georgieva, S., Dam, M., Vestergård, M., Christensen, S., 2017. Long-term and realistic global change manipulations had low impact on diversity of soil biota in temperate heathland. Scientific Reports 7, 41388.
- Hunt, H.W., Coleman, D.C., Ingham, E.R., Ingham, R.E., Elliott, E.T., Moore, J.C., Rose, S.L., Reid, C.P.P., Morley, C.R., 1987. The detrital foodweb in a shortgrass prairie. Biology and Fertility of Soils 3, 57–68.
- Hurlbutt, H.W., 1984. A study of North American *Veigaia* (Acarina: Mesostigmata) with comparisons of habitats of unisexual and bisexual forms. Acarologia 25, 207–222.
- Hurlbutt, H.W., 1967. Digamasellid mites associated with bark beetles and litter in North America. Acarologia 9, 497–534.
- Hurlbutt, H.W., 1963. The genus *Asca* von Heyden (Acarina: Mesostigmata) in North America, Hawaii and Europe. Acarologia 5, 480–518.
- Hurlbutt, H.W., 1968. Coexistence and anatomical similarity in two genera of mites, *Veigaia* and *Asca*. Systematic Zoology 17, 261–271.
- IPCC, 2021. Summary for Policymakers, in: Masson-Delmotte, V., Zhai, P., Pirani, A., Connors, S.L., Péan, C., Berger, S., Caud, N., Chen, Y., Goldfarb, L., Gomis, M.I., Haung, M., Leitzell, K., Lonnoy, E., Matthews, J.B.R., Maycock, T.K., Waterfield, T., Yelekçi, O., Yu, R., Zhou, B. (Eds.), Climate Change 2021: The Physical Science Basis. Contribution of Working Group I to the Sixth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change. p. In Press.
- Jensen, K., Kristensen, T.N., Overgaard, J., Toft, S., Sørensen, J.G., Holmstrup, M., 2017. Cold acclimation reduces predation rate and reproduction but increases coldand starvation tolerance in the predatory mite *Gaeolaelaps aculeifer* Canestrini. Biological Control 114, 150–157.
- Jensen, K., Michaelsen, J. V., Larsen, M.T., Kristensen, T.N., Holmstrup, M., Overgaard, J., 2018. Increased lipid accumulation but not reduced metabolism explains

improved starvation tolerance in cold-acclimated arthropod predators. The Science of Nature 105, 65.

- Kaneko, N., 1988. Feeding habits and cheliceral size of oribatid mites in cool temperate forest soils in Japan. Revue d'Ecologie et de Biologie Du Sol 25, 353–363.
- Krab, E.J., Schrojenstein Van Lantman, I.M., Cornelissen, J.H.C., Berg, M.P., 2013. How extreme is an extreme climatic event to a subarctic peatland springtail community? Soil Biology and Biochemistry 59, 16–24.
- Krantz, G.W., 2009a. Form and function, in: A Manual of Acarology. Texas Tech University Press, Lubbock, pp. 5–53.
- Krantz, G.W., 2009b. Habits and habitats, in: A Manual of Acarology. Texas Tech University Press, Lubbock, pp. 64–82.
- Laakso, J., Setälä, H., 1999. Population- and ecosystem-level effects of predation on microbial-feeding nematodes. Oecologia 120, 279–286.
- Lang, B., Rall, B.C., Scheu, S., Brose, U., 2014. Effects of environmental warming and drought on size-structured soil food webs. Oikos 123, 1224–1233.
- Lee, H.-S., Gillespie, D.R., 2011. Life tables and development of *Amblyseius swirskii* (Acari: Phytoseiidae) at different temperatures. Experimental and Applied Acarology 53, 17–27.
- Lindberg, N., Bengtsson, J., 2005. Population responses of oribatid mites and collembolans after drought. Applied Soil Ecology 28, 163–174.
- Lindo, Z., 2015. Warming favours small-bodied organisms through enhanced reproduction and compositional shifts in belowground systems. Soil Biology and Biochemistry 91, 271–278.
- Lindo, Z., Whiteley, J., Gonzalez, A., 2012. Traits explain community disassembly and trophic contraction following experimental environmental change. Global Change Biology 18, 2448–2457.
- Lindquist, E.E., Krantz, G.W., Walter, D.E., 2009. Order Mesostigmata, in: A Manual of Acarology. Texas Tech University Press, Lubbock, pp. 124–232.
- Maraun, M., Schatz, H., Scheu, S., 2007. Awesome or ordinary? Global diversity patterns of oribatid mites. Ecography 30, 209–216.
- Markkula, I., Cornelissen, J.H.C., Aerts, R., 2019. Sixteen years of simulated summer

and winter warming have contrasting effects on soil mite communities in a sub-Arctic peat bog. Polar Biology 42, 581–591.

- Marshall, V.G., 1964. A new parholaspis mite from Eastern Canada with notes on the genus *Neparholaspis* Evans (Acarina: Mesostigmata). Acarologia 6, 417–420.
- Mašán, P., 2003. Identification key to Central European species of *Trachytes* (Acari: Uropodina) with redescriptions, ecology and distribution of Slovak species. European Journal of Entomology 100, 435–448.
- Meehan, M.L., Barreto, C., Turnbull, M.S., Bradley, R.L., Bellenger, J.-P., Darnajoux,
 R., Lindo, Z., 2020. Response of soil fauna to simulated global change factors
 depends on ambient climate conditions. Pedobiologia 83, 150672.
- Meehan, M.L., Song, Z., Proctor, H., 2018. Roles of environmental and spatial factors in structuring assemblages of forest-floor Mesostigmata in the boreal region of northern Alberta, Canada. International Journal of Acarology 44, 300–309.
- Meehl, G.A., Tebaldi, C., 2004. More intense, more frequent, and longer lasting heat waves in the 21st century. Science 305, 994–997.
- Moore, J.C., McCann, K., Setälä, H., de Ruiter, P.C., 2003. Top-down is bottom up: Does predation in the rhizosphere regulate aboveground dynamics? Ecology 84, 846–857.
- Moreira, G.F., de Morais, M.R., Busoli, A.C., de Moraes, G.J., 2015. Life cycle of *Cosmolaelaps jaboticabalensis* (Acari: Mesostigmata: Laelapidae) on *Frankliniella occidentalis* (Thysanoptera: Thripidae) and two factitious food sources.
 Experimental and Applied Acarology 65, 219–226.
- Newton, J.S., Proctor, H.C., 2013. A fresh look at weight-estimation models for soil mites (Acari). International Journal of Acarology 39, 72–85.
- Norton, R.A., 1994. Evolutionary aspects of oribatid mite life-histories and consequences for the origin of Astigmata, in: Mites: Ecological and Evolutionary Analyses of Life-History Patterns. Chapman & Hall, New York, pp. 99–135.
- Norton, R.A., Behan-Pelletier, V.M., 2009. Suborder Oribatida, in: A Manual of Acarology. Texas Tech University Press, Lubbock, pp. 430–564.
- Norton, R.A., Kethley, J.B., Johnston, D.E., OConnor, B.M., 1993. Phylogenetic perspectives on genetic systems and reproductive modes of mites, in: Evolution and Diversity of Sex Ratio in Insects and Mites. Routledge, Chapman & Hall, Inc., New

York, pp. 8–99.

- Norton, R.A., Palmer, S.C., 1991. The distribution, mechanisms and evolutionary significance of parthenogenesis in oribatid mites, in: The Acari: Reproduction, Development and Life-History Strategies. Chapman & Hall, New York, pp. 107– 136.
- OConnor, B.M., 2009. Cohort Astigmatina, in: The Manual of Acarology. Texas Tech University Press, Lubbock, pp. 565–658.
- Overland, J.E., Wang, M., 2021. The 2020 Siberian heat wave. International Journal of Climatology 41 (Suppl.), E2341–E2346.
- Perdomo, G., Evans, A., Maraun, M., Sunnucks, P., Thompson, R., 2012. Mouthpart morphology and trophic position of microarthropods from soils and mosses are strongly correlated. Soil Biology and Biochemistry 53, 56–63.
- Perkins-Kirkpatrick, S.E., Gibson, P.B., 2017. Changes in regional heatwave characteristics as a function of increasing global temperature. Scientific Reports 7, 12256.
- Perkins-Kirkpatrick, S.E., Lewis, S.C., 2020. Increasing trends in regional heatwaves. Nature Communications 11, 3357.
- Perkins, S.E., Alexander, L.V., 2013. On the measurement of heat waves. Journal of Climate 26, 4500–4517.
- Persson, T., Lohm, U., 1977. Energetical significance of the annelids and arthropods in a Swedish grassland soil. Swedish Natural Science Research Council, Stockholm.
- Peschel, K., Norton, R.A., Scheu, S., Maraun, M., 2006. Do oribatid mites live in enemyfree space? Evidence from feeding experiments with the predatory mite *Pergamasus septentrionalis*. Soil Biology and Biochemistry 38, 2985–2989.
- Petersen, H., Luxton, M., 1982. A comparative analysis of soil fauna populations and their role in decomposition processes. Oikos 39, 288–388.
- Petrova, A., 1967. Mites of the family Parholaspidae Krantz, 1960 (Parasitiformes, Gamasoidea) in the USSR. Byulleten Moskovskogo Obshchestva Ispytatelei Prirody (Biology) (In Russian) 72, 38–55.

Pielou, E., 1975. Ecological Diversity. Wiley, New York.

Polis, G.A., Myers, C.A., Holt, R.D., 1989. The ecology and evolutionary of intraguild

predation: Potential competitors that eat each other. Annual Review of Ecology and Systematics 20, 297–330.

- Price, D.T., Alfaro, R.I., Brown, K.J., Flannigan, M.D., Fleming, R.A., Hogg, E.H.,
 Girardin, M.P., Lakusta, T., Johnston, M., McKenney, D.W., Pedlar, J.H., Stratton,
 T., Sturrock, R.N., Thompson, I.D., Trofymow, J.A., Venier, L.A., 2013.
 Anticipating the consequences of climate change for Canada's boreal forest
 ecosystems. Environmental Reviews 21, 322–365.
- Pugnaire, F.I., Morillo, J.A., Peñuelas, J., Reich, P.B., Bardgett, R.D., Gaxiola, A., Wardle, D.A., Van Der Putten, W.H., 2019. Climate change effects on plant-soil feedbacks and consequences for biodiversity and functioning of terrestrial ecosystems. Science Advances 5, eaaz1834.
- R Core Team, 2018. R: A language and environment for statistical computing. R Foundation for Statistical Computing, Vienna, Austria.
- Rall, B.C., Vucic-Pestic, O., Ehnes, R.B., Emmerson, M., Brose, U., 2010. Temperature, predator-prey interaction strength and population stability. Global Change Biology 16, 2145–2157.
- Ramachandran, D., Lindo, Z., Meehan, M.L., 2021. Feeding rate and efficiency in an apex soil predator exposed to short-term temperature changes. Basic and Applied Ecology 50, 87–96.
- Román-Palacios, C., Wiens, J.J., 2020. Recent responses to climate change reveal the drivers of species extinction and survival. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 117, 4211–4217.
- Schneider, K., Maraun, M., 2009. Top-down control of soil microarthropods Evidence from a laboratory experiment. Soil Biology and Biochemistry 41, 170–175.
- Schneider, K., Scheu, S., Maraun, M., 2007. Microarthropod density and diversity respond little to spatial isolation. Basic and Applied Ecology 8, 26–35.
- Shannon, C., 1948. A mathematical theory of communication. The Bell System Technical Journal 27, 379–423 and 623-656.
- Sikora, B., 2014. Mites of the family Zerconidae (Acari: Mesostigmata) of the Nearctic Region. Annales Zoologici 64, 131–250.
- Sjursen, H., Michelsen, A., Jonasson, S., 2005. Effects of long-term soil warming and

fertilisation on microarthropod abundances in three sub-arctic ecosystems. Applied Soil Ecology 30, 148–161.

- Usher, M.B., Block, W., Jumeau, P.J.A.M., 1989. Predation by arthropods in an Antarctica terrestrial community, in: University Research in Antarctica. Proceedings of British Antarctic Survey Antarctic Special Topic Scheme Symposium 9-10 November 1988. British Antarctic Survey, Cambridge, pp. 123–129.
- van Dooremalen, C., Berg, M.P., Ellers, J., 2013. Acclimation responses to temperature vary with vertical stratification: Implications for vulnerability of soil-dwelling species to extreme temperature events. Global Change Biology 19, 975–984.
- Vestergård, M., Dyrnum, K., Michelsen, A., Damgaard, C., Holmstrup, M., 2015. Longterm multifactorial climate change impacts on mesofaunal biomass and nitrogen content. Applied Soil Ecology 92, 54–63.
- Viceto, C., Pereira, S.C., Rocha, A., 2019. Climate change projections of extreme temperatures for the Iberian Peninsula. Atmosphere 10, 229.
- Vucic-Pestic, O., Ehnes, R.B., Rall, B.C., Brose, U., 2011. Warming up the system: Higher predator feeding rates but lower energetic efficiencies. Global Change Biology 17, 1301–1310.
- Walter, D.E., 1988. Nematophagy by soil arthropods from the shortgrass steppe, Chihuahuan desert and Rocky Mountains of the central United States. Agriculture, Ecosystems & Environment 24, 307–316.
- Walter, D.E., Hunt, H.W., Elliott, E.T., 1988. Guilds or functional groups? An analysis of predatory arthropods from a shortgrass steppe soil. Pedobiologia 31, 247–260.
- Walter, D.E., Hunt, H.W., Elliott, E.T., 1987. The influence of prey type on the development and reproduction of some predatory soil mites. Pedobiologia 30, 419– 424.
- Walter, D.E., Ikonen, E.K., 1989. Species, guilds, and functional groups: Taxonomy and behavior in nematophagous arthropods. Journal of Nematology 21, 315–327.
- Walter, D.E., Lindquist, E.E., 1995. The distributions of parthenogenetic ascid mites (Acari: Parasitiformes) do not support the biotic uncertainty hypothesis.Experimental and Applied Acarology 19, 423–442.
- Walter, D.E., Lindquist, E.E., Smith, I.M., Cook, D.R., Krantz, G.W., 2009. Order

Trombidiformes, in: A Manual of Acarology. Texas Tech University Press, Lubbock, pp. 233–420.

- Walter, D.E., Proctor, H.C., 2013. Mites: Ecology, evolution and behaviour: Life at a microscale. Springer, New York.
- Wang, Z.-Y., Qin, S.-Y., Xiao, L.-F., Liu, H., 2014. Effects of temperature on development and reproduction of *Euseius nicholsi* (Ehara & Lee). Systematic and Applied Acarology 19, 44–50.
- Webster, K.L., McLaughlin, J.W., 2010. Importance of the water table in controlling dissolved carbon along a fen nutrient gradient. Soil Science Society of America Journal 74, 2254–2266.
- Wu, T., Su, F., Han, H., Du, Y., Yu, C., Wan, S., 2014. Responses of soil microarthropods to warming and increased precipitation in a semiarid temperate steppe. Applied Soil Ecology 84, 200–207.
- Yeates, G., Bongers, T., De Geode, R., Freckman, D., Georgieva, S., 1993. Feeding habits in soil nematode families and genera - An outline for soil ecologists. Journal of Nematology 25, 313–331.
- Zuur, A.F., Ieno, E.N., Smith, G.M., 2007. Analysing ecological data. Springer, New York.
- Zuur, A.F., Ieno, E.N., Walker, N.J., Saveliev, A.A., Smith, G.M., 2009. Mixed effects models and extensions in ecology with R. Springer, New York.
Chapter 5

5 Discussion

5.1 Summary of findings

Ectothermic predators are living under a rapidly changing climate. Because ectothermic predator metabolic and physiological rates are tied to environmental temperatures, climate change impacts individual-level functions and processes (Clarke, 2017), but the effects of which may accumulate at higher ecological levels (i.e., populations, communities, and ecosystems). To better isolate the effects of climate change on ectothermic predators, I examined predator feeding behaviour, predator-prey dynamics and predator communities across three ecological levels (individual-, population-, and community-level) using mesostigmatic mites as my model predator. I found that predators fed more on small-bodied prey, but not the large-bodied prey, which consequently lowered their estimated energy intake (individual-level; Chapter 2). At the population-level, predator populations were relatively invariant across temperature and variability treatments as their inclusion within mesocosms consistently lowered prey abundances. But average prey body size increased under warming as predators shifted prey body size distribution (population-level; Chapter 3). Finally, predator communities shifted under short-term intensive warming, primarily due to an increased abundance of a single parthenogenetic species, Veigaia mitis (Berlese) (community-level; Chapter 4).

5.2 General discussion

Several consistent themes emerged from my research. First, predator and/or prey body size factored into all three experiments as predators either altered prey body size distributions (Chapter 3), predator community body size distributions shifted with species composition under warming (Chapter 4), or prey body size affected predator feeding rate and behaviour under warming (Chapter 2). The importance of body size emerging across the individual-, population- and community-level illustrates the importance of individual body size in predator-prey interactions, but as well, that changes in ecosystem function and processes under climate change may possibly be traced back to shifting body size distribution within communities (for further commentary, see section 5.3). Second, underscoring my results were that predator reproduction and feeding mode (Chapters 3 and 4), predator nutrient demands and intake (Chapters 2 and 4), and predator and prey temperature preferences and limits (Chapter 3), impacted predator-prey interactions and predator community composition.

The reproductive mode of individuals played a surprising role in shaping predator response to warming. *Veigaia mitis* and *Asca garmani* – species that had higher abundances with warming in Chapter 4 – are both parthenogenetic. Past studies have shown parthenogenetic oribatid mite species increased in abundance at higher temperatures (Barreto et al., 2021; Lindo, 2015), suggesting that parthenogenetic reproduction is one attribute that may be favoured under climate change, at least in these two groups. But parthenogenesis alone does not fully explain my experimental results. Both *S. scimitus* (model predator species in Chapter 3) and *Gamasellus vibrissatus* (another parthenogenetic predator species from Chapter 4) abundances remained low after prolonged exposure to warming.

To thrive in warmer environments, ectothermic predators will need to shift the timing of seasonal and daily activities, events, and behaviours to maximize performance and match prey availability (Damien and Tougeron, 2019; Durant et al., 2019; Powers et al., 2018). But the underlining prey quality and the nutrient demands of predators will also contribute to their changing population abundances under warming. For instance, mesostigmatic mites develop faster when reared on higher-quality nematodes, compared to lower-quality arthropods (Walter et al., 1987). Therefore, a diet rich in nematodes may explain why some predators, like *V. mitis*, and not others increased in abundance under warming. But importantly, arthropod prey themselves differ in nutritional quality. In Chapter 2, I found that *F. candida* and *O. nitens* were more energy dense than *C. lactis*, and presumably, mesostigmatic mite prolonged consumption of lower-quality arthropod prey will contribute to poor performance (growth and development) under climate change. Similar to an ecological trap (i.e., where an individual makes a maladaptive choice under changing environmental conditions; Schlaepfer et al., 2002), mesostigmatic species populations may decline if changing feeding behaviour leads to increased

consumption of lower quality prey. This was observed in Chapter 2 as predators fed more on small-bodied, energy-poor prey at 24 °C, which lowered their estimated energy intake under warming. In general, as metabolic demands continue to rise for ectothermic predators, access to high quality, energy-rich prey may improve their survival under climate change, but predators then need to consume such prey to reap its benefits.

Stratiolaelaps scimitus, like many other mesostigmatic mites, is an active predator as individuals continually move, searching for their prey. Movement expends energy that would otherwise be conserved in sit-and-wait predator species. In snakes, active predators also have greater maintenance costs than sit-and-wait predators (Dupoué et al., 2017). It is unknown/unclear whether this trend is ubiquitous across other ectothermic predator groups but may suggest that active predators will be impacted more by rising metabolic demands from climate change than sit-and-wait predators, due to higher maintenance costs and additional energy expenditure from movement. This could explain why predator populations did not increase at higher temperatures in Chapter 3; high metabolic demands limited the energy available for reproduction. Whether sit-andwait predators will outcompete active predators under climate change, remains unknown; however, Barton and Schmitz (2009) found that warming increased encounters between an active and sit-and-wait spider species in a grassland system, leading to extinction of the active spider species due to intraguild predation. While it appears that active predators will be particularly sensitive to higher temperatures with climate change, further examination is needed to dissect how predator feeding mode dictates their success under climate change.

Considering the temperature-performance relationship is critical to predicting species response to warming and predator-prey outcomes. Smaller populations of the prey *F. candida* occurred with increased exposure to 26 °C in Chapter 3 in the absence of predators, which suggests this temperature exceeds their T_{opt} (Mallard et al., 2020; Snider and Butcher, 1973), while no change in population size was observed for *S. scimitus*. These findings and conclusions have important implications for integrated pest management (IPM), where a single predator species is used to reduce pest populations, and a mismatch between predator and prey T_{opt} and CT_{max} might alter the efficacy of IPM strategies. For instance, if T_{opt} and CT_{max} is higher for the pest prey than their predator, a

prolonged exposure to extreme warming might reduce top-down control. Coombs and Bale (2013) reported that the biocontrol predator mite *Phytoseiulus persimilis* upper lethal limit (i.e., when a heat coma is induced) is 7 °C lower than their prey, the pest species *Tetranychus urticae* (the two-spotted spider mite). This suggests the utility of *P*. *persimilis* as a biocontrol predator may be limited under climate change if prolonged heat waves decimate populations. The status of biocontrol predators should be re-evaluated if thermal preferences and physiological limits are lower than their target species, and such information should be incorporated into management decisions.

5.3 Future research: Scaling to ecosystems using a traitbased approach

Establishing general trends in ecology is challenging, particularly at the community-level, due to the interactions of tens, hundreds, or even thousands of species (Lawton, 1999). But understanding how communities respond to climate change is critical to predicting changes to ecosystem-level functions and processes that will impact management and conservation decisions. In my research, measuring individual-level characteristics of species (e.g., body mass) and having detailed species-level information of morphology and physiology were crucial in the interpretations of my community-level results. Knowing the natural history, physiology, and ecology of species that comprise communities is vital to understanding how climate change will shape ecological communities, which can be performed by implementing a trait-based approach.

Traits are morphological, physiological, behavioural or other features measured at the individual-level (Violle et al., 2007) and can be categorized by their response to environmental change (response trait) and their effect on ecosystem function (effect trait) (response-effect trait framework, *sensu* Lavorel and Garnier, 2002). Response traits are filtered out of communities due to both abiotic and biotic constraints (Webb et al., 2010), like with climate change, shifting the trait disbtribution within the final community, with the leftover effect traits then dictating ecosytem function. Ideally, the best traits to examine are ones that respond to environmental change and effect ecosystem function (Suding et al., 2008). For example, Larsen et al. (2005) found that dung beetle and bee body mass was both a response and effect trait, as larger beetles and bees were more extinction prone (response trait), while larger individuals had greater dung burial and pollination effiencies (effect trait). In general, the accumulation of species interactions govern ecosystem-level functions, but the interactions themselves are mediated by species traits. Therefore, quantifying trait distribution within communities can help predict how climate change impacts ecosystem function as it is species traits that drive these interactions.

In my research body size appeared as an important trait throughout my experiments. Body size responded both directly (through changing growth rates) and indirectly (through predator feeding behaviour and rate, reproduction mode of a subset of species) to warming at the individual-, population-, and community-level and was crucial in my interpretations of how climate change may affect ectothermic predator feeding behaviour, predator-prey dynamics, and hypothesizing how shifting predator communities will impact soil food webs. In general, individal body size is correlated with metabolic rate, population size, trophic position, and disturbance sensitivity for species (Brose et al., 2006; Brown et al., 2004; Cardillo, 2003; Woodward et al., 2005), making body size a universal trait (i.e., a singular trait that explains others). Community body size distributions have been shown to affect several ecosystem-level processes, like decomposition (Dossena et al., 2012), energetic fluxes within food webs (Ledger et al., 2013; Potapov et al., 2019), ecosystem respiration and gross primary production (Yvon-Durocher and Allen, 2012), and carbon and nutrient cycling (Hébert et al., 2017). For an example with predators specifically, in Barley fields, a greater community weight mean of body size (CWM) amongst predators (e.g., spiders and beetles) was correlated with lowered predation rates on aphids, a notorious pest species (Rusch et al., 2015). It was hypothesized that greater CWM for predators corresponded with increased intraguild predation by larger beetles on smaller spiders, which freed aphids from predation. Calculating the CWM of body mass (or size) for communities, predator and prey communities seperately, and even predator-prey mass ratio within communities may offer potential insight on the effect of climate change on predators and ecosystems. My experiments in Chapters 3 and 4 provide examples of how body size measurements can be incorporated within future studies, but analyzing how these metrics shift ecosystem

functions, like ecosystem respiration and gross primary production, remains the next steps to be taken.

Attemping to fully resolve how climate change affects ectothermic predators is immensely challenging. Processes (or traits) that drive individual behaviour and dynamics become more obscure at higher ecological levels, as emergent properties arise due to community interactions, such as predation, competition and mutualism, that are not observable at the individual-level. Instead, one can isolate how climate change affects ectothermic predators and establish if the same pattern emerges across multiple ecological levels. I found that body size was essential in explaining predator-prey interactions and predator communities, establishing that body size a key determinant in understanding how climate change will affect ecothermic predators. Understanding how body size distributions respond to climate change and the subsequent effect of ecosystem function should be the focus of future research on ectothermic predators.

5.4 Caveats and limitations of study design

Results from scientific experiments should always be contextualized by the methodology conducted, and my doctoral research is no different. In ecology, manipulative field experiments are the gold standard as it allows researchers to test hypotheses in a field setting. My doctoral research relied exclusively on feeding and mesocosm experiments, instead of field manipulative studies. Controlled laboratory settings limit confounding factors but fundamentally reduce realism (De Boeck et al., 2015) as multiple environmental parameters usually respond to a single treatment. For example, warming on belowground environments typically reduces soil moisture content (Holmstrup et al., 2017; Vestergård et al., 2015) which may, in part, dictate soil animal community response to simulated warming. In Chapter 4 I maintained the gravimetric moisture content within the mesocosms to better detect the direct responses of soil mesostigmatic mites and their prey groups to intensive warming but recognize warming-induced changes to other abiotic environmental conditions may alter these experimental outcomes in natural settings. Furthermore, by examining predator-prey dynamics within a simplified setting (such as in Chapter 2), it may lead to over-estimating or -interpreting

treatment effects. For instance, the attack rates of the benthic isopod *Saduria entomon* on the amphipod *Monoporeia affinis* were 400× greater in a feeding experiment versus what was observed in the field (Aljetlawi et al., 2004). However, similar and consistent results on the effect of predators on prey body size were seen in both Chapters 2 and 3, where the Chapter 2 experiment was performed in a feeding arena, while Chapter 3 had increased habitat complexity (a 3-D heterogenous environment from the vermiculite), suggesting increased habitat complexity did not impact predator feeding in my experiments.

A major concession when conducting my experiments was that I did not reproduce daily temperature cycles that ectothermic predators (and their prey) reside in, due to infrastructure and apparatus limitations. Past studies have used outdoor mesocosms (for aquatic systems) (e.g., Dossena et al., 2012; Kratina et al., 2012; Shurin et al., 2012; Yvon-Durocher et al., 2015, 2011), open top chambers (for soil systems, with passive and/or active warming) (e.g., Alatalo et al., 2017; Barreto et al., 2021; Kardol et al., 2011; Markkula et al., 2019; Meehan et al., 2020), or a natural warming gradient, like geothermal hotspots (e.g., Holmstrup et al., 2018; Sohlström et al., 2021) to better replicate natural conditions. For in-lab mesocosms, programming incubators with day-night temperature cycles can more closely mimic natural diurnal conditions (e.g., Thakur et al., 2018, 2017), yet my experimental temperatures were constant in Chapter 2 and 4, and throughout the day in Chapter 3. Instead of metabolic and physiological rates for predators and prey rising and falling with diurnal temperatures, rates would remain constant throughout the duration of the experiment. In Chapter 3, the constant exposure to optimal temperatures for F. candida led to the largest population size in both the cool and warm temperature range. So, within the context of my research, constant exposure, specifically to optimal temperatures, probably leads to higher performance than otherwise would be expected under a natural temperature cycle.

What is also unclear is whether the timing of Chapter 4 experiment affected the outcome, specifically through altered phenological population events. Given that the mesocosm substrate and associated communities were collected and the experiment started in October, natural seasonal progression (i.e., winter) did not occur in my in-lab experiment as I maintained mesocosms at either 12 °C or 20 °C. Although these

temperatures are similar to average (or predicted) growing season temperatures, both these temperatures are higher than field conditions between October and January where air temperatures normally drop below 0 °C (Webster and McLaughlin, 2010). Although snow can insulate belowground communities from extreme coldness (Convey et al., 2015), soil fauna will still experience sub-zero temperatures. As temperatures exhibited in Chapter 4 do not reflect the natural conditions, I suspect that warming triggered higher growth and reproduction rates than during the usual cold winter months. But importantly, resource availability likely dictated their persistence under these warmer than normal winter temperatures. Anderson, (1975) found that resource availability and diet strongly factored into oribatid mite species persistence in both the summer and winter months in Chestnut and Beech litter. So, although temperatures were higher than normal, similar mechanisms (i.e., diet and consumption) still likely dictated mesostigmatic mite and arthropod and nematode prey persistence during my experiment. For predator mite species like V. mitis, this possibly came from feeding on nematodes, which led to their increased abundances at 20 °C. At the very least, cold tolerance strategies by soil fauna were not invoked during my experiment which would be expected under natural conditions for that time of year (Anthony et al., 2016; Anthony and Sinclair, 2019; Holmstrup et al., 2002; Sørensen and Holmstrup, 2011).

Finally, my research relied on a single predator group, mesostigmatic mites, which may limit some interpretations when extending my results to other ectothermic predator groups. For instance, mesostigmatic mites are dissimilar to many predators because they can consume prey both smaller and larger than themselves (Bowman, 1987; Cabrera et al., 2005; Rahmani et al., 2016; Usher and Bowring, 1984; Xie et al., 2018), and are fluid-feeders who extra-orally digest (EOD) their food before consumption (Cohen, 1995). As a result, prey body size is not as limiting for mesostigmatic mites as for other predators like fish, where gape (mouth) size dictates food intake. Another unique feature as stated earlier, is the high propensity for mesostigmatic mites to be parthenogenetic, which is typically rare in the natural world (Norton et al., 1993), meaning the community shifts observed in Chapter 4 would not arise because of that specific mechanism in most other systems. That said, in general, mesostigmatic mites are excellent model predators because they are small, highly abundance and diverse, are

generalist feeders, and can be easily sampled and reared, but feeding and reproduction modes distinguish mesostigmatic mites from other ectothermic predators.

5.5 Conclusions

In my doctoral research I investigated the effect of climate change across multiple ecological levels (individual-, population-, and community-level) to isolate how warming affects ectothermic predators, using mesostigmatic mites as my model organism. I found 1) that predators increased their feeding on small-bodied prey, which lowered their estimated energy intake (individual-level; Chapter 2). 2) Prey population sizes were affected greatly by temperature, but the effects of predation remained constant, as predators greatly lowered prey abundances and increased prey body size (populationlevel; Chapter 3). And 3) predator communities shifted under warming at 20 °C, which was primarily due to the increase of a single parthenogenetic species, Veigaia mitis (community-level; Chapter 4). Together, I found that body size factored into predatorprey dynamics at all three ecological levels. Going forward, I propose that body size should be considered when examining thermal-mediated predator-prey dynamics. This can be achieved using a response-effect trait framework where community-level body sizes and predator-prey mass ratios are evaluated against ecosystem-level functions. Disentangling how climate change affects ectothermic predators is challenging, due to species- and function-specific responses to temperature change paired with species interactions across various temporal and spatial scales. Instead focusing on how climate change is driving ecosystem functions through changing predator communities and predator-prey dynamics will be critical in our understanding of what lies ahead for ecological communities.

5.6 References

Alatalo, J.M., Jägerbrand, A.K., Juhanson, J., Michelsen, A., L'Uptáčik, P., 2017. Impacts of twenty years of experimental warming on soil carbon, nitrogen, moisture and soil mites across alpine/subarctic tundra communities. Scientific Reports 7, 44489.

- Aljetlawi, A.A., Sparrevik, E., Leonardsson, K., 2004. Prey-predator size-dependent functional response: Derivation and rescaling to the real world. Journal of Animal Ecology 73, 239–252.
- Anderson, J.M., 1975. Succession, diversity and trophic relationships of some soil animals in decomposing leaf litter. Journal of Animal Ecology 44, 475–495.
- Anthony, S.E., Buddle, C.M., Sinclair, B.J., 2016. Thermal biology and immersion tolerance of the Beringian pseudoscorpion *Wyochernes asiaticus*. Polar Biology 39, 1351–1355.
- Anthony, S.E., Sinclair, B.J., 2019. Overwintering red velvet mites are freeze tolerant. Physiological and Biochemical Zoology 92, 201–205.
- Barreto, C., Branfireun, B.A., McLaughlin, J.W., Lindo, Z., 2021. Responses of oribatid mites to warming in boreal peatlands depend on fen type. Pedobiologia 89, 150772.
- Barton, B.T., Schmitz, O.J., 2009. Experimental warming transforms multiple predator effects in a grassland food web. Ecology Letters 12, 1317–1325.
- Bowman, C.E., 1987. Studies on feeding in the soil predatory mite *Pergamasus longicornis* (Berlese) (Mesostigmata: Parasitidae) using dipteran and microarthropod prey. Experimental and Applied Acarology 3, 201–206.
- Brose, U., Jonsson, T., Berlow, E.L., Warren, P., Banasek-Richter, C., Bersier, L.-F.,
 Blanchard, J.L., Brey, T., Carpenter, S.R., Blandenier, M.-F.C., Cushing, L., Dawah,
 H.A., Dell, T., Edwards, F., Harper-Smith, S., Jacob, U., Ledger, M.E., Martinez,
 N.D., Memmot, J., Mintenbeck, K., Pinnegar, J.K., Rall, B.C., Rayner, T.S.,
 Reuman, D.C., Ruess, L., Ulrich, W., Williams, R.J., Woodward, G., Cohen, J.E.,
 2006. Consumer-resource body-size relationships in natural food webs. Ecology 87,
 2411–2417.
- Brown, J.H., Gillooly, J.F., Allen, A.P., Savage, V.M., West, G.B., 2004. Toward a metabolic theory of ecology. Ecology 85, 1771–1789.
- Cabrera, A.R., Cloyd, R.A., Zaborski, E.R., 2005. Development and reproduction of *Stratiolaelaps scimitus* (Acari: Laelapidae) with fungus gnat larvae (Diptera Sciaridae), potworms (Oligochaeta: Enchytraeidae) or *Sancassania* aff. *sphaerogaster* (Acari: Acaridae) as the sole food source. Experimental and Applied Acarology 36, 71–81.

- Cardillo, M., 2003. Biological determinants of extinction risk: Why are smaller species less vulnerable? Animal Conservation 6, 63–69.
- Clarke, A., 2017. Principles of thermal ecology: Temperature, energy and life. Oxford University Press, Oxford.
- Cohen, A.C., 1995. Extra-oral digestion in predaceous terrestrial Arthropoda. Annual Review of Entomology 40, 85–103.
- Convey, P., Abbandonato, H., Bergan, F., Beumer, L.T., Biersma, E.M., Bråthen, V.S.,
 D'Imperio, L., Jensen, C.K., Nilsen, S., Paquin, K., Stenkewitz, U., Svoen, M.E.,
 Winkler, J., Müller, E., Coulson, S.J., 2015. Survival of rapidly fluctuating natural low winter temperatures by High Arctic soil invertebrates. Journal of Thermal Biology 54, 111–117.
- Coombs, M.R., Bale, J.S., 2013. Comparison of thermal activity thresholds of the spider mite predators *Phytoseiulus macropilis* and *Phytoseiulus persimilis* (Acari: Phytoseiidae). Experimental and Applied Acarology 59, 435–445.
- Damien, M., Tougeron, K., 2019. Prey–predator phenological mismatch under climate change. Current Opinion in Insect Science 35, 60–68.
- De Boeck, H.J., Vicca, S., Roy, J., Nijs, I., Milcu, A., Kreyling, J., Jentsch, A., Chabbi, A., Campioli, M., Callaghan, T., Beierkuhnlein, C., Beier, C., 2015. Global change experiments: Challenges and opportunities. BioScience 65, 922–931.
- Dossena, M., Yvon-Durocher, G., Grey, J., Montoya, J.M., Perkins, D.M., Trimmer, M., Woodward, G., 2012. Warming alters community size structure and ecosystem functioning. Proceedings of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences 279, 3011– 3019.
- Dupoué, A., Brischoux, F., Lourdais, O., 2017. Climate and foraging mode explain interspecific variation in snake metabolic rates. Proceedings of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences 284, 20172108.
- Durant, J.M., Molinero, J.-C., Ottersen, G., Reygondeau, G., Stige, L.C., Langangen, Ø., 2019. Contrasting effects of rising temperatures on trophic interactions in marine ecosystems. Scientific Reports 9, 15213.
- Hébert, M.-P., Beisner, B.E., Maranger, R., 2017. Linking zooplankton communities to ecosystem functioning: Toward an effect-trait framework. Journal of Plankton

Research 39, 3–12.

- Holmstrup, M., Bayley, M., Ramløv, H., 2002. Supercool or dehydrate? An experimental analysis of overwintering strategies in small permeable arctic invertebrates.
 Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 99, 5716–5720.
- Holmstrup, M., Damgaard, C., Schmidt, I.K., Arndal, M.F., Beier, C., Mikkelsen, T.N.,
 Ambus, P., Larsen, K.S., Pilegaard, K., Michelsen, A., Andresen, L.C., Haugwitz,
 M., Bergmark, L., Priemé, A., Zaitsev, A.S., Georgieva, S., Dam, M., Vestergård,
 M., Christensen, S., 2017. Long-term and realistic global change manipulations had
 low impact on diversity of soil biota in temperate heathland. Scientific Reports 7,
 41388.
- Holmstrup, M., Ehlers, B.K., Slotsbo, S., Ilieva-Makulec, K., Sigurdsson, B.D., Leblans, N.I.W., Ellers, J., Berg, M.P., 2018. Functional diversity of Collembola is reduced in soils subjected to short-term, but not long-term, geothermal warming. Functional Ecology 32, 1304–1316.
- Kardol, P., Reynolds, W.N., Norby, R.J., Classen, A.T., 2011. Climate change effects on soil microarthropod abundance and community structure. Applied Soil Ecology 47, 37–44.
- Kratina, P., Greig, H.S., Thompson, P.L., Carvalho-Pereira, T.S.A., Shurin, J.B., 2012. Warming modifies trophic cascades and eutrophication in experimental freshwater communities. Ecology 93, 1421–1430.
- Larsen, T.H., Williams, N.M., Kremen, C., 2005. Extinction order and altered community structure rapidly disrupt ecosystem functioning. Ecology Letters 8, 538–547.
- Lavorel, S., Garnier, E., 2002. Predicting changes in community composition and ecosystem functioning from plant traits: Revisiting the Holy Grail. Functional Ecology 16, 545–556.
- Lawton, J.H., 1999. Are there general laws in ecology? Oikos 84, 177–192.
- Ledger, M.E., Brown, L.E., Edwards, F.K., Milner, A.M., Woodward, G., 2013. Drought alters the structure and functioning of complex food webs. Nature Climate Change 3, 223–227.
- Lindo, Z., 2015. Warming favours small-bodied organisms through enhanced

reproduction and compositional shifts in belowground systems. Soil Biology and Biochemistry 91, 271–278.

- Mallard, F., Le Bourlot, V., Le Coeur, C., Avnaim, M., Péronnet, R., Claessen, D., Tully, T., 2020. From individuals to populations: How intraspecific competition shapes thermal reaction norms. Functional Ecology 34, 669–683.
- Markkula, I., Cornelissen, J.H.C., Aerts, R., 2019. Sixteen years of simulated summer and winter warming have contrasting effects on soil mite communities in a sub-Arctic peat bog. Polar Biology 42, 581–591.
- Meehan, M.L., Barreto, C., Turnbull, M.S., Bradley, R.L., Bellenger, J.-P., Darnajoux,
 R., Lindo, Z., 2020. Response of soil fauna to simulated global change factors
 depends on ambient climate conditions. Pedobiologia 83, 150672.
- Norton, R.A., Kethley, J.B., Johnston, D.E., OConnor, B.M., 1993. Phylogenetic perspectives on genetic systems and reproductive modes of mites, in: Evolution and Diversity of Sex Ratio in Insects and Mites. Routledge, Chapman & Hall, Inc., New York, pp. 8–99.
- Potapov, A.M., Klarner, B., Sandmann, D., Widyastuti, R., Scheu, S., 2019. Linking size spectrum, energy flux and trophic multifunctionality in soil food webs of tropical land-use systems. Journal of Animal Ecology 88, 1845–1859.
- Powers, S.D., McTernan, M.R., Powers, D.R., Anderson, R.A., 2018. Energetic Consequences for a northern, range-edge lizard population. Copeia 106, 468–476.
- Rahmani, H., Hoseini, M., Saboori, A., Walzer, A., 2016. Prey preference of the predatory mite *Neoseiulus californicus* (Mesostigmata: Phytoseiidae) when offered two major pest species, the two spotted spider mite and the onion thrips. International Journal of Acarology 42, 319–323.
- Rusch, A., Birkhofer, K., Bommarco, R., Smith, H.G., Ekbom, B., 2015. Predator body sizes and habitat preferences predict predation rates in an agroecosystem. Basic and Applied Ecology 16, 250–259.
- Schlaepfer, M.A., Runge, M.C., Sherman, P.W., 2002. Ecological and evolutionary traps. Trends in Ecology and Evolution 17, 474–480.
- Shurin, J.B., Clasen, J.L., Greig, H.S., Kratina, P., Thompson, P.L., 2012. Warming shifts top-down and bottom-up control of pond food web structure and function.

Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences 367, 3008–3017.

- Snider, R.M., Butcher, J.W., 1973. The life history of *Folsomia candida* (Willem) (Collembola: Isotomidae) relative to temperature. The Great Lakes Entomologist 6, 97–106.
- Sohlström, E.H., Archer, L.C., Gallo, B., Jochum, M., Kordas, R.L., Rall, B.C., Rosenbaum, B., O'Gorman, E.J., 2021. Thermal acclimation increases the stability of a predator–prey interaction in warmer environments. Global Change Biology 27, 3765–3778.
- Sørensen, J.G., Holmstrup, M., 2011. Cryoprotective dehydration is widespread in Arctic springtails. Journal of Insect Physiology 57, 1147–1153.
- Suding, K.N., Lavorel, S., Chapin III, F.S., Cornelissen, J.H.C., Díaz, S., Garnier, E., Goldberg, D., Hooper, D.U., Jackson, S.T., Navas, M.-L., 2008. Scaling environmental change through the community-level: A trait-based response-andeffect framework for plants. Global Change Biology 14, 1125–1140.
- Thakur, M.P., Griffin, J.N., Künne, T., Dunker, S., Fanesi, A., Eisenhauer, N., 2018. Temperature effects on prey and basal resources exceed that of predators in an experimental community. Ecology and Evolution 8, 12670–12680.
- Thakur, M.P., Künne, T., Griffin, J.N., Eisenhauer, N., 2017. Warming magnifies predation and reduces prey coexistence in a model litter arthropod system.Proceedings of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences 284, 20162570.
- Usher, M.B., Bowring, M.F.B., 1984. Laboratory studies of predation by the Antarctic mite *Gamasellus racovitzai* (Acarina: Mesostigmata). Oecologia 62, 245–249.
- Vestergård, M., Dyrnum, K., Michelsen, A., Damgaard, C., Holmstrup, M., 2015. Longterm multifactorial climate change impacts on mesofaunal biomass and nitrogen content. Applied Soil Ecology 92, 54–63.
- Violle, C., Navas, M.-L., Vile, D., Kazakou, E., Fortunel, C., Hummel, I., Garnier, E., 2007. Let the concept of trait be functional! Oikos 116, 882–892.
- Walter, D.E., Hunt, H.W., Elliott, E.T., 1987. The influence of prey type on the development and reproduction of some predatory soil mites. Pedobiologia 30, 419– 424.

- Webb, C.T., Hoeting, J.A., Ames, G.M., Pyne, M.I., Poff, N.L., 2010. A structured and dynamic framework to advance traits-based theory and prediction in ecology. Ecology Letters 13, 267–283.
- Webster, K.L., McLaughlin, J.W., 2010. Importance of the water table in controlling dissolved carbon along a fen nutrient gradient. Soil Science Society of America Journal 74, 2254–2266.
- Woodward, G., Ebenman, B., Emmerson, M., Montoya, J.M., Olesen, J.M., Valido, A.,Warren, P.H., 2005. Body size in ecological networks. Trends in Ecology andEvolution 20, 402–409.
- Xie, L., Yan, Y., Zhang, Z.-Q., 2018. Development, survival and reproduction of *Stratiolaelaps scimitus* (Acari: Laelapidae) on four diets. Systematic and Applied Acarology 23, 779–794.
- Yvon-Durocher, G., Allen, A.P., 2012. Linking community size structure and ecosystem functioning using metabolic theory. Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences 367, 2998–3007.
- Yvon-Durocher, G., Allen, A.P., Cellamare, M., Dossena, M., Gaston, K.J., Leitao, M., Montoya, J.M., Reuman, D.C., Woodward, G., Trimmer, M., 2015. Five years of experimental warming increases the biodiversity and productivity of phytoplankton. PLoS Biology 13, e1002324.
- Yvon-Durocher, G., Montoya, J.M., Trimmer, M., Woodward, G., 2011. Warming alters the size spectrum and shifts the distribution of biomass in freshwater ecosystems. Global Change Biology 17, 1681–1694.

Appendices

Appendix A Chapter 2 Supplementary Material

Energy demands of Stratiolaelaps scimitus individuals

Energy demands (mJ·8 h⁻¹·individual⁻¹) of an individual *S. scimitus* were calculated at 16 °C for 16 °C-maintained individuals and 24 °C for 24 °C-maintained individuals using measured CO₂ production (Williams et al., 2015). I converted CO₂ production into metabolic rate using two equations, first converting \dot{V} CO₂ (i.e., measured CO₂ production rate) to \dot{V} O₂, assuming a respiratory quotient (RQ) of 0.8 (Lighton, 2008):

$$VO_2 = VCO_2 / RQ \tag{1}$$

I then converted $\dot{V}O_2$ into metabolic rate in Watts (J sec⁻¹) using the oxyjoule equivalent:

$$oxyjoule \ equivalent = 16 + (5.164 * RQ)$$
(2)
Metabolic rate = V0 * orvioule equivalent (3)

$$Metabolic rate = VO_2 * oxyjoule equivalent$$
(3)

Next, assuming that energy demands are equal to the average individual metabolic rate, I divided the measured metabolic rate by the number of predators measured (i.e., 25 individuals), multiplied by the number of seconds in eight hours, and converted into millijoules (multiplied by 10³):

Individual Energy Demands =
$$(Metabolic Rate / 25) * 28800 * 10^3$$
 (4)

Calculating energy demands for individual predators allowed me to compare energy lost through respiration relative to the energy intake during the feeding trials.

Calculating body mass and energy content for predators and prey

For each species, I estimated the total energy content (mJ individual⁻¹) from the average mass of each metabolic substrate (lipid, protein), the proportional body composition of each metabolic substrate, and body mass. I used two formulas to calculate the body mass for each taxon, one for mite species (*C. lactis*, *O. nitens*, and *S. scimitus*), and another for *F. candida*. For mites, I used the formula derived from Caruso & Migliorini (2009):

$$\mu g = \left(\frac{4\pi}{3}\right) * \left(\frac{0.201 * ((L+W)^3)}{1,000,000}\right)$$
(5)

where L =length in μ m of a mite, and W =width in μ m.

For F. candida, I used the formula derived from Edwards, (1967)

$$\mu g = (3.06 * L)^3 \tag{6}$$

where L =length of *F*. *candida* in mm.

I derived length and width for each taxon from available literature and species descriptions. For *S. scimitus*, I used the average length and width of adult females from a re-description of the species in Walter and Campbell (2003), where length was 640 μ m, and width 400 μ m. For *O. nitens*, I used lengths and widths found in Fajana et al. (2019), where length was 510 μ m and width was 290 μ m. For *C. lactis*, I averaged out the reported lengths of adults and juveniles (but not larva), which came to an average of ~300 μ m (Zhan et al., 2017). The width of *C. lactis* was not recorded in available literature. As they are oval in shape, I assumed that length was 1.67× greater than width, meaning I used a width of 180 μ m to calculate the body mass of a single *C. lactis*. Body length of *F. candida* ranged from 700 μ m – 2000 μ m in our choice and no choice feeding trials. Because of this, I choose an approximate average body length of 1000 μ m to calculate the body mass of a single *F. candida*.

For each taxon *i* (*S. scimitus*, *F. candida*, *C. lactis*, *O. nitens*) I calculated their total energy content *EC* (mJ individual⁻¹) at each temperature *T* (16 °C or 24 °C) – to subsequently determine predator energy intake during the choice feeding trials –

assuming a constant energy density of soluble proteins (17.8 J mg⁻¹) and neutral lipids (39.3 J mg⁻¹) (Schmidt-Nielsen, 1990). Total energy content was thus calculated as:

$$EC_{i,T} = \sum_{i}^{t} (M_T \times ED_k) \times W_i$$
(7)

where *EC* is the total energy of a single individual of species *i* (mJ individual⁻¹) at temperature *T* (16 °C or 24 °C), M_T is the proportional concentration of each macromolecule type at temperature *t* (16 °C or 24 °C), *ED* is the energy density for a given macromolecule *k* (protein or lipids), and W_i is the body mass (mg) of each species.

Estimated energy intake of Stratiolaelaps scimitus during the choice feeding experiment

I estimated energy intake during the choice feeding trials using predator feeding rate and prey energy density that were derived from measurements in this experiment, and changes in predator body mass from two separate experiments examining *S. scimitus* feeding at 16 °C and 24 °C on either *C. lactis* or *F. candida*. In both experiments, *S. scimitus* was purchased from Koppert Canada Limited and maintained at 20 °C on a diet of adult and juvenile *F. candida*. Change in predator body mass was calculated based on feeding trials of a single *S. scimitus* individual in an arena (40 mm diameter with plaster of Paris substrate) with ten *F. candida* or ten *C. lactis*. All predators were food deprived for 24 h prior to feeding trials, and feeding trials lasted four (*F. candida*) or two hours (*C. lactis*). I calculated the body mass of *S. scimitus* before and after the feeding trial using morphometric body size measurements of each individual converted to body mass using length-mass formulas. Predator body size measurements were made on immobilized predators positioned dorso-ventrally (see Ramachandran et al. (2021) for more details) to determine the change in body mass (µg prey eaten⁻¹) using the formula:

 $Change in predator body mass = \frac{Body mass after feeding - body mass before feeding}{number of prey eaten}$

Values for these parameters are presented in Table 1A on the next page

Table 1A *Stratiolaelaps scimitus* change in body mass (µg prey eaten⁻¹) when feeding on *C. lactis* and *F. candida* at 16 °C and 24 °C. Values for *C. lactis* were derived from experimental measurements in Ramachandran et al. (2021), while values for *F. candida* were taken from unpublished data. Note, that *S. scimitus* feeding at 24 °C versus 16 °C equates to a lower change in body mass for both prey species.

Taxa	Temperature (°C)	Change in body mass (µg prey eaten ⁻¹)
C. lactis	16	2.3
	24	1.3
F. candida	16	6.0
	24	5.7



Image 1A A) A photograph showing the set up for movement trials. A closed GCHA-10 Environmental Growth Chamber housed the movement arenas, which were illuminated during trials with a red LED light. B) A still image of a movement trial recording for *S. scimitus* (individual is in the center of the grid in the white circle).



- 2 Image 2A A photograph of the arenas used in the choice and no choice feeding trials. The
- 3 feeding arena consisted of a 40 mm petri dish containing of 9:1 ratio of plaster of Paris and
- 4 activated charcoal. I observed feeding through a small, 5 × 5 cm glass covering held on top
- 5 of the petri dish by four 32 mm binder clips. This photograph shows an on-going, no
- 6 choice feeding trial of *F. candida* at 16 °C.



Figure 1A Temperature – CO₂ production relationship for *S. scimitus* maintained at 16 °C and 24 °C. Test temperatures that were measured were 12 °C, 16 °C, 20 °C, 24 °C, and 28 °C. Boxes indicate experimental conditions that were used in feeding trials, as well as to measure total lipid and protein content, and movement rate. These values were analyzed with a one-way ANOVA to test for significant differences in metabolic demands for predators at 16 °C and 24 °C ($F_{1,6} = 11.69$, P = 0.014). Information on methods used to measure CO₂ production is in *Stop-flow Respirometry of S. scimitus* within the main text.

References

- Caruso, T., Migliorini, M., 2009. Euclidean geometry explains why lengths allow precise body mass estimates in terrestrial invertebrates: The case of oribatid mites. Journal of Theoretical Biology 256, 436–440.
- Edwards, C., 1967. Relationship between weights, volumes and numbers of soil animals, in: Graff, O., Satchell, J. (Eds.), Progress in Soil Biology. Braunschweig, Amsterdam, pp. 585–591.
- Fajana, H.O., Gainer, A., Jegede, O.O., Awuah, K.F., Princz, J.I., Owojori, O.J., Siciliano, S.D., 2019. *Oppia nitens* C.L. Koch, 1836 (Acari: Oribatida): Current status of its bionomics and relevance as a model invertebrate in soil ecotoxicology. Environmental Toxicology and Chemistry 38, 2593–2613.
- Lighton, J.R.B., 2008. Measuring metabolic rates: A manual for scientists. Oxford University Press, New York.
- Ramachandran, D., Lindo, Z., Meehan, M.L., 2021. Feeding rate and efficiency in an apex soil predator exposed to short-term temperature changes. Basic and Applied Ecology 50, 87–96.
- Schmidt-Nielsen, K., 1990. Animal physiology: Adaptation and environment. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge.
- Walter, D.E., Campbell, N.J.H., 2003. Exotic vs endemic biocontrol agents: Would the real *Stratiolaelaps miles* (Berlese) (Acari: Mesostigmata: Laelapidae), please stand up ? Biological Control 26, 253–269.
- Williams, C.M., Chick, W.D., Sinclair, B.J., 2015. A cross-seasonal perspective on local adaptation: Metabolic plasticity mediates responses to winter in a thermal-generalist moth. Functional Ecology 29, 549–561.
- Zhan, X.-D., Li, C.-P., Chen, Q., 2017. *Carpoglyphus lactis* (Carpoglyphidae) infestation in the stored medicinal Fructus jujubae. Nutrición Hospitalaria 34, 171–174.

Appendix B Chapter 3 Supplementary Material

Estimates of metabolic rate and consumption of S. scimitus during the experiment

I estimated the metabolic (J 40 days⁻¹ individual⁻¹) and consumption rate (number of *F. candida* eaten 40 days⁻¹) of *S. scimitus* during the experiment for each temperature treatment. To do this, I used experimental values derived from Chapter 2. First, I converted *S. scimitus* CO₂ production (μ l h⁻¹) into metabolic rate using methods described in Appendix A (section: *Energy Demands of S. scimitus Individuals*). I excluded CO₂ production values where test temperatures appeared to be higher than T_{opt} for *S. scimitus* (for 16 °C maintenance temperature, 24 °C and 28 °C test temperatures; for 24 °C maintenance temperature, 28 °C test temperature). Thereafter, I plotted values and attained the Line of Best Fit (Figure 1B). Using the equation from Line of Best Fit, I estimated the metabolic demands of *S. scimitus* at 12 °C constant, 20 °C constant, and 26 °C constant (Table 1B). For S. *scimitus* individuals that were exposed to more than one temperature, I used a community weighted mean to calculate their metabolic demands:

CWM metabolic demands = $\sum (p_T \times MR_T)$,

Where p_T is the proportion of time spent at Temperature *T* (12 °C or 20 °C / 20 °C or 26 °C) and *MR* is the estimated metabolic demands at Temperature *T* (Table 1B).

I estimated the consumption rate of a *S. scimitus* individual by dividing the metabolic demands of *S. scimitus* with the energy intake of predators when feeding on a single *F. candida*. I calculated energy intake by multiplying the macromolecule concentration and energy density of soluble protein and neutral lipids with the change in *S. scimitus* mass when feeding on *F. candida* using the following equation:

$$EI = \Sigma \left(M_k \times ED_k \times W \right)$$

where EI = is the total energy of a single individual of species (J *F. candida* eaten⁻¹), *M* is the average concentration of macromolecule *k* (proteins (0.191) and lipids (0.124)), *ED* is the energy density for a given macromolecule *k* (protein (17.8 J mg⁻¹) or lipids (39.3 J mg⁻¹)), and *W* is the change in mass (0.00585 mg *F. candida* eaten⁻¹).

Finally, to calculate the consumption rate of *S. scimitus* during the experiment I used the following equation:

$$CR_{Tt} = \frac{MR_{Tt}}{(EI * A_e)}$$

Where CR_{Tt} is the consumption rate of an *S. scimitus* individual (number of *F. candida* eaten 40 days⁻¹) at temperature treatment *Tt*, *MR* is the estimated metabolic rate over 40 days at temperature treatment *Tt*, *EI* is the energy intake of *S. scimitus* when feeding on *F. candida* (0.048 J *F. candida* eaten⁻¹), and A_e is the assimilation efficiency of predators (0.85; Jochum et al., 2017).

Values for metabolic and consumption rate are presented in Table 1B.

Table 1B Estimated metabolic and consumption rates for a *S. scimitus* individual for each temperature treatment during the

experiment.

Temperature Treatment	Ratio of time spent	Estimated Metabolic Rate	Estimated Consumption Rate
	at each temperature	(J 40 days ⁻¹ individual ⁻¹)	(number of <i>F</i> . <i>candida</i> eaten 40 days ⁻¹)
12 °C Constant		0.9	22
20 °C Constant		1.4	34
26 °C Constant		1.77	43
Cool Temperature range $(12 ^\circ\text{C} - 20 ^\circ\text{C})$	6:2	1.03	25
	2:2	1.15	28
	2:6	1.27	31
Warm Temperature range (20 °C – 26 °C)	6:2	1.49	36
	2:2	1.58	39
	2:6	1.67	41



Figure 1B Temperature – metabolic rate values (derived from respirometry measurements in Chapter 2) used to estimate the metabolic demands of *S. scimitus* during the experiment. The Line of Best Fit and its equation (which was used to estimate the metabolic demands of predator mites at 12 °C constant, 20 °C constant, and 26 °C constant) are plotted.

-	Temperature	•	
12 °C	20 °C	26 °C	
	0	8	
	2	6	
	2	2	
	6	2	Number of days
0	8	0	temperature
2	6		within an 8-day
2	2		сусіе
6	2		
8	0		

Figure 2B Conceptual diagram showing the temperature portion of the experimental design used in Chapter 3. My experiment had two temperature ranges, a cool (12 °C to 20 °C) and warm (20 °C to 26 °C) temperature range, consisting of five 8-day cycles with exposure to these temperatures. Note the overlapping treatment of 20 °C constant between the two temperature ranges. Not shown here is the predator addition treatment, where half the mesocosms received predator mites.

Mesocosm setup



Image 1B Photograph showing the mesocosms used in Chapter 3. Mesocosms consisted of a hermetically sealed 500 ml glass mason jar, which contained a substrate of plaster of Paris and active charcoal (9:1 ratio). On top of the plaster of Paris is a layer of vermiculite to create a heterogenous environment for the predators and prey. The photograph depicts a mesocosm undergoing its weekly watering; I maintained the gravimetric moisture content by adding in water lost through evaporation every 8-days.

Appendix C Chapter 4 Supplementary Material

Table 1C Mesostigmatic species identified in this study, their average adult individual body mass (estimated, see 4.2 Methods and Materials for more details) used to calculate community weighed mean of body mass and unstandardized abundances (mean ± SD) at each temperature, 12 °C and 20 °C.

Family	Species	Author(s), Year	Body Mass (µg)	12 °C Abundance	20 °C Abundance
Trachytidae	<i>Trachytes</i> nr. <i>lamda</i>	Berlese, 1904	22.40		0.08 ± 0.29
Dinychidae	Dinychus sp.1		19.86	2.08 ± 2.15	8.67 ± 13.00
Dinychidae	Dinychus sp.2		14.05	0.33 ± 0.65	0.75 ± 2.30
Zerconidae	Boreozercon emendi	Díaz-Aguilar and	5.92	0.58 ± 2.02	0.17 ± 0.58
		Ujvári, 2010			
Zerconidae	Caurozercon duplex	Halašková, 1977	2.85	7.50 ± 8.59	4.00 ± 2.52
Zerconidae	Parazercon radiatus	Berlese, 1910	6.84	29.33 ± 15.33	26.33 ± 13.64
Zerconidae	Zercon nr. carolinensis	Halašková, 1969	8.21	5.50 ± 5.21	14.00 ± 23.98
Zerconidae	Zercon lindquisti	Halašková, 1977	13.10	0.08 ± 0.29	0.08 ± 0.29
Veigaiidae	Veigaia mitis	(Berlese, 1916)	15.62	3.67 ± 3.98	33.92 ± 25.61
Digamasellidae	Dendrolaelaps	(Hurlbutt, 1967)	5.17	0.17 ± 0.39	0.17 ± 0.39
	marylandae				
Ologamasidae	Gamasellus vibrissatus	Emberson 1967	25.19	3.67 ± 2.9	4.75 ± 4.39
Ologamasidae	Gamasellus sp.2		17.57		1.25 ± 3.49
Parholaspididae	Krantzholaspis zwartae	(Marshall, 1964)	119.63	0.08 ± 0.29	1.58 ± 2.91
Ascidae	Asca garmani	Hurlbutt, 1963	4.21	2.67 ± 1.97	6.83 ± 7.60



Figure 1C Growing season temperature (May – September) for Wawa Ontario (~90 km away from White River, the sampling site location) from 1977 to 2014. The dashed line indicates the average growing season (12.4 °C) during that time.



Image 1C Image showing the removal of the organic mats from the boreal forest floor. I subdivided mats into mesocosms, weighing ~155 g wet weight, into 12 °C and 20 °C incubators and were maintained for three months in complete darkness.

Curriculum Vitae

Matthew Lawrence Meehan

Post-secondary Education

Ph.D. Biology Western University London, Ontario Canada	2018 – Present
M.Sc. Biological Sciences – Specialization in Ecology University of Alberta Edmonton, Alberta, Canada	2015 - 2017
B.Sc. (Honours and Distinction) Environmental Science Western University London, Ontario Canada	2011 - 2015

Honours and Awards

2021 – Malcolm Ferguson Award in Life Sciences, provided by Department of Biology at Western University (value of \$1,700 CAD)

2021 – Invited Speaker for Graduate Student Symposium for the Entomological Society of Canada Annual Meeting (honorarium of \$200 CAD)

2021 – Postgraduate (Ph.D.) scholarship, provided by the Entomological Society of Canada (value of \$2,000 CAD)

2021 – Danks Scholarship, provided by the Entomological Society of Canada (value of \$1,500 CAD)

2020 – Karen Auzins Scholarship, provided by Department of Biology at Western University (value of \$1,000 CAD)

2019 – Winner of Best Presentation, Biology Graduate Research Forum (value of \$50 CAD)

2019 – Ed Becker Travel Award, provided by the Entomological Society of Canada (value of \$500 CAD)

2019 – Dr. Lloyd M. Dosdall Memorial Scholarship, provided by the Entomological Society of Canada (value of \$1,000 CAD)

2019 – Canadian Society of Ecology and Evolution Travel Award (value of \$500 CAD) 2019 – Science International Engagement Fund (SIEF) award, provided by the Faculty of Science at Western University (value of \$3,165 CAD)

2019 – Western University Biology Department Spring Travel Award (value of \$250 CAD)

2019 – NSERC Postgraduate Scholarship - Doctoral (PGS D, value of \$21,000 CAD x three years)

2019 - Ontario Graduate Scholarship (OGS, value of \$15,000 CAD) DECLINED

2018 – Runner up for Best Presentation, Ontario Ecology Ethology and Evolution Colloquium

2018 – Winner of Best Presentation, EnviroCon

2018 – Acarological Society of America Travel Award (value of \$250 US)

2017 – Letter of Commendation for Excellent Teaching for the Department of Biological Sciences at the University of Alberta

2017 – Queen Elizabeth II (QEII) Graduate Scholarship - Master's Level (value of \$5,400 CAD)

2017 – Alberta Conservation Authority Grant in Biodiversity (value of \$8,640 CAD)

2016 – University of Alberta Faculty of Graduate Studies and Research Travel Award (value of \$1,867.94 CAD)

2016 – Danks Scholarship, provided by the Entomological Society of Canada (value of \$1,000 CAD)

2015 - Western University Graduate with Distinction

2015 - Western University Dean's Honour List

2014 – Western University Dean's Honour List

2012 – Western University Dean's Honour List

Related Work Experience

Graduate Teaching Assistant: September 2015 – Present, University of Alberta (Edmonton, Alberta) and Western University (London, Ontario)

Soil Oribatida Laboratory Technician: May 2015 – August 2015, Alberta Biodiversity Monitoring Institute

Publications

[†]Undergraduate student mentee

- Meehan, M.L., Caruso, T., Lindo, Z. 2021. Short-term intensive warming shifts predator communities (Parasitiformes: Mesostigmata) in Boreal forest soils. Pedobiologia. 87-88:150742.
- [†]Ramachandran, D., Lindo, Z., **Meehan, M.L.** 2021. Predation rate and feeding efficiency in an apex soil predator under short-term reciprocal temperatures. Basic and Applied Ecology. 50:87-96.
- Meehan, M.L., Barreto, C., Turnbull, M.S., Bradley, R.L., Bellenger, J-P., Darnajoux, R., Lindo, Z. 2020. Response of soil fauna to simulated global change factors depends on ambient climate conditions. Pedobiologia. 83:150672.
- [†]Purvis, E.E.N, **Meehan, M.L.**, Lindo, Z. 2020. Agricultural field margins provide food and nesting resources to bumblebees (*Bombus* spp., Hymenoptera: Apidae) in Southwestern Ontario, Canada. Insect Conservation and Diversity. 13:219-228.
- Meehan, M.L., Song, Z., Lumley, L.M., Cobb, T.P., Proctor, H. 2019. Soil mites as bioindicators of disturbance in the boreal forest in northern Alberta, Canada:

Testing taxonomic sufficiency at multiple taxonomic levels. Ecological Indicators. 102:349-365.

Meehan, M.L., Song, Z., Proctor, H. 2018. Roles of environmental and spatial factors in structuring assemblages of forest-floor Mesostigmata in the boreal region of northern Alberta, Canada. International Journal of Acarology. 44:300-309.

Submitted

- Meehan, M.L., Turnbull, K.F., Sinclair, B.J., Lindo, Z. Predators minimize energy costs, rather than maximize energy gains under warming: Evidence from a microcosm feeding experiment. Functional Ecology. Accepted pending major revisions March 22, 2022. FE-2022-00058.
- Meehan, M.L., Lindo, Z. Mismatches in thermal performance between ectothermic predators and prey alter interaction strength and direction. Journal of Animal Ecology. Submitted March 15, 2022. JAE-2022-000180.

Conference Presentations

[†]Undergraduate student mentee

[‡] Presenter

*Meehan, M.L. 2021. From individuals to communities: The effect of climate change on ectothermic predators. Graduate Student Symposium at the Annual Meeting for the Entomological Society of Canada. Online. Live Presentation.

*Meehan, M.L., Turnbull, K.F., Sinclair, B.J., Lindo, Z. 2021. Energy gains vs. losses: Warming alters predator feeding behaviour. Annual Meeting for Canadian Society of Ecology and Evolution. Online. Recorded Presentation.

*Meehan, M.L., Caruso, T., Lindo, Z. 2021. Short-term intensive warming shifts predator communities (Parasitiformes: Mesostigmata) in Boreal forest soils. Annual Meeting for Ontario Ecology Ethology and Evolution Colloquium. Online. Recorded Presentation.

Meehan, M.L., [‡]Barreto, C., Turnbull, M.S., Bradley, R.L., Bellenger, J-P., Darnajoux, R., Lindo, Z. 2020. Response of soil fauna to simulated global change factors depends on ambient climate conditions. Annual Meeting for British Ecological Society. Online. Electronic Poster.

*Meehan, M.L., Caruso, T., Lindo, Z. 2020. Climate warming favours generalist predators: A case study with soil mesostigmatid (Arachnida: Mesostigmata) communities. Annual Meeting for British Ecological Society. Online. Electronic Poster.

^{†,‡}Ramachandran, D., **Meehan, M.L.,** Lindo, Z. 2020. Predation rate in *Stratiolaelaps scimitus* (Womersley) (Acari: Mesostigmata) in response to short-term acclimation.
Annual Meeting for Ontario Ecology Ethology and Evolution Colloquium, Online. Recorded Presentation.

*Meehan, M.L., Turnbull, K.F., Lindo, Z. 2019. Metabolic demands on soil predators and prey selection under warm conditions. Biology Graduate Research Forum, London Ontario. Standard Talk.

^{*}**Meehan, M.L.**, Turnbull, K.F., Lindo, Z. 2019. Metabolic demands on soil predators and prey selection under warm conditions. Joint Meeting of Entomological Society of Canada and Canadian Society of Ecology and Evolution, Fredericton, New Brunswick. Standard Talk.

^{†,‡}Purvis, E.E.N, **Meehan, M.L.**, Lindo, Z. 2019. Agricultural field margins provide food and nesting resources to bumblebees (*Bombus* spp., Hymenoptera: Apidae) in Southwestern Ontario, Canada. Joint Meeting of Entomological Society of Canada and Canadian Society of Ecology and Evolution, Fredericton, New Brunswick. Standard Talk.

*Meehan, M.L., Barreto, C., Kustec, J, Turnbull, M.S., Bradley, R.L., Bellenger, J-P, Lindo, Z. 2018. The impact of warming on two trophic levels in microarthropod communities. Joint Meeting of Entomological Society of Canada, Entomological Society of America and Acarological Society of America, Vancouver, British Columbia. Standard Talk.

*Meehan, M.L., Barreto, C., Kustec, J, Turnbull, M.S., Bradley, R.L., Bellenger, J-P Lindo, Z. 2018. Warming rewires trophic linkages in belowground forest communities. Biology Graduate Research Forum, London Ontario. Standard Talk.

*Meehan, M.L., Kustec, J, Turnbull, M.S., Bradley, R.L., Bellenger, J-P, Lindo, Z. 2018. The effects of warming on predator-prey dynamics in soil communities. Annual Meeting for Canadian Society of Ecology and Evolution, Guelph, Ontario. Standard Talk.

^{*}**Meehan, M.L.**, Song, Z., Lumley, L.M., Cobb, T.P., Proctor, H. 2018. Can coarse taxonomy detect disturbance in the Boreal forest in northern Alberta? A case study with soil mites. Annual Meeting for Ontario Ecology Ethology and Evolution Colloquium, London, Ontario. Standard Talk.

*Meehan, M.L., Song, Z., Lumley, L.M., Cobb, T.P., Proctor, H. 2018. Bioindicators and ecosystem health: a case study with soil mites. EnviroCon, London, Ontario. Standard Talk.

*Meehan, M.L., Song, Z., Lumley, L.M., Cobb, T.P., Proctor, H. 2017. Assessing the relative utility of mesostigmatid mites as bioindicators of disturbance in forested areas of Alberta, Canada. R.E. Peter Biology Conference, Edmonton, Alberta. Standard Talk.

*Meehan, M.L., Song, Z., Lumley, L.M., Cobb, T.P., Proctor, H. 2017. Assessing the relative utility of mesostigmatid vs. oribatid mites as bioindicators of disturbance in forested areas of Alberta, Canada. Annual Meeting for Canadian Society of Ecology and Evolution, Victoria, British Columbia. Standard Talk.

^{*}**Meehan, M.L.**, Song, Z., Lumley, L.M., Cobb, T.P., Proctor, H. 2016. The effect of environmental and spatial processes on oribatid mite assemblages across provincial and regional scales in Alberta, Canada. Annual Meeting for Entomological Society of Alberta, Calgary, Alberta. Standard Talk.

*Meehan, M.L., Lindo. Z. 2016. The effect of different patch configurations of disturbance for the recolonization of mesofauna. R.E. Peter Biology Conference, Edmonton, Alberta. Standard Talk.

*Meehan, M.L., Lindo. Z. 2016. The effect of different patch configurations of disturbance for the recolonization of mesofauna. Annual Meeting for Entomological Society of Canada, Montreal, Quebec. Standard Talk.

*Meehan, M.L., Lindo. Z. 2015. The effect of different patch configurations of disturbance for the recolonization of mesofauna. Joint Biology and Environmental Science Research Day, London, Ontario. Standard Talk.

Supervision

Undergraduate Student Mentor, September 2021 – April 2022 (Student name: Eileen Reinke). Project: Assessed how acute temperature change and prey body size affect predator feeding rate and behaviour of the mite species *Stratiolaelaps scimitus*.

Undergraduate Student Mentor, September 2019 – April 2020 (Student name: Divya Ramachandran). Project: Tested how short-term acclimation affected the feeding rate and efficiency of the mite species *Stratiolaelaps scimitus*.

Undergraduate Student Mentor, September 2018 – April 2019 (Student name: Emily Purvis). Project: Analyzed and compared bumblebee diversity in agricultural field margins to semi-natural habitats.

Highschool Student Mentor, June – July 2016 (Student name: Elizabeth Chow). Project: Examined the utility of mesostigmatid mites as bioindicators of forest fire disturbance in northern Alberta.

Reviewer Activities

2022 – Experimental and Applied Acarology
2021 – Pedobiologia; Experimental and Applied Acarology; Agriculture, Environment, and Ecosystems; Proceedings B, Annals of Forest Science
2020 – Ecology and Evolution; Experimental and Applied Acarology; Forest Ecology and Management; Functional Ecology; Systematic and Applied Acarology
2019 – Pedobiologia

2018 – Écoscience; Experimental and Applied Acarology

2017 – Écoscience

Professional Experience

2021 – Organizing committee for Biology Graduate Research Forum at Western University

2018 to 2021 – Representative on the Graduate Research Committee in the Department of Biology at Western University